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ASSEMBLY CONCURRENT RESOLUTION No. 77 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

INTR.ODU()JiiD APRIL 10, 1972 

By Assemblymen HAMILTON, H. D. STEWART, BURSTEIN, 

RUSSO, REID, SPI.ZZIRI, FAY, RYS, KOLODZIEJ, BORN­

HEIMER., FROUDE, DEVERTN, KLEIN, PERSKIE, COLA­

SURDO and FLORIO 

Referred to Committe on Insurance 

A CoNCURRENT HESOLUTION creating a special legislative real estate 

title insurance study commission and prescribing its powers and 

duties. 

1 ·wHEREAs, The real estate title insurance industry is not within the 

2 spectrum of serviees subject to the responsibilities of the State 

3 Commissioner of Insurance and there is no means to enable the 

4 public to ascertain the true costs of title insurance; and 

5 'VHERJ<:As, The premium factor charged by the various companies 

6 

7 

is, at best, an arbitrary one, and the charge for basic examination 

of title varies from county to eounty within the State; and 

8 WHEREAS, It would appear that an in depth study of the practices 

9 and operations of the real estate title insurance industry would 

10 serve the public interest; now, therefor£> 

1 BE IT R-ESOLVED by the General Assembly of the 8tate of New 

2 ,Jersey (the Senate concurring): 

1 1. There is hereby created a commission to consist of nine mem-

2 hers, three to he appointed from the members·hip of the Senate by 

3 the President thereof, no more than two of whom shall be of the 

4 same political party and three to be appointed from the membership 

5 of the General Assembly by the Speaker thereof, no more than two 

6 of whom shall be of the same political party, and three to be 

7 appointed by the President of the Senate and the Speaker of the 

8 General Assembly jointly, one whom shall be a licensed real estate 

9 broker of the State, one, a representative of the real estate title 

10 insurance industry of the State actively engaged therein in a man-

11 agerial capacity, and one an attorney at law of the State. specializ-
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13 compensation. Vacancies in the members'hip of the commission shall 

14 be filled in the same manner as the original appointments were 

1:5 made. 

1 2. The commission shall organize as soon as may be after the 

2 appointment of its nrembers and shall select a chairman from among 

3 its members and a secretary who need not be a member of the, 

4 commission. 

1 3. It shall be the duty of said commission to study the real estate 

2 title insurance industry and all aspects of its practices and opera-

3 tions within the State, including, without limination, the payment of 

4 fees and commission in connection with the placement of orders for 

5 title insurance, the methods and consideratiom; involved in estab-

6 lishing premium rates and title examination charges, the feasibility 

i of establishing a rating bureau for the industry, and consideration 

8 of the need for the licensing and regulation of the industry including 

9 the possible need for licensing abstract companies. 

1 4. The commission shall be entitled to call to its assistance and 

2 avail itself of the services of such employees of any State, county 

3 or municipal department, board, bureau, commission or agency as it 

4 may require and as may he avaible to it for said purpose, and to 

5 employ such expert, stenographic and clerical assistants and incur 

6 such traveling and other miscellaneous expenses as it may deem 

7 necessary, in order to perform its duties, and as may be within the 

8 limits of funds appropriated or otherwise made avaible to it for 

9 said purposes. 

1 5. The commission may meet and hold hearings at such place or 

2 places as it shall designate during the sessions or recesses of the 

3 Legislature and shall report its findings and recommendations to 

4 the Legislature, accompanying the same with any legislative bills 

5 which it may desire to recommend for adoption by the Legislature. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN WILLIAM J" HAMILTON, JR. ( Chai.rman): 

This public meeting will please come to order. 

This "'s a public hearing of the Legislative Real 

Estate Title Insurance Study Commission, which is 

constituted under ACR 77 of 1972. The Commission has 

been empowered to study the real estate title insurance 

industry and all aspects of its practices and oper­

ations within the State~ the payment without limits 

of orders for title insurance, the methods and consider­

ations involved in establishing premium rates and title 

·examination charges, the feasibility of establishing a 

Rating Bureau for the industry, and consideration of 

the need for the licensing and regulation of the industry, 

including the possible need for licensing abstract 

companies. 

I am Assemblyman William Jo Hamilton, Jr., Chairman 

of the Commission. Seated with me are: Senator Joseph 

A. Maressa on my far left~ Mr. Kenneth R. Stein, a 

member of the New Jersey Bar,to my left~ Assemblyman 

Michael M. Horn, a member of the General Assembly and 

an attorney-at-law, to my right; Mr. Kenneth L. Walker, Jr., 

of the New Jersey Association of Realtor Boards, of 

Shrewsbury, to Mr. Hornus right~ Mr. Frank J. McDonough, 

Second Vice President of the New Jersey Land Title 

Insurance Association, to Mr. Walker 0 s right; and 

Assemblyman Philip D. Kaltenbacher, who also happens to 

be Chairman of the Assembly Insurance Committee, at 

my far right. 

Not with us at the present time are Senator Richard 

R. Stout and Senator John La Miller, also members of 

the Commission. 

I have a list of those persons who have already 

indicated a desire to testify today. If there are any 

other persons in attendance in the Chamber who wish to 

testify, please register with Mr. Peter Guzzo, who is 

seated here at Reverend Woodson 9 s chair, who is serving 
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as Secretary to the Commission. 

As each participant is called, we ask that he sit 

at this desk where Commissioner McDonough is now, tD 
I J I, 

my left here, and speak in the rn.i?rophone. We also 

ask that you first identify yourself by stating your 

name, your address and your organization, if any, that 

you represent. If you have prepared statements, we 

request that you make copies available to the Secretary, 

Mr. Guzzo, for distribution to the Commission members, 

the Hearing Reporter and the press. 

Any prepared statements that you have need not be 

read in full. You may request that your statements 

be made a part of the record and they will be considered 

by the Commission and by the Legislature. 

After each participant has made his statement, the 

Commission may have some questions and we trust that 

you will make yourself available to answer those questions 

if we should have any. No questions may be directed to 

members of the Commission from the audience. However, 

if anyone wishes, you may submit questions in writing 

to me through Mr. Guzzo for consideration by the Corn-

mission. 

Our only purpose is to provide for the convenience 

of each participant and the Commission in conducting 

this hearing. 

Let me say at this point that we are in a somewhat 

unusual position with respect to this particular public 

hearing. I have already given you our mandate in 

ACR 77. You all, or at least most of you, know that 

there is pending in the New Jersey General Assembly 

a bill A 1393 which would regulate in some manner the 

title insurance industry. That bill can only be approved 

and released for a floor vote and can only be amended 

by a standing reference committee of the General Assembly, 

in this case, the Insurance Committee. As most of you 
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know, the Assembly is now in recess. And with the blessing 

of Mr. Kaltenbacher, the Chairman of the Committee, our 

Commissior. has been considering in some detail possible 

amendments to A 1393 as introduced. 

This will not be the last public hearing that we 

have under our mandate in ACR 77. We do envision it as 

the one public hearing on A 1393. There is only one 

version of A 1393.- I had an inquiry from someone earlier 

and that is the version in which the bill was introduced. 

It has not been amended by the Insurance Committee. It 

cannot be amended, as such, by our Commission. But I 

am confident that the Committee will give great weight 

to the proposed amendments and the suggested amendments 

that we will produce as a result of our study to date 

and as a result of the input that you ladies and 

gentlemen are going to make to us here today and that 

we will consider again after this public hearing has 

been ended. 

I did want to make that clear - there is only one 

version of A 1393. We have other work sheets that we 

are talking about. There is nothing 11 0fficial" about 

the proposed action that we have been talking about and 

we have not reached any final decision with respect 

to those• recommendations that we will make to the 

Insurance Committee. 

At today's hearing, we are especially interested 

in comments on the practice of title insurance companies 

or agents paying commissions to attorneys aqd real estate 

brokers for the placing or procuring of title insurance 

for a client with a particular title insurance company. 

We are interested too in the permissible scope of 

business activities that are engaged in by title insurance 

companies, which from our present knowledge may vary 

considerably from the south to the middle to the northern 

part of New Jersey, and also the method of achieving 

rate,regulation of the title insurance industryu that 

3 



is, prior approval or file and disapproval. 

With that opening statement, I would like to call 

on Commissi0ner Richard McDonough of the State Department 

of Insurance for such comments as he may desire to make. 

Mr. McDonough. 

R i C H A R D 
~ 

M c D 0 N 0 U G H: Thank you. 

I assume that you have copies of my statement, but I will 

read it if you don't mind. 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Legislative Real Estate 

Title Insurance Study Commission, representatives of the 

New Jersey Bar Association, and other invited speakers 

and members of the general public: 

My name, as has already been indicated, is Richard 

C. McDonough and I am the Commissioner of Insurance for 

the State of New Jersey, and I am grateful for this 

opportunity to appear before you today to offer my support 

and the support of my Department to secure passage of 

Assembly Bill 1393, a very worthwhile and needed piece 

of legislation. 

The purchase of a home is probably the largest 

single investment of time and money that a person 

makes in a lifetime. Generally, it is an event that 

is looked forward to with interest and excitement, but 

the investigative processes and the preliminary checking 

and calculating necessary to determine the best time, 

the best place, and the best way to buy soon begins to 

bewilder even the most enthusiastic consumer. Impatience 

and a general reluctance to show ignorance added to 

this eventual bewilderment forces most people who buy 

property to rely upon others to guide and protect 

them in the final analysis. 

The opportunities for business and the responsi­

bilities for public service that arise out of this situation 

are obvious. All persons engaged in businesses and 

professions involving real estate services are vested with 
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both an opportunity and a responsibility to see that the uninformed and the 

inexperienced purchaser is properly and honestly served so that the dream of 

-home ownership does not bring in its wake both heartache and serious financial 

loss. 

Title insurance companies are said to contribute to the security of 

home ownership and to the peace of mind of the prospective home owner. By 

means of a title insurance policy, a prospective property owner receives 

assurance from the title insurance company that he will receive good title 

when he acquires real estate, that no claims of previous owners or errors in 

the records or acts of fraud or the legitimate interest of other parties will 

rise from the past to threaten his present possession or cause him to lose any 

part or all of his investment in the property. But who insures that the title 

insurance company is willing or more importantly is able to make such assurances? 

Since the passage of Public Law 15, the McCarron Ferguson Act of 1945 

exempting the insurance business from various federal anti-trust and similar 

regulatory acts to the extent that the business is affirmatively regulated by 

the states, insurance regulation has increased but not in all areas of insur-

ance and not to the same degree, depending upon the particular state examined. 

Presently, New Jersey does not have adequate regulatory control of the 

title insurance industry. This situation is not the result of a lack of need 

for such control or because of any agency struggle for the authority to regu-

late and most surprisingly, not because of industry opposition. 

Rather than spending a great deal of time exploring possible reasons why 

New Jersey lacks this control, I think it would be worthwhile to identify some 

reasons for acquiring the needed authority. 
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Insurance has been said t«? be, together with l>anking, the most highly 

regulated form of American business. It is interesting to note the reason why 

this is and should be so. The failure of an insurance company has wide and 

. " " serious repercussions because insurance is vested with a public interest 

by reason qf the fact that it has charge of other people's money and because 

thousands of people rely upon it for their future security. Regulation pro-

motes policyholder security and insurer solvency. Examples are in the regu­

lation of policy provisions, to see that they are clear and fair; in regulation 

for solvency or its equivalent, to see that the promise can be performed if and 

when it becomes due; in regulation of the relationship between insurer and 

policyholder, to see that the promise is indeed performed fairly and that the 

buyer's reasonable expectations as to what he bought are not too rudely dis­

appointed. 

Another reason for regulation of the title insurance industry is that 

the contract is one, which if fullfilled, will be fullfilled in the future. 

The fact that insurance companies sell a commodity for possible future delivery 

means that abuses and mis-management may more easily creep in undetected than 

in the case of a product sold for immediate consumption. MOst persons are 

unaware of the meaning of insurance terms and, therefore, cannot protect them­

selves against the so called "fringe element" of the r~al estate title business 

which does not always act in the best interest of the public. 

The prospective home purchase~ today, considering the very complex legal, 

financial, insuring and engineering procedures surrounding real estate trans-

actions is usually confronted with a maze of items and costs to be considered. 

Each and every one should be evaluated carefully. Anyone purchasing a home 

should be prepared to secure and pay for the very best professional services 
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covering all aspects of the transaction. But when all the items and costs for 

each are identified many peopl~ are barred from ever consumating the transaction. 

Many individuals can afford the monthly payments required to own a home, but 

they cannot scrape up enough money to pay for all the closing costs such as the 

title search, title insurance, tax escrow, transfer taxes, and real estate com-

missions. 

the 
Closing costs which include many of/business activities engaged in by 

title insurance companies, vary within the state as well as country-wide. 

The variance is usually determined by what has come to be known as the "customs 

of the area". For example, in northern New Jersey title insurance companies 

and their agents, for receiving business, pay forwarding fees to approved 

attorneys while in southern New Jersey these fees are paid to real estate 

brokers with no regulation as to cost or cost consistency. If passed, Assembly 

Bill 1393 would prohibit approved attorneys and real estate brokers from accepting 

a commission for procuring title insurance in a real estate transaction thus 

eliminating a charge that appears to have been supported by nothing more than 

"custom". 

I might add, that is an affirmative statement by me, but 

the bill has not been amended, as I understand it. I am sorry. 

I thought the bill had had some amendments already proposed. 

So I would support that position and not say it as I say it 

here as if it is a fait accompli. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: To clarify that, Commissioner, 

there is substantial sentiment for amending the bill in 

exactly the form you have just addressed yourself to. 

COMM 1 R MC DONOUGH: I assumed it was done. The copy 

I had looked to me like it had already been worked up. So 

I apologize. But I would support that position. 
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In preparing this statement, I have considered other alternatives for 

regulating this segment of the industry. The only alternative that I consider 

a viable.one is control of the industry by the federal government, an 

alternative that is not foreign to or warmly reeeived by State regulators. 

The federal government, through a federal insurance administrator in the 

Department of Housing and Urban Development, is in the insurance business of 

writing subsidized flood insurance and in the business of reinsuring against 

the riot and civil disorder peril and in the business of writing crime insur­

ance. Soon, it may be in the title insurance business in those areas effected 

by a proposed HUD imposition of maximum settlement costs. These areas of 

government involvement resulted directly from the inability or unwillingness 

of the private sector and state government to provide the coverages at a 

reasonable rate. 

Title insurance can and should be a valuable tool to ameliorate the un­

avoidable problems that sometimes arise in real estate transactions and to aid 

the innocent, .the inexperienced and the uninformed consumer. Generally, this 

role can be filled by the private sector with proper regulatory control pro-

vided by the State Insurance Department. Only when the industry and the state 

fail to rise. to the need, should federal action be considered. 

New Jersey has a title insurance industry that is not only not opposed to but 

has encouraged regulation and a State Insurance Department that has the ability 

and desire to provide the necessary control. The existing legislation pertain­

ing to title insurance together with the supplementary regulatory controls 

provided in A-1393 can satisfy the requirements of the McCarron-Ferguson Act 

thus giving New Jersey the autonomy necessary to avoid federal interference for 

an9ther day. 
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In conclusion, and with particular reference to Assembly Bill No. 1393, I 

would like to stress three (3) areas: 

1) Rates for title insurance should be subject to "prior approval," which 

is standard, with few exceptions, in ratemaking in New Jersey. This in essence 

means that rates can only be used with the approval of the Comndssioner of In­

surance, based upon credible statistical submissions supporting rate adjustments 

due to experience. This may be accomplished most expeditiously by amending the 

existing rating statute by deleting title insurance from those kinds of insur­

ance excepted from the rating law in 17:29A-25 •• Title insurance rates are not 

as dramatically affected by inflation and other cost factors which show an 

immediate impact upon more widely marketed areas such as private passenger in­

surance, thus defeating any pleas for "open competition". 

2) So that the statistics pertaining to title insurance filed with the 

Department would be large enough to be credible, it would be desirable to en­

courage the establishment of a title insurance rating bureau, subject to the 

licensing qualifications of the department. Again, this would be compatible 

with the provisions of the McCarron-Ferguson Act and would facilitate the com­

pilation of proper statistics thr?ug~ one source. 

3) This bill provides for regulation of fees for title searching and 

abstract companies. While not directly a part of title insurance, these 

costs are very significant to the purchaser and seller of real estate. A 

schedule of fees should be promulgated after a public hearing in which all 

interested parties have an opportunity to be heard. 
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Aside from my statement, one other observation 

I would like to make is that in reading once again the 

bill, I was impressed with the fact that there is a 

considerable amount of material covered in the bill 

that is already covered in other sections of Title 17. 

It is not my purpose to say that this shouldn't 

be passed as is. I am only questioning whether a lot of 

it couldnnt be incorporated by reference to other 

sections of the statute that exist today, such as the 

Rating Bureau sections, the sections on mergers and 

consolidations and so on down the line. I only offer 

b1a t as a comment. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: That is something that 

we are well aware of, Commissioner. 

COMM'R MC DONOUGH: I see that posed as a question 

on the last page. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: That's right. Whether we 

should repeat everything or make reference to things 

that are adopted, or just be silent and let other 

sections pick them up are the three alternatives. 

COMM'R MC DONOUGH: I am perfectly aware of the 

fact that Title l7 is a maze in and of itself. But 

perhaps some day we will get to the task of trying to 

straighten that out. There is an awful lot of material 

that is in this bill, this proposed bill, that is 

already, I think, adequately handled in the other 

portions of Title 17. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: That is primarily house­

keeping and not substantive. While the people who are 

here to testify ought to be aware of that, I don't think 

we ought to dwell at length on that. 

COMM'R MC DONOUGH: I just thought I would make 

the observation if you don°t mind. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there any questions of 

Commissioner McDonough by members of the Commission? 
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ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Not a question, just a cormnent, 

to thank the Cormnissioner for bringing to my attention 

and, I guess, the attention of the entire Commission 

some very important information. One of the new 

points that was made that I wasn't aware of before was 

the interrelation between the Federal regulation and 

State and private,and especially the cormnents on page 

4 of your statement, where if the State governments and 

the private sector fail to act, then you are inviting 

Federal regulation, which may not be desirable. 

COMM'R MC DONOUGH: This is only one piece of the 

big picture because you know what is happening in 

no-fault and we acted in no-fault. But there is still 

strong talk of national standards which can only be 

borne out because so many other states are not acting. 

It is unfortunate. I don't think we need Federal regulation 

here. I think we can handle it ourselves and our 

Department is certainly ready, willing and able to assist 

in that regard. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: That 1 s a very good point. 

Cormnissioner, we would also like to express our thanks 

to date for the tremendous assistance that Mr. Shumake 

has been to us and that Miss Fern has been to us in our 

deliberations to date. I am sure you are going to let 

them continue to work with us when we need them. 

COMM'R MC DONOUGH: Any other questions? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you very much for your 

time and your statement, Cormnissioner. 

COMM 1 R MC DONOUGH: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: The next witness who has 

indicated he would like to testify is Angelo Mastrangelo, 

Esq., who is speaking on behalf of the New Jersey State 

Bar Association's Special Cormnittee of the Real Property, 

Probate and Trust Law Section on Residential Legal Fees 

and Practices. 
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AN GEL 0 M A S T R A N G E L 0: Thank you, 

Mr. Hamilton. 

Members of the Commission, there is now being passed 

out a statement which I would like to have incorporated 

in the record of these proceedings. I will not read 

the statement, but merely touch on the highlights of 

it, so that you will be aware of what the position of 

our committee is. 

(Written statement submitted by Mr. Mastrangelo 
can be found beginning on page 68A.) 

Our committee was formed in 1972 as a result of 

proposed HUD regulations to regulate closing costs in 

the United States on residential real estate properties. 

The regulation published in the Federal Register clearly 

indicated that Congress had the authority by virtue of 

the fact of the insurance provisions under FDIC and so 

forth. We will not get into the legal problem there, but 

let's assume that the Federal government had jurisdiction. 

The proposed regulations limited not only attorneys' 

fees but also title insurance fees or premiums. I 

believe the regulation indicated a $2 charge for title 

insurance per thousand. 

As a result of this, the Essex County Bar Association 

and myself, as Chairman of the Real Property Committee, 

conducted a very intensive investigation. We explored 

the bill, the proposed regulation, and the legislation 

introduced, Chapter 9, the Housing Act of 1972. Further 

on, Mr. Haines, President of the New Jersey Bar Association, 

asked us to form a special committee under the Real 

Property Probate Section to review the legislation and 

also how to improve the handling of real estate practice 

in New Jersey. As a result, this committee became 

two-fold: one, a review of the HUD regulation; and, two, 

a review of Assembly Bill 1393. 

You will hear from Mr. Arthur s. Horn, Secretary 

of our Committee, who will give you the recommendations 
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of our committee concerning 1393. I have also picked 

up one or two others which I would like to call to 

the attent:on of the Commission now which are not contained 

1n my prepared remarks. 

I would like to direct the Commission to page 36 

of the bill - that is Section 30 - where Assemblyman 

Horn has suggested that the bill be presented to a 

purchaser of real estate concerning the title insurance.* 

I would suggest that that be further amended to provide 

"purchaser or mortgagor". In many instances, you would 

have a recast of a mortgage without a purchaser being 

involved. It is merely a technical provision, but I 
I 

would call that to your attention, that if this proposal 

is acceptable, it also include a mortgagor as well as 

a purchaser. 

Again on the question of commissions, which appears 

on the next page - and Mr. Horn will address himself to 

this - my own feelings are identical with those of 

Commissioner McDonough. No commission should be paid to 

anyone for procuring title.insurance. But I do point 

out perhaps something not in my province but only in 

my experience, that there are many title insurance 

companies that do pay a commission to a full-time employee 

of a title insurance company. This is his means of 

direct remuneration. I am not sure whether Section 33 

would prohibit the payment of a commission to a full-

time employee of a title company. I leave that to the 

title companies. Perhaps it does; perhaps it does not. 

I point it out because it does raise a question in my 

mind. So much for the bill as to those aspects. 

More importantly, I would like to briefly comment on 

what is a title insurance policy. It is nothing more 

than a contract between an insurer and a purchaser, 

guaranteeing certain things. The title binder is not 

an insurance contract. A binder issued by a fire company, 

a liability company, is a contract. A binder merely 
13 
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says tha~ as of today, this is the status of the title. 

What happens between the binder and the policy? Many 

things can occur. What happens to a purchaser or 

mortgagor who has no independent counsel in reviewing 

the title binder? Well, very honestly a title company 

is in the business of selling title insurance. We 

agree with that concept. A title company is a party 

to the contract and, if a purchaser has no independent 

advice, I wonder about the arm's length transaction 

between contracting parties. There is none. 

I point out certain problems in real estate 

transactions, such as easements, restrictions, reverters, 

various searches and also the distinction between an 

insurable and a marketable title. An insurable title 

may not be a marketable title. A marketable title is 

one where there i.s nothing on the _public record which 

impinges upon the validity of the particular chain. 

An easement across one 1 s property renders a piece of 

property unmarketable. The title is unmarketable. 

It is insurable, but unmarketable. 

The title company is interested 1n insuring titles 

which are insurable. Does a purchaser know the difference? 

Obviously, no. A purchaser cannot know the difference. 

Other provisions of the ALTA model policy always 

have intrigued me. One of them, of course, is sub-

surface conditions. It appears in many policies. There 

is an exception to subsurface conditions. This means, 

very frankly, that the title company does not insure 

anything that is underground. Now you would say to me, 11 We 

don't have oil and mineral rights in New Jersey. 11 Well, 

in some areas we do, .such as sand and so forth. But, 

more importantly, as I point out, what about the sewer line 

that runs across someone else's property? If the policy 

contains the usual exception, then the poor man doesn't 

have a sewer. 
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I point out that we are involved in such a 

situation today. If I had represented the purchaser, I 

would hav~ insisted that the subsurface clause be taken 

out and it can be taken out. But this is a question of 

negotiation. This is a question of advocacy. A title 

company is not expected to advocate a position which 

could be contrary to it. This is why our committee 

is very strong on the point that title companies shall 

not engage in the closing of real estate transactions. 

An attorney is the one who represents a party to a real 

estate transaction, not the title company. 

Another point that is usually raised is insurance 

against the forcible removal of a violation of a 

restriction. A title company will insure against 

for the benefit of a mortgagee almost automatically, 

depending upon circumstances, but will it insure against 

as to a purchaser? Only if someone advocates a position. 

Again, they are underwriters. They evaluate a risk. 

And if an attorney who knows what a title policy is 

and what the policy reads advocates a position, it is 

like any other contract; it is negotiable. 

These are minimal reasons why our committee has taken 

a very strong position against the so-called 11 South 

Jersey practice." I don 1 t really think it is the South 

Jersey practice. I think it has grown up as a result 

of perhaps attorneys and others letting someone else 

do the job. Well, I am from North Jersey, from Newark. 

We think that attorneys are obligated to represent 

individual purchasers and mortgagors in real estate 

transactions for the reasons I have pointed out. 

The title insurance company is prohibited from 

practicing law. The giving of advice on a title question 

is the practice of law. We do not think that a title 

insurance company should conduct the closing and act 

as the arbitrator of particular problems between var.ious 

people. We do th~nk that the title company should be 
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permitted to act as a depository of funds for the purposes 

of clearing certain problems. 

I will give an exampleo A judgment appears of 

record. The seller says, "I have paid it off." The 

judgment search clearly says, it is not. You are at 

the closingo The judgment is $2,000. The title company 

says, "If you will deposit $4,000 with us and then produce 

proof of the cancellation of the judgment, we will refund 

it." No objection. They are merely acting as a 

depository. The same with a mortgagee who fails to 

appear with the proper cancellation of the mortgagee 

Attorneys can do this in their own office. But many a 

lender will require indemnification. So, therefore, the 

title company will indemnify, and that is a permitted 

practice. 

We do not think that the title company should act 

as "escrow agents"o That has many meanings. In the 

title industry in the United States as I know it, from 

California, F lorida and many other jurisdictions, an 

escrow closing is where the moneys are deposited with 

the title company, the documents are deposited with the 

title company, and after everything is done and the 

title company makes an evaluation, a closing takes place 

without the presence of parties. We don't think this 

should be permitted in New Jersey. We do think the title 

companies should be permitted to be a depository. 

In the examination of titles to real estate, there 

is an expertise involved. The expertise cannot be gained 

except through the knowledge of the law of real estate, 

estates, contracts, commercial transactions, which is law; 

it is not an underwriting function. A title company,if 

it is in the true sense an insurance company, is an under­

writer. And I prefer to think of a title company as an 

underwriter. 

Our committee feels that the regulation of title 
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companies in New Jersey is long overdue. The rapport 

between attorneys and title companies has been good. 

There are abuses. That is the purpose of this legislation. 

I think that by a bill such as this, with the various 

amendments which have been proposed and which will 

be commented on, the consumer, the person to whom this 

legislation is directed who will be protected, will be 

protected. 

Again, as Commissioner McDonough said, if we don't 

do it, someone else will. I firmly advocate on behalf 

of myself as a practioner, on behalf of our statewide 

committee, that this Assembly Bill 1393, with the proposed 

amendments, be adopted and that regulation be in effect 

in New Jersey. 

I wish to thank the members of this Commission for 

permitting me to address you at this time. I am, of 

course, available to answer any questions at this time 

or in the future that you may wish to ask me. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Mastrangelo, thank you 

for coming down and giving of your time. And,as a repre­

sentative of the State Bar, I would like to commend the 

State Bar for its recent action in establishing a 

Legislative Review Committee to assist the Legislature 

in commenting upon proposed legislation. I think this 

is perhaps along-overdue step, but one that is a tribute 

to the members of the Bar. 

I would say that the public members of this Commission 

have been outstanding in their performance. It is 

always gratifying to see the public taking an interest, 

not always from a selfish point of view, in proposed 

legislation. 

I wonder if there are any questions of Mr. Mastrangelo. 

Mr. Kaltenbacher? 

ASSEMBLYMAN KALTENBACHER: Yes. I want to join, 

as sponsor of the bill and as Chairman of the Insurance 
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Committee, in thanking you for your comments. I think 

they have been very constructive. And, of course, 

I appreciate your support. 

Just one part of your comments, page 2, last 

paragraph, I wanted to explore a little more deeply. 

You say, and I quote, 11 The title company is interested 

in writing an insurance policy and, of course, is attempt­

ing to limit its liability. We have no quarrel with this 

as it is a business practice. '' 

As sponsor of this bill. I can tell you that I 

would have a quarrel with this. One of the problems I 

have with this is that we are trying through this 

legislation, at least I am, to get the cost down to 

the reasonable range and certainly to protect the 

consumer so his title policy is less chancey and his 

protection is less dependent on whether or not he has 

a top-flight attorney, such as yourself, and his pro­

tection is geared more into the protection that the 

Insurance Commissioner would give him by regulating the 

forms of policy. 

I would wonder if you really have any quarrels 

with the power in this bill that is given to the Insurance 

Commissioner to regulate the forms of policy which, 

when extended, would take out those contract clauses 

which unfairly limit liabili:ty ... in the. judgment .. of the 

Insurance Commissioner. 

One more comment: Of course, this is not going to 

be a "get the title insurance company" thing. If a 

form change is indicated, there is going to be a risk 

factor involved that is increased for the title insurance 

companies and the Insurance Commissioner must take 

this into account in regulating rates. I would just 

like to hear your comments on whether you think this is 

fair for us to have in the bill, the power to regulate 

forms, and if you do think it is fair, whether you 

think that your group can give some input to the Insurance 
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Commissioner on how to have a fairer form of title 

insurance. 

MR~ MASTRANGELO: Yes, I do. When I say I have no 

quarrel with the busi.ness practice, I am directing myself 

to the present ALTA policy. This is a product of the 

American Land Title Association which is universally 

used. I am not necessarily in favor of all of the 

provisions of that policy as I point out, but it is an 

underwriting function. 

The title companies have a right, through regulation, 

to decide what is an underwriting situation. I agree 

that the policy must be uniform. But real estate is not 

like a fire insurance policy. Every tract of land is 

different. Every chain of title is different. Every 

one-family house at a $30,000 range is insurable at 

x dollars and for liability or fire purposes can easily 

be judged in a policy. 

The question of the standardization of the policy 

itself is going to cause some serious problems. Yes, 

our cornrni t tee would be ve.ry willing to give input to a 

standard form of policy. Because there are provisions 

in the ALTA policy which I personally disagree with and 

have been successful in having deleted. Again, when I 

use the word "quarrel, 11 I am directing myself to the 

existing situation and again it brings itself down to the 

question of contract. 

I will quarrel with a title company if I disagree 

with the specific provisions of the policy. Input is 

absolutely necessary for uniformity. But I don 1 t think 

we can have complete uniformity on a title policy. 

ASSEMBLYMAN KALTENBACHER: But you do agree that 

we might be able to improve the bare-bone skeleton of the 

standard policy? 

MR. MASTRANGELO: Yes. without question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Any other questions of 

Mr. Mastrangelo? 
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Mr. Mastrangelo, in looking at our present list 

of witnesses, I don't see any attorneys from any 

further south than Mount Holly. But I am sure that 

there are going to be some title company representatives 

that are going to comment upon the so-called South 

Jersey practice, What is the strongest case in your 

mind that can be made for the South Jersey practice, 

as you understand it? 

MR. MASTRANGELO: Let me do it the other way 

around. Part of our Committee has met with counsel 

from South Jersey, Camden, Gloucester, and Cape May, and 

we have talked. We have had meetings with them. We 

have had meetings with title company representatives from 

South Jersey. Surprisingly enough, the South Jersey 

practice is not really any different from ours. The 

attorneys in South Jersey do want a prohibition upon 

payment of commissions, without question. They don't want 

the real estate broker to get the commission. I know the 

real estate broker gets it. I know that the real estate 

broker steers the business - I will use that phrase for 

want of another - to a title company. The real estate 

broker takes the purchaser to the title company. we 

do not like this practice, nor do the South Jersey 

attorneys. 

The South Jersey attorneys say a purchaser should 

have independent representation. The South Jersey 

attorneys do not like to see the title company take 

over the business of practicing law, of actually closing a 

title without an attorney being present, because again 

they have said to me and to our committee, nobody is 

protecting the individual. The title company is 

performing a settlement service, but they are actually 

doing more. 

The title company representatives in talks with 

my committee have indicated that they too do not want 
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t.a. conduct. set t l emen:ts_, ta....be the a.:r:bi.trator.s~ They 

will make their physical facilities available. Mr. 

!lorn will ':::live you in his prepared statement the resolutions 

of our committee to that effect. 

The practice in South Jersey has been that the 

broker will take the contract to the title company. 

The title company will issue the binder to the broker 

and to the mortgagee or the mortgagee's attorney. The 

purchaser never has an attorney. The broker tells the 

seller he doesn°t need an attorney. A deed is drawn by 

some attorney for the seller at a nominal charge, and 

perhaps the only one who shows up is the mortgagee's 

attorney. The mortgagee's attorney is only representing 

the mortgagee. 

We do not like this practice because it is the 

consumer who is being hurt. That is my understanding 

of the South Jersey practice and the attorneys there 

don't like it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Mastrangelo, I don't 

mind saying that I am in rather substantial agreement 

with your feelings about the practice. Yet I am con­

cerned that we have some legislation here that may affect 

that practice without having a real input from people 

who are engaging in the practice. And I find it hard 

to believe that there isn't someone who can say something 

good about it if it is going on. If the lawyers don't 

want it and the title companies don't want it, why is 

it happening? That is what I am trying to get to the 

bottom of. 

MR. MASTRANGELO: Fine. My own personal opinion 

is that it developed out of the so-called Pennsylvania 

plan. South Jersey in a sense - and we always kid 

about it - since New Jersey is between Philadelphia 

and New York and that is how it is known, some influence 

of Pennsylvania practice has perhaps gotten into the 

South Jersey counties. Camden especially. I think 
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that the real estate brokers, whom I admire and have 

worked with many times, perhaps have done the work 

unbeknowns ~u themselves outside the scope of attorneys 

without really understanding what a real estate 

transaction is. They are interested in selling. They 

are really not interested in the legal documentation 

that goes with a mortgagee 

We have talked to the South Jersey attorneys~ 

we have not talked to the real estate brokers. My 

answer, of course, is.no, we have not. We have met 

with the Camden County people. We have written letters 

to the various Bar Associations in the eight or nine 

southern counties. The input we got from them after a 

good discussion, it was quite clear to me, . was that 

they don 1 t think title companies should p:r>actice law. 

They donut think title companies should engage in the 

practice. They donut think title companies should 

conduct settlements. They don 1 t think brokers should 

get commissions. And they don 1 t think anyone should get 

commissions. This is from a representative group of 

South Jersey attorneys. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You mentioned the practice 

of steering, and I think you attributed that to real 

estate brokers. Would you in any way advocate that 

attorneys be required to give a horne purchaser a 

choice of title insurance companies if they are going, 

under the present practice, to make the selection of 

who is going to write the title policy? 

MR. MASTRANGELO: No, I do not for this reason: 

We have under the approved attorneys 0 plan, the privilege 

or the right of going to a title company and obtaining 

a back title certificate. If Chelsea Title had insured 

the previous title, I would go to Chelsea: and let 1 s say 

it is only a five-year run down~ Chelsea would give 

me a back title certificate and I could get a run down 

made for perhaps $25 or $40. 
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If the client said, o h , no, you must use: Lawyers 

Clinton that didn't have a back title, I would have to 

make a 60~12ar search, which would probably cost $100. 

I don't think that the client has the expertise 

to determine what is best for him. As long as we 

prohibit the payment of commissions, which is absolutely 

essential, gentlemen, absolutely essential, the attorney 

is going to get the best break possible for his client 

and that is an insurable title from no matter what 

company,at the best possible cost. Again it is that, 

how far back do you have to go? Our. statute says 60 

years. With back title certificates, we can go back 

2 years, 3 years, 5 years. 

The savings come about also in your judgment 

searches. Instead of going for a 20-year search; 

you only have to do a 5-year search. All of these 

factors are very, very important. You don't have to get 

corporate status reports at $10 if there v.a.s a corporation 

that changed title if it has been previously insured. 

If there is prior insurance, I say we should use the 

prior insurance. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Did you have a question, 

Senator? 

SENATOR MARESSA: I don't think you have answered 

the question. As I recall, the question was: Should 

purchasers or clients be given a list of title companies 

to make a selection? Wasn't that your question? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I think what he said, Senator, 

is that once you take the commission factor out, the 

attorney is going to have no motivation, no possible 

motivation, other than to get the best possible service 

and price for his client~ 

MR. MASTRANGELO: I can give you an example if I 

may. It is not unusual, and I am sure I am not speaking 

out of turn, where an attorney can negotiate with a 

title insurance company today as to a rate which is less 
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than the so-called net $3.75 per thousand. Now this 

is a matter of negotiation. Naturally he is going to 

use that ti~le company as often as he can and the 

attorney hopefully is going to pass the savings on to 

his client. But what he is doing is getting better 

service from the title company. Service is most important. 

A title company must give service. 

Now I certainly have preferences as to title 

companies because I get service from them. That is 

why I like to use them. If a title company doesn 1 t give 

me service, I don't want to be obligated to that title 

company. It is service to the attorneys that the title 

company is giving. Perhaps that may be the answer. 

It is not really service to the insured. It is an insurance 

policy to the insured. But it is service to the attorneys 

that is so important in title work. 

I do not think a client should have the prerogative 

of selecting a title company. I do not think so. That 

is my opinion. I am not speaking for the State Bar or 

my committee because that has not been the scope. 

SENATOR MARESSA: I would like to make a statement, 

Mr. Mastrangelo. As a Camden County attorney practicing 

for some twenty years, I agree wholeheartedly with the 

position that you have taken and all of the other attorneys 

that I come in contact with on a daily basis with whom 

I have discussed this problem also agree with you. 

I would like to ask a question though that is not 

altogether clear in my mind concerning the payment of 

commissions. Somewhere in this bill - and I can't just lay 

my finger on it - it says that full-time employees of 

title insurance companies would be legally paid commis­

sions. That hasn't been amended or anything, has it? 

Is that still in the bill? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: We have talked about that, 

Senator, but, of course, we can't adopt any amendments 

and we are trying to be careful of the language to 
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make sure that we donut allow a subterfuge to continue 

·the present practice and yet we don°t want to prohibit 

the payment of a salary or compensation in lieu of 
I 

salary to someone who is in essence an employee, and 

that language hasn°t been fin~lized. 
SENATOR MARESSA: I was going to ask what your 

opinion was with regard to that. 

MRe MASTRANGELO: That is why I brought it up before 

because I have a full-time employee - and I referred 

to Section 33 on page 37 involving commissions. It left 

me a little confused - I wasn't sure whether one pro­

vision would conflict with the other. We must be 

practical. A title insurance company sells and gets 

a commission for writing a policy the same as any other 

-insurance policy- a fire liability or automobile. 

To prohibit a salesman,_. a fu:ll..;;.tim~ _salesman, ·one who 

..is employed .by .. the company, from earning a commission 

because he is good at going out and getting a tract so 

he is going to insure that title or his company will 

insure it -- I think that is competition. I would not 

want to stifle competition. I think we need competition 

among the title insurance companies. 

So my own personal opinion is I don't think there 

should be a prohibition on the payment of commissions to 

a full-time employee of the title company within the 

rate structure itself. 

SENATOR MARESSA: What about that same full-time 

salesman taking brokers out for lunch and the movies 

and the ball game and the like'? 

MRe MASTRANGELO: We again get involved with that 

broker situation. If we are going to eliminate commissions 

to full-tirre employees - I am not one to .speak to this 

actually - what would be the effect on title insurance 

companies'? I donut know if they need them. I donut know. 

That is perhaps more of a question for the title 
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insurance companies. I have a personal opinion perhaps 

because it is the market place as usual. Do they need 

salesmen? ~hat is up to the title companies. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Let 1 s let the industry 

address, as you suggest, what is more appropriate for 

them. 

MRo MASTRANGELO: Yes. 

as I have expressed. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: 

I have a personal opinion 

Mr. Mastrangelo, have you 

heard of the practice of some mortgage companies of 

purporting to require title insurance to be written 

by x or y company? And if you are familiar with it, 

would you want to comment on that? It is a little bit 

beyond the present scope, but we will be going on past 

A 1393. 

MRQ MASTRANGELO: I am unalterably personally 

opposed to a mortgagee designating a title insurance 

company. Even today under the ALTA form of policy, the 

mortgagee is fully protected, that is, his interest. 

The mortgagee should not either control directly or 

indirectly the title insurance company. This must be 

independent. I can anticipate abuses where a mortgagee 

conceivably would designate a title insurance company. 

I am opposed to it personally and I think my committee 

would also be opposed to it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: How do you feel that that 

problem ought to be addressed in order to adopt the 

position that you have taken? 

MR. MASTRANGELO: Well, I guess in a sense it 

probably comes under the regulations of the Department 

of Banking where that provision should come into play 

that a lender or an organization under the control of 

the Department of Banking and perhaps private mortgage 

lenders would be prohibited from designating specific 

title insurance companies. I can 1 t see how it could 

work in the reverse within 1393. I just don't see 
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how we could say in 1393 a title insurance company is 

prohibited from accepting business from a mortgagee. 

It seems a little awkward. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I think it clearly belongs 

in other legislation or perhaps in some regulation 

from the Department of Banking or otherwise. 

MRQ MASTRANGELO: But it must also cover private 

mortgage companies, originators of mortgages. Merely 

to have it affect the regulated banks, which don 1 t do 

this, by the way-- I assume you are ·talking about a 

mortgage originator which is not a commercial lender or 

a banking institution. There are tie-ins where the 

mortgage company owns the title company. I don 1 t think 

that they should allow the tie-in where they must do it. 

Put it that way. If it so happens the title company 

has a back title and can do it cheaper, fine. But it 

has to go a little further than the Department of 

Banking perhaps. It must also direct itself towards 

the mortgage originator. 

MRm STEIN: I assume,although you would advocate 

a prohibition against somebody who is developing mortgage 

business or a lender designating a title insurance company, 

that that could be modified where --- Or I call your attention 

to the fact that there may be instances in which the amount 

of the loan requires a title insurance company of certain 

financial responsibility. For instance, on a ten-million­

dollar loan, it may be that the bank wants to scrutinize 

the title insurance company or wants to require some co­

insurance or something of that sort. I assume that 

your objection to designating a particular title insurance 

company would permit some investigation of the financial 

stability or the financial worth, shall we say, of the 

particular company involved. 

MRo MASTRANGELO: Mr. Stein, I am glad you brought 

that up because I, myself, representing a lender on 
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commercial transactions involving large sums of money 

do investigate the title company to be sure they are 

strong enou<;Jl1. to insure. We do retain the right to 

approve of the title company. I think by the lender 

retaining the right to approve of a title company -

and it has to be reasonable - basically it is tne 

financial stability of the title company The 

commercial lender, the big lender of the $10 million 

loan must retain that right. I would have no problem -

not to sell anybody - with Chelsea Title. It is a 

big company. Lawyers Clinton is a big company.- that 1 s 

the old Lawyers Clinton~- Lawyers. of Richmond. I know 

who they are. I know their financial stability. But 

if XYZ Title Company walks in with a policy, I don 1 t know 

who they are and I have to make an investigation. 

Yes, the lender must retain the right to approve, 

but not to designate. I think that 1 s the distinction 

I would like to make. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: In answer to your question, 

Chairman Hamilton, I think the quickest way to put 

a stop to the practice of lending institutions designating 

a title insurance company is to notify the Attorney 

General 1 s Office. I would say that that would be a 

violation of the State Anti-Trust Laws. Perhaps it 

should be covered elsewhere in legislation, but I think 

it is a violation of the State Anti-Trust Laws. 

Question for Mr. Mastrangelo: We have touched 

upon possible sav~ngs to the consumer by the elimination 

of the commissions. Would you give us the benefit of 

your experience on what you estimate this might be 

on an average homeowner? 

MR. MASTRANGELO: I would say informally in 

my talks with various title company representatives 

that the elimination of commissions could result in 

a reduction of 30 to 40 per cent of the $5 premium. 

I 1 11 be conservative. Let's say 30 per cent. That 
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means that a policy could issue ·at a rate of 2/3rds 

of $5 - I am a lawyer, not an accountant - or approximately 

$3 and some odd cents, which would be almost a $2 saving 

per thousand, based on the present rate structu.re. 

Now the rate-making function, as Commissioner McDonough 

said, is still to be discussed. It can on a $20,000 

house mean a savings of $40 to $50, at least. 

ASS~LYMAN HORN: There are very few $20,000 

houses now. 

MRo MASTRANGELO: That's correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: So it could go $80 to $100. 

MR. MASTRANGELO: Normal North Jersey transactions 

run anywhere from $30,000 to $50,000. On a $50,000 

house, you are talking over $100 savings. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Do any of the other members 

of the Commission have any questions of Mr. Mastrangelo? 

(No response.) 

Again, Mr. Mastrangelo, thank you very much for your 

time and your interest in our work. 

MR~ MASTRANGELO: Thank you very much, gentlemen. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Arthur S. Horn of 

Nut~ey, New Jersey, whom I understand is the Secretary 

of the Committee that Mr. Mastrangelo heads, also the 

brother of Assemblyman Michael Horn. 

A R T H U R S~ H 0 R N: Mr. Chairman, members of 

the Commission, Assemblyman Kaltenbacher and members 

of the public: 

Since I am appearing specifically as a representative 

of the special statewide committee and communicating 

to you specific resolutions adopted by the committee, 

I will basically read this statement. 

Since Mr. Mastrangelo has covered what I was covering 

on the first page, I will begin on page 2. 

Basically I will divide my talk into three parts. 

First, I would like to outline for you our review of 

Assembly Bill 1393. Then I will make a few remarks on 
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II 

the question of the payment of commissions to attorneys and 

real estate brokers. And, thirdly, I will discuss our 

opinion of the permissible scope of business activities 

engaged in by title companies. 

(Following is the complete statement of Mr. Horn.) 

I. THE SPECIAL STATE-WIDE COMMITTEE: 

In the summer of 1972, the Congress of the United 

States began to consider the Housing and Urban Development Act of 

grant to the Department of I ,1972. 

I 
Title IX of that Act proposed to 

Housing and Urban Development the power to set maximum attorney's 
i 
l 
I 

residential real estate, including convention,l !fees in all sales of 

i 
:as well as federally insured mortgages. The permissible fees in- ! 

I I 
litially proposed by HUD regulations were so arbitrary and low that I 
lthe proposed legislation and the regulations evoked more critical 

response than anything ever published in the Federal Register. Th 

response came not only from bar associations and individual attor-

neys but also from the American Land Title Association. 

In response thereto, the New Jersey State Bar Asso-

ciation in October of 1972 formed the Special State-Wide Committee 

parts of New Jersey. Its goals are two-fold: (1) to coordinate 

the New Jersey attorneys' response to the proposed Federal legis-

lation and (2) to study and recommend to the New Jersey State Bar 

I 

Association a series of proposals which would serve to improve our 
I 
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!system of handling real estate transactions and to eliminate cer-
1 

!tain unsatisfactory practices. It is under the latter charge that 

I 
ithe Committee began a study of Assembly Bill No. 1393. 
;i 

On February 27, 1973, the committee discussed, at length 

I might add, portions of the Bill which directly affect attorneys. 

Subsequently on March 28, 1973, I, as a representative of the 

Committee, attended a meeting with John Weigel, Esq., Executive 

Secretary of the New Jersey Land Title Insurance Association, 

which was also attended by Frank J. McDonough, a member of 

this Commission and Second Vice-President of that Association 

and President of the West Jersey Title and Guaranty Company, 

Herbert H. Lumley, Executive Vice-President of Chelsea Title 

and Guaranty Company, John J. McDermitt, Esq., State 

IlLegal Counsel for Commonwealth Land Title Insurance Company, and 
II 

li 
~~William H. Woodward, Esq., Manager of the camden Office of La~>yers 1 

jiTitle Insurance Corporation, former President of the New Jersey 
.j 

li 
'!Land Title Insurance Association. 
i! 
!: 

Again the portions of Assembly 

liBill No. 1393 which affect the practice of law were discussed. 

iJFinally, on April 25, 1973, the entire committee met with these 

li 
nand other prominent members of the New Jersey title insurance in-

i 
I 

I 'I !, 
I! dustry as well as with members of the bar from Southern New 
I 

Jersey I 
Ito discuss the specific problem of the permissible scope of busi-

11 ness activities engaged in by title insurance companies. 

!III. PAYMENT OF COMMISSIONS TO ATTORN~YS AND REAL ESTATE BROKERS: 

1: Section 33 of Assembly Bill No. 1393 specifically 
I 
I 

!provides that: 
I 
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I' 
I' .I 

I 
I 
i 
I 
I 
li 
! 
i 
i 
I 

!',, ,, 

"A title insurance company or agent of a 
title insurance company may pay a cash com­
mission to an attorney at law in good stand­
ing, or a licensed real estate broker for 
procuring title insurance for a client in a 
real estate transaction.'' 

The Supreme Court of New Jersey has held that attor-

li 
·;neys may accept these commissions from title companies so long as 

ithe attorneys disclose the fact of the receipt to the client. For 
II 

I 
I 
I. 
I 

I 
! 

" j;example, the gross charge for an owner's policy of title insurance: 
'I ;, 

is $5.00 perfuousand dollars of consideration. This is, of course, 

the present rate and that is the basic charge, $5.00 a thousand. 

This includes a commission of $1.25 per thousand payable to the 

attorney so that the net charge is actually $3.75 per thousand. 

I may add here that quite often - and I think this ties in 

with several questions that were asked of Mr. Mastrangelo -

quite often the reason we try to get a back title certificate 

from a certain company is that we will get what we call a 

reissue rate. That reissue rate means that if the prior owner 

had title insurance and we go to the same company and get a 

back title certificate, not only do we save money by having to 

do maybe a 10- or 12-year search or a 5-year search, but we 

also get a better rate. We get a rate of $2.50 per thousand 

on the amount of that prior policy. So if the house is selling 

for $30,000 and an owner 10 years ago used this title company 

and has a policy of $20,000, the first $20,000 of the new 

policy will be written at the rate of $2.50 per thousand and 

the other $10,000 will be written at a rate of $3.75 per 

thousand. Getting back to my example, forgetting about the 

reissue rate for the moment, without that on the purchase 
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of a $30,000 home, the gross cost of title insurance is 

II $150.00, the net charge j 

1! Many attorneys charge the 

'I 
lithe client. Many attorne: 

I! client thus pays only the I 
:::ommission is $37.50. 

clear disclosure to 

commission and the 

title insurance. 

II L The Committee is of the opinion that this has resulted 
'I 
!! in a lack of uniformity with regard to charges paid for title in-

1! 
!: surance coverage by the client. 
'i 

The effect of this is confusion 
!i p 
::on the part of the public with regard to this significant element 

I! of closing costs. 
i! 

We feel that legislation prohibiting anyone from 

I 
It receiving commissions or rebates from title insU1 
t! 
li 

i! specifically allowing attorneys to charge clients 
II 

llwork done with regard to obtaining title insuranc 

/have the salutary effect of making billing more ur. 

I 
ithe state and thus result in a fuller disclosure to the public of 
i 

!actual closing costs. 

II 
In addition, Section 33 allows title com-

Lpanies to pay commissions to licensed real estate brokers in viola_: 
I' I 

1ltion of Opinion 11 of the New Jersey Supreme Court Committee on the 

!!unauthorized Practice of Law. I will discuss that in more 
it ,, 

detail in a little while. 

I The following resolution was adopted by the Committee 

!on February 27, 1973: 
I 

"BE IT RESOLVED, that this Committee is in 
!! ;, favor of the deletion of Section 33 from the 

pending Assembly Bill No. 1393 regulating title 
insurance companies and recommends in its place 
a specific prohibition against the payment of 
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II 
" 
II 
I 
1: 
:: 

commissions or rebates to anyone by a title in­
surance company. However, the Committee furt.her 
recommends that the section make clear that it 
in no way prohibits attorneys from charging 
legal fees for work performed with regard to 
obtaining title insurance coverage for clients." 

'i 
\:III. PERMISSIBLE SCOPE OF BUSINESS ACTIVITIES ENGAGED IN BY TITLE 
I! 
!I 

INSURANCE COMPANIES: 

11 

il 
In c0nsidering this problem, one extremely important! 

I !i 
!I factor 
il 

to bear in mind by this Legislative Real Estate Title Insur~ 
I• I 
\lance Study Commission is the Constitutional power of the New 
I 

Jersey, 

lstate Supreme Court to regulate the practice of law in this state. 
I 
I 

Article 6, Section 2, Paragraph 3 of the New Jersey II 
'I I, · t · d f 11 !:Const1.tu 1.0n rea s as o ows: 
'I li 

II 
I' d 

I! 

I 

11 3. The Supreme Court shall make rules 
governing the administration of all courts 
in the State, and subject to the law, the 
practice and procedure in all such courts. 
The Supreme Court shall have jurisdiction 
over the admission to the practice of law 
and the discipline of persons admitted." 

i 

I 

I 
I 
I 

i 
I -

I 
Pursuant to this Constitutional power, the New 

!Supreme Court has appointed the Unauthorized Practice of Law 

Jerse~ 
Com- I 

I 
\mittee which periodically renders opinions on this subject on mat-
1 
jters which come before it. The Unauthorized Practice of Law Com-

I 
'mittee in its Opinion number 11 published in the New Jersey Law 

Journal on December 28, 1972, held that it constitutes the unlawfu 

practice of law for a title or abstract company to issue a policy 

1
of title insurance or provide an abstract of title or search 

I 
affecting New Jersey land to a person other than the present owner, 

a prospective buyer, or an attorney for a party interested in the 
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,, 
!• 
!! 

I I 
'premises It further held that a title or abstract company is '! I . 
jguilty of the unlawful practice of law when it conducts real estatJI 

settlements on its premises ~ithout the presence of an attorney fo I 

·any of the parties to the transaction. 
I 

Copies of Opinion ll have been provided for the mem-

'bers of this Commission. However, the Minutes of your meeting of 

;April 5, 1973 refer to this opinion as "a December 28, 1972, New 

:Jersey La~v Journal article entitled the 'unauthorized practice of 

.law'." This designation is inaccurate; Opinion 11 is the formal 

,opinion of the duly authorized and appointed New Jersey State 

Supreme Court Committee on the Unauthorized Practice of Law. 

lvilliam H. Wells, Esq., of Mount Holly, a member of the Unauthor-

.ized Practice of Law Committee and the author of Opinion 11 is 

'present today and will speak to you shortly in more detail with 

regard to Opinion 11 and its significance for Assembly Bill 1393. 

The original Model Title Insurance Code which 

is, I believe, Assembly Bill 1393 was drafted by the 

American Land Title Insurance Association in the early 

1960's. I believe it bears the date of 1964. The following 

three provisions are objectionable as applied to the State 

of New Jersey because they improperly and unlawfully 

infringe on the practice of law by attorneys, and I am 

referring here to sections and pages in Assembly Bill No. 

1393: 
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1. Section 10,. Page 9: 
"10. Power to insure titles to real es-
tate. Every title insurance company 
shall have the power to do the kinds of 
business defined in paragraphs a. and 
b. of section 1 of this act, and to pro­
vide any other services relate~ to the. 
land title business." (EmphasJ.s suppll.ed) 

That last clause is objectionable. 

2. Section 30(b), Page 25: 
"A title insurance agent may engage in the 
business of handling escrows of real prop­
erty transactions ••. " 

3. The words "settlement and closing fees" in 
Section l(f), page 4. 

In early 1972, after the proposal of Title IX of 

the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1972, which 

Mr. Mastrangelo covered in his presentation, the chief 

effect of which would be to deprive consumers of the 

right to be represented by counsel, the Model Title 

Insurance Code was revised by the American Land Title 

Association to seek even broader legislative sanction for 
., 
iltitle insurance companies to perform legal work with regard to 

I p 
!I real estate. This can best be illustrated by comparing the revised 

I li 
j! versions of the aforementioned sections 10 and 30 (b) • 

I! 1. Section 10 which allowed title companies to 

·I 
!1 "provide any other services related to the land title business" 
lj 
!I 
!became Section 110 of the Revised Code which reads as follows, 

I "Section 110. General Powers: 

l Every title insurance company shall have 

I the power to: 
1
1 

(a) do the kinds of business defined in 

Iii subsections (a) and (b) of Section 101 
of this Act; 
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II ,, 
I 
j 

! 

I 

I' ,I 

I! 
1: 

(b) do any act, directly or through a 
title insurance agent, incidential to 
the making of a contract or policy of 
title insurance, including, but not 
limited to, the conducting or holding 
of any escrow, settlement or closing of 
a transaction, and, 
(c) provide any other services related 
or incidental to the sale and transfer 
of real or personal property." 

2. Section 30(b) of Assembly 1393, which allowed ant 
i 
I 

lj agent 
! 

to engage in the business of handling escrows of real prop-

I 

!erty 
' 

transactions, became Section 132(b) which reads as follows: 

"(b) A title insurance agent may engage 
in the business of handling escrows, 
settlements and closings in connection 
with the business of title insurance ... " 

This is clearly an attempt by the American Land Title 

jj Association to be responsive to the attitudes of HUD and Congress ~ 
ij 

lias to the role of attorneys in real estate transactions and to 
,j 
isecure legislative sanction for title companies to take over the 
' i I 

~~ functions of attorneys in the event that the proposed Congressionat 

I! legislation is passed and attorneys are thereby forced to withdraw' 

/ifrom the representation of purchasers and sellers of residential 
II 
p 
:! real estate. 

This next section is something I want to stress. 

Despite the attitude of the national organization, 

the American Land Title Association, it is my opinion that the title 

,insurance companies.in New Jersey do not desire to take over or 

attempt to take over the functions of attorneys in real estate mat~ 

:ters. I have been practicing law for 12 years and I have always 
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;·been impressed with the sensi ti vi ty of New Jersey title companies 

to the functions of the attorney. This attitude on the part of i 
I 

,• : 
,title companies in New Jersey can best be summarized by a quotatiofi 

i 

!• i 
;from a letter which I received from Mr. Walter A. Sprouls, Preside9t 

I 

' 
:of New Jersey Realty Title Insurance Company, in September of last: 
; 

!year, in response to a letter of mine to HUD which was published 
•: 

,. ,. 

i· 
' I; 
j: 
1: 
I' 
I 

1: 

li 
li 

the New Jersey Law Journal: 

"We are also in agreement with you that 
the title insurance companies should not 
usurp the functions and duties of the attor­
neys for the seller and buyer in a real es­
tate transaction. The functions of the title 
insurance company should be to provide ser­
vices to the attorney in the form of title 
searches, certifications, and insurance 
policies." 

This attitude of the title insurance industry in New 

bersey has been confirmed for me by my meetings with Mr. Frank J. 
d 

!!McDonough, Herbert H. Lumley, John H. McDermitt, Esq.·, and William 
II 
iiH. Woodward, Esq. 
I 
! 
i 
! 
d 

The following 4 resolutions were adopted by the 

l!Special State-Wide Committee on Legal Fees and Practice in Residen~ 

ljtial Real Estate Transactions on February 27, 1973, 
I 
I 

I 
I 

1. BE IT RESOLVED that this Committee 
recommends the deletion from Assembly Bill 
No. 1393 of the words "settlement and clos­
ing fees" in Section l(f), the words "and 
to provide any other services related to 
the land title insurance business" in Sec­
tion 10, and the words "A title insurance 
agent may engage in the business of handling 
escrows of real property transactions ... " 
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II 

I! 
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i 
I 
! 

II 

II 
I 
I 
l 
i 
I 
I 

i 
I to the 

I 

! 
I 
in the 

i 
I 
I 

;I 
'Salem, 

!: 

and the following language in Section 30(b) 
(1) and (2), and any language in any subse­
quent bill or proposed bill which would give 
to title insurance companies and their agents 
the express or implied power to conduct real 
estate title closings or to perform other 
legal work. 

2. BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Com­
mittee recommends that Assembly Bill No. 1393 
be amended to add an affirmative prohibition 
against the conducting of title closings or 
the performance of any other legal services 
by title insurance companies and their agents. 

3. BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Com­
mittee is of the opinion that the penalties 
provided by Section 48 of the Bill are nominal 
and inadequate and recommends that more strin­
gent penalties be levied against any title 
insurance company or agent which violates the 
above provision against the practice of law. 

4. BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Com­
mittee fully endorses Opinion Number 11 of 
the New Jersey Supreme Court Committee on the 
Unauthorized Practice of Law which was pub­
lished in the New Jersey Law Journal in its 
issue of December 28, 1972, which opinion 
held that a title or abstract company is 
guilty of the unlawful practice of law when 
it conducts real estate closings on its 
premises without the presence of an attorney 
for any of the parties to the transaction. 
The Committee further recommends that copies 
of the opinion be mailed to all title insur­
ance companies and their agents and to all 
real estate brokers in New Jersey and that 
the State and County Bar Associations take 
affirmative actibn to enforce the provisions 
thereof. 

After the passage of these resolutions, it was broug~t 
l 
! 
I 

attention of the Committee that a unique system is in effect 
I 

• 
I 

Southern New Jersey Counties of Camden, Burlington, Gloucester 
i 

Cumberland, Atlantic, and Cape May, wherein many closings 
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' I request of attorT 
I 

I :are held at the offices of title companies at the 

neys. This led to the Committee meeting of April 25, 1973, to 
t 
I 
! 
! 
I 

which were invited prominent members of the New Jersey title insurt 
l 

:ance industry from Southern New Jersey as well as members of the 

;bar from that area. After lengthy discussion, it appeared that 

:t ' 
::there was little or no difference of opinion as to the function Of! 

:;the title companies, even in Southern New Jersey. i The title com- : 
t 
i 

• I 

.pany representatives informed us that they made little or no prof~ts 
'l ,. 
,; 

::from furnishing closing facilities, did so only for the conveniencJ 
I ;, 
I 

I :i of attorneys, and had no desire to practice law. 
., 

The attorneys 
il 

ii from that 
ii 
li 
!i counties, 
1: 

area, in marked contrast to attorneys from the northern 1

1

· 

stated that they desired that closings be held at title 
I 
! 

i\ 
; t: 

':company offices. 

i1 
I 
I 
! 
i 

I 
i 
i 

I! 

I 

I 
I 
I I why 
I 

The Committee then adopted the following resolutions~ 

1. BE IT RESOLVED, that this Committee 
recommends that Assembly Bill 1393 be amended 
to provide that neither title insurance com­
panies nor their agents shall engage in any 
way in the practice of law or participate in 
the closings of title, provided, however, 
that nothing herein shall be construed as 
prohibiting title companies and their agents 
from furnishing the physical facilities fo~ 
said closings. 

2. BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Com­
mittee recommends that Assembly Bill No. 1393 
contain a specific prohibition against real 
estate brokers or approved attorneys acting 
as agents of title insurance companies. 

Those of you who are not attorneys may be wondering 

there should be any great concern on your part at the prospect 
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!of large title insurance companies taking over the functions and 
I 

!duties of the attorney in residential real estate transactions. 

!rn my opinion, this would be a severe disservice to the public for 

li t w o main reasons: 
ll 

1. It would result in the loss to the purchaser and 

reller of a home of a personal counsellor to assist them through an 

iioften difficult and confusing period. As Conunissioner 
!: 

McDonough said in his remarks, for most people, the purchase 

.of a home is the largest single financial transaction of their 
I 

I 

I 

·lives. Under the present system wherein people are free t ' I o cnoose 1 

l 
ian attorney to represent them in all phases of the transaction, 

:!the attorney often establishes a close and friendly relationship 

I 
I :with the clients and assists them in not only the strictly legal 

I 
[but also the non-legal practical problems that arise in·the course! 

:of purchasing or selling a home. 
I 

A title insurance company dealin~ 

I 
I 

personal service which the individual independent attor~ 

' 
iwith 
i 
I 

!efficient, 

a large volume of transactions would not be able to give the 

I 
I 
i 
'ney does. To deprive the publi~ of this personal relationship 

would be a serious disservice to the very people you are attemptin 

to serve. To put it simply, if you are purchasing or selling a 

house, would you rather consult your famiiy attorney or would you 

prefer to have the transaction handled by M~ X at the Y title in-

surance company in Newark, Hackensack, New Brunswick, or Camden? 
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II 

2. Beyond the personal level, on a professional 

level only the attorney is qualified to represent parties 

to a real estate transaction. 

I know that several of the members of the Commission 

are attorneys. So I would like to omit the reading of 

the functions of the attorney for the purchaser and the 

detailed listing of the functions of the attorney for the 

seller in real estate transactions, which go down through 

subsection (f) of page 11 and request that they be 

incorporated by reference by the stenographer. 

(Following are the sections which Mr. Horn did not read:) 

You may be asking just what services the attorney 

'i 
:performs in a typical transaction. In representing the purchaser 
I 
jof a home, the New Jersey attorney spends on the average of 10 to 
I 

j12 hours performing the following services: 

I 
I 

II 
I 
I 

I 
! 

a. Preliminary conference with client regarding 
the transaction. 

b. Preparation or revision of contract, includin 
conference with broker or attorney for seller 
through signing of contract. . 

c. Preparation or review of mortgage application 
including processing same and obtaining mort­
gage commitment. 

d. Ordering the necessary searches, and survey, 
including back title certificates. 

e. Review and analysis of searches or title re­
ports and removal of title objections. 

f. Preparation of preliminary title insurance 
certificate. 

g. Preparation of mortgage, note, affidavit of 
title and other documents for closing. 
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I 
I! 

II 
I 
I I attorney 

!services: 

I 

h. Conference with attorney for sellers, sched­
uling of closing, and resolution of problems 
relative to occupancy, repairs, etc. 

i. Obtaining rundown searches, preparation for 
and attendance at closing of title, including' 

I 

making necessary adjustments between the par-, 
ties, preparation of closing statements, and : 
disbursement of funds. 

j. Post-closing submission of papers to mortgage~ 
and recording of deed and mortgage. 

k. Payment of and cancellation of existing mort-
gages and liens. 1 

1. Obtaining cover searches, preparation of finai 
title insurance certificate for submission toi 
title insurance company, and ordering of title 
policies. I 

m. Reviewing title insurance policies ·and for- i 
warding relevant documents to mortgagee, pur-l 
chasers, and seller's attorney. 

In representing the seller of a home, the New Jerseyi 
I 
I 

spends on the average of 6 hours performing the following~ 
I 
I 
I 
I 

! 
a. Conference with clients and broker and prepa-j 

ration of contract of sale. · ! 

b. Communications with attorney for purchaser ant 
supervision of signing of contract of sale. 

c. Clearing of title objections. 
d. Communications with attorney for purchaser · j 

with regard to closing of title and agreementi 
on closing figures. I 

e. Drafting of deed, affidavit of title, and 
other relevant documents. 

f. Preparation for and attendance at closing of 
title. 

(End of portion not read.) 
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My conclusion of that enumeration was that only 

attorneys are qualified by training and experience to 

perform theo~ services and t.o assume the responsibility 

therefor. This is the reason that the Supreme Court of 

New Jersey and the Unauthor.i.zed Pracice of Law Committee 

are so concerned that these legal functions continue to 

be handled by attorneys. 

It is the opinion of the Special Statewide Com­

mittee that adopt:ton of these recommendations by this 

Commission and ultimately by the Legislature of this 

State will permit title insurance companies in New Jersey 

to engage in those busip.ess activities for which they 

are established and qualified while at the same time ( 

making certain that they will not be engaged in the 

unauthorized or unlawful pract1ce of law. In such event. 

the public will be the beneficiary. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: ML Horn thank you 

very much for your comments. 

I am going to beg your indulgence> I am sure 

there are going to be some questions by members of the 

Commission to you But on the schedule handed t.o me 

the next speaker must leave by Noon and I wonder if you 

would defer your question.1ng until we can let. Mr. Walter 

Ensor, the State President of the Title Abstractors 

Association of New Jersey, testify. 

WALTER A. E N S 0 Ra 

Gentlemen! I have rather a. br.1ef statement to make. 

First, I deem it a great honor and privilege 

to appear here and participate in these proceedings, 

I shall beg:i.n my remarks by admonishing you that 

there is much more at stake here and in subsequent actions 

than the mere regulat.Lng of premiums, fees and charges 

for services rendered .El the acquisition of real estate, 

Whatever you do in the future will have a profound 

effect upon the stability of titles in New Jersey. 
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For instance, it would be an absurdity to reduce 

these fees and charges to such a low amount so as to 

discouragb the participation in title activity of 

dedicated, intelligent and skilled personnel, to dis­

courage the investment of clean capital in favor of 

fly-by-night operationso 

I represent the Title Abstractors or searchers, 

and as I look around this room, I can quite confidently 

assert that there is not a successful title insurance 

operation or law practice represented here that does not 

owe its success to the diligence and skill of the title 

aBstractor. 

Titles in New Jersey have a history of stability. 

The incidence of defects in real estate titles was 

startlingly low even before the general acceptance of 

title insurance. It is still low largely due to the 

proficiency of my professional colleagues and constituents. 

A searcher must have a knowledge of surveying, 

a great smattering of law as it relates to real estate 

proceedings. He must have a rudimentary knowledge of 

variations in names. He must be dogged, persistent 

and have the constitution of an ox. He must work long 

hours. He must have the sixth sense which warns him 

of title trouble. 

He must have a sense of dedicated responsibility 

because in the ultimate sense, the buck in every title 

trouble stops at him. 

For these attributes and for these responsibilities, 

the searcher must be allowed to make a fee for his search 

that will adequately compensate him. If this is not 

allowed, you will turn the title insurance and searching 

business over to persons ill-equipped to handle it. 

Regardless of title insurance and the skill of the 

lawyer real estate specialist, the most secure basis for 

every title is a search made by a skilled professional 

searcher which adequately and correctly reflects the 
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record in so far as a particular piece of property is 

involved. 

Therefore, as the duly-elected representative 

of the New Jersey State Title Abstractors, I make the 

following recommendations: 

First, that a licensing bill be adopted that 

would require an abstractor to demonstrate his 

professional skill before he receives his license to 

search and make a report which will be the basis of 

title closings and used as a prelude to the issuance of 

title insurance. It is my recommendation that those 

searchers who have heretofore practiced the art for 

a certain period of time prior to the passage of the 

bill be admitted as licensed searchers upon their 

presenting proof of such required practice. 

Licensing should be based upon the skill, 

experience and knowledge of the searcher and not upon 

the ability of anyone to collate a plant by means of 

the application of capital. 

Every searcher should be required to carry 

errors. and omissions insurance and any licensed abstract 

companies should be required to carry errors and omissions 

insurance covering the searchers employed by it. 

Such a licensing bill need not be costly to 

the taxpayer nor necessitate the setting up of a 

perpetually growing bureaucracy. 

The Title Abstractors Association of New Jersey 

represents from one-half to two-thirds of the abstractors 

in New Jersey. We have in the past been fortunate in 

our membership. To endow this organization with the 

power, under strict legislative guidelines, to conduct 

tests and to generally advise the commissioner as to the . 
admission and capability of applicants and members, would 

not burden the taxpayer and would place the entrance and 

disciplinary procedures in the hands of those who know 
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the business. 

The total cost would be borne by the dues 

assessed against the members. 

Second, we recommend that the premiums for 

title insurance be set at a level that will insure the 

title insurance companies of a fair return for the 

great risks that they take. At the same time, we 

recommend that the activity of such companies be regu­

lated so that the amount charged for premiums will not 

be dissipated in ruinous compet.i tion in which insurance 

funds are wasted in supplying searches and lawyers for 

everyone involved in bargain-basement blanket deals. 

Third., we recommend that steps be taken by 

the Legislature to make the record clear so that in the 

long run the search will cost less. For instance, there 

is no clear statute of limitations covering certain 

liens of record, such as reimbursement agreements, 

institutional liens, and others. This Association has 

a bill in the Legislature now that would make the 

indices a part of the record. It is bogged down in 

the Senate. Until this bill is passed, every searcher 

and every homeowner can be seriously hurt by items on 

record which have not been properly indexed. 

In closing, I would like to make this observation 

as to the reimbursement of the title searcher. In my 

County of Union, the fee for a normal sixty-year title 

search is $65. This compares to some 25 or 30 years ago 

when the same search cost $30. At that time, I think 

Assemblymen and Senators were making something like 

$500 a year or $1,000 a year for their services. But 

besides the fact that our rates have not really increased 

in relation to the cost of living, this works out to 

be the sum of $6.50 a year for a homeowner who contemplates 

living in his house for ten years. I wonder at times 

what other item in the homeowning budget costs less 

than $6.50 a year. The search fee itself is the lowest 

cost in the entire closing procedure. Yet it represents 



the most work and the assumption of the great.est and 

ultimate amount of responsibility. 

I tt .. J.nk you·~ 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you, Mr" Encor, for 

your comments which I think expand our horizons beyond 

A 1393. I wonder if there are questions from members 

of the Commlssion. 

Are you aware, sir, of any licensing bill that. 

may have passed other state legislatures with respect 

to title abstractors that at least we might get as 

a reference for our own study'? 

MR" ENCOR: I believe the State of Minnesota has 

a licensing bill in which abstractors are licensed on 

a personal basis. I believe Indiana has too. I can 

furnish the Commission with that information. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON~ If you would direct 

any of that information to Mr" Guzzo, who is our Secretary, 

I would be very appreciat~ve. 

I think your comments are very much appreciated 

and very much in order and they do expand our horizono 

As I have indicated, this is only our first public hearing 

specifically on this bill and we may well have another 

public hearing and perhaps m1ght want to hear further 

from you with respect to these matters which go beyond 

the present bill. 

MRc ENSOR: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Horn, if we can get 

you back up at bat and see if there are any questions 

for you. 

A R T H U R S, H 0 R N, recalled. 

MR. WALKER: Mr. Horn, I represent the real 

estate industry, the 1.icensed real estate brokers, on 

this Commission and of course, t,he general public. 

I should preface my quest.ion to you so you 

donut take it wrongly by saying that the New Jersey 
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Association of Realtor Boards on May lst passed a 

resolution supporting this legislation and ellmination 

of commiss1ons. 

I do want to ask you whether the State Bar has 

taken any survey, especially in South Jersey where the 

practice is quite different than in North Jersey, as 

to the impact on the general publl.c of removing the mode 

of operation in the title company 1 s handling, per se, 

the closings, as compared to the situation if the individ­

uals have to obtain individual counsel for their repre­

sentatives at closing. Are there sufficient attorneys 

in Cape May, Salem, and Gloucester that can take care 

of the needs of the general public? 

MRe HORN: I know of no such st 

would perhaps be an interesting subject 

Let me turn that around" If you 

that there arenGt enough attorneys in th 

cover any expanded duties which they may 

way of any change in legislation, this m ..... 1 .~~ ~u"" -="'-·'-""'-'­

of the way things are now. In other wo.rds, if closing 

functions representing purchasers and sellers in real 

estate are not handled by attorneys down there 1 obviously 

over the course of years there would be fewer attorneys. 

MR. WALKER: I am not intimating anything really. 

I am trying to discover for my sake and also that of 

the Commission whether or not this would impose a 

possible hardship if the mode of practice was changed 

overni~~t in_South Jersey in the counties specifically 

that I mentioned. 

MR~ HORN: You mean the mode of practice of the 

real estate brokers in effect taking a more active part? 

MR. WALKER: No, more in the elimination of 

the title companies that are presently handling the 

closings in consort possibly with the real estate brokers. 

MR~ HORN: There is no such study. What we 

are suggesting though in our recommendations is not to 
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force the consumer to go to the office of an attorney; 

we are only suggesting that the title insurance company 

can still provide the facilities. I think they are happy. 

to do it and the attorneys don't seem to mind. 

But I think your question goes beyord that. You 

are saying if the attorneys receive more responsibility, 

what impact will this have on the general picture of the 

Bar down in South Jersey. And I really don't know. 

But, as I say. it is interesting and perhaps we can get 

to it. 

MR, WALKER: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: There might be another 

aspect of that. I am not really knowledgeable about 

the South Jersey practice. But if in fact it has been 

the general rule that attorneys have not been playing an 

active part, we might find that a lot of titles become 

unsettled the first time an attorney moves into the picture 

depending of course. on the level at which the title 

companies have allowed things to pass or not pass. If 

there is to be any further study of the subject by the 

Bar, you might include that if Mr. Walker would take 

that as an amendment to his question . ., 
MRo WALKER: Definitely. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Michael Horn. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I would like to ask you 

one question. On page 3 of your statement where you 

discuss attorneys charging a commission,and you were 

very kind, you said, "Many attorneys charge the 

commission and make disclosure to the client." Then 

you said. "Many attorneys do not charge the commission 

and the client just pays only the net charge." 

Isn't it also true that there are - I don 1 t 

know whether it is many, some or few-- there are 

attorneys who charge the commission and don't disclose 

it to the client? 
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MR. HORN: The answer to that question is yes, 

and the word 11 disclosure 11 is an interesting word. There 

are many ways to disclose things to clients at a closing. 

You can make very full disclosure before a closing 

or during a closing 

a commission or you 

and wave it under tJ 

are the closing cos· 

attorneys as disclo 

that is not full di 

1 are charging 

losing statement 

say, "These 

fined by some 

y in my opinion 

ld say that is 

a not uncommon practice which we would really like to 

see eliminated. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: One of the suggested changes 

to the bill would be the requirement that the attorney 

provide the client with a copy of the bill from the 

title insurance company, which certainly would make it 

clear in terms of what the charge is from the title 

insurance company. Would you be in favor of that? 

MR. HORN: It seems to me that the title insurance 

bill is part of a list of disbursements. Mosrt at E' ~ 
divide the closing costs into two parts. One is 

attorney 1 s fee and that tells the client how much 

is paying the attorney for his services and that . 

entire amount of remuneration that is received by 

attorney so that the client knows. In the other < 

should be what I call reimbursement .for disbursemE 

my payment to the county searcher for his search, 

~y 

~ 
~" 

disbursements to the municipality for municipal and tax 

searches, to the judgment search company for doing judg­

ment searches, to the register for recording the document, 

to the surveyor for making the survey, and finally to 

the title insurance company for the net premium on the 

title insurance policy. 

I don't show the bills to my clients because 

I feel that I am on my honor in making this presentation 

to them in a closing statement that they are actually 
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true to the very penny. 

I think it many be a little burdensome and 

awkward. I think that members of the Bar are under a 

very strict ethical code and I think that if you include 

the provision in the statute that nobody can charge 

any commission whatsoever I think from my knowledge 

of the members of the Bar that that would be sufficient 

without anything further. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: It is refreshing to see 

that the brothers Horn don•t completely agree on this 

matter. 

Are there other questions of Mr. Horn? 

I got so caught up in the dialogue between you 

and your brother that the one I had escapes me at the 

moment. I will have to catch you later, Mr. Horn. 

SENATOR MARESSA: While you are thinking, 

I 1 ll take over. I am not sure.but has your investigation 

or study gone into the fees or charges, however you 

want to describe them, that are made by title companies 

for things other than title insurance? 

MR. HORN: No, we haven•t. 

SENATOR MARESSA: Is it the North Jersey practice 

to charge a settlement room fee and fees to remove 

certain exceptions to report of title, etc.? 

MRu HORN: No. There are two ways of doing 

things in North Jersey. One way, and the way I do it, is 

to order the searches on my own, to actually send out 

a request to a searcher to do a county search, send out 

a request to a town for those searches, and to the 

judgment company searcher for those. They then send 

the reports back to me and I put these into a preliminary 

certificate of title which I submit to the title company 

and then it is countersigned and sent back to me. This 

way I have much more control over it. 
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Some attorneys, and I think an increasing number 

of them, will just send a letter to a title company 

and say, 11 Please do the search on this. 11 They w:ill 

have the search done by the abstractor and all that. 

And instead of submitting the individual searches to 

the attorney, they will submit a binder and this will 

have the exceptions in it. 

Of course, they do charge extra for the search 

and things like that. As far as your specific question 

about removing exceptions, they don't do it. They say 

to the attorney, 11 Thatis your job. 11 Then the attorneys 

for the purchaser and the seller get together and it 

is handled that way. 

As far as a cost or a fee for furnishing the 

facilities, I think there is one. But it is very rare, 

I think, in Northern New Jersey that the title closing 

takes place at the title company office. I would say 

in 98 per cent of the cases, it is in the offices of 

the attorney for the mortgagee and/or the purchaser. 

But we haven't gone into any of the charges made by 

them for these various searches or the cost of furnishing 

the facilities for the closing. I think they are probably 

fairly reasonable and competitive with the individual 

searches. 

SENATOR MARESSA: Actually I guess what you 

are saying is that the attorney in North Jersey charges 

what the title company would be charging at a settlement 

in South Jersey for the settlement room and the removal 

of exceptions, etc. 

MR. HORN: I think if you added up the cost 

to a purchaser from North Jersey and the cost to a 

purchaser in South Jersey, there would be very little 

difference, the difference being that the purchaser 

in North Jersey has the benefit of a professional whereas 

that is not always the case in South Jersey. 
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SENATOR MARESSA: I think it is a question of 

a professional as opposed to an expert, right? 

MR. HORN: A professional as opposed to what we 

consider laymen. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Horn, it occurred 

to me what I wanted to ask. I am one of the attorneys 

who charges a net premium. However, it strikes me that 

in those cases where an attorney's fee is perhaps the 

most difficult to earn, a VA or an FHA closing, you 

are limited by Federal rules or regulations as to what 

you can charge. You are not so limited with a conventional 

loan. While I make no distinction about charging the 

net premium, was any thought or consideration given by 

the members of your committee to allowing that to be 

done because of what I consider rather unreasonable rules 

and regulations imposed by Uncle Sam in that area? 

MR. HORN: No, frankly, we did not. I am just 

wondering whether that is really fair to the consumer. 

In a way, I think, it is evading the Federal law, 

no matter what we think of that Federal regulation or 

Federal regulations on government-insured mortgages. 

I do a fairly large volume of real estate work and I 

really don't like FHA's or VA's. I would be just as 

happy for the people to go elsewhere because of the 

tremendous amount of paper work involved. But I 

really think it wouldn't solve the problem by allowing 

attorneys to charge extra fees by way of title insurance 

to compensate for a lower fee that they could charge 

by law. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I agree with you and I 

know there are many attorneys who don't want to handle 

VA's and FHA's. There was reference earlier within 

the title insurance industry to a fringe element. 

Unfortunately any profession or any business has its 

fringe element. I wonder if many people who have to 

go VA or FHA don't end up in the fringe element of the 
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Bar and get less t.han what should be a wholly professional 

job. And if that does happen, what thought. if any, has 

your Comm.Lttee . given to trying to res.i st, or at least 

make an input, to the .Federal government with respect 

to their unrealistic rules that they have adopted'? 

MR" HORN: we· have been specif~cally dealing with 

the Federal government with regard to proposed regulations 

that you probably know about, which would limit attorneys~ 

fees in all closings, be they conventional or government­

insured. And we have had quite extensive correspondence 

with Washington. Mr. Mastrangelo visited Washington 

late last summer to speak to the people at HUD with 

regard to their regulations. I think they were proposing 

regulations basically on a national basis and they 

didn°t have anything to do with New Jersey. 

We are now in the process of writing a brief 

for submission to HUD and Congress. We have taken a 

study, made a survey, of attorneys in New Jersey. It 

was published in the New Jersey Bar Journal several 

months ago and we are now collating the results and 

sending them to Congres~ Now an off-shoot of this may 

be that the FHA and VA would perhaps come up with more 

reasonable rate schedules. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you very much. 

Are there other questions of Mr. Horn'? 

Thank you very much again, Mr. Horn, for your work and 

the work of all the members of your Committee and I 

know you are representative of them here today. 

MR. HORN: Thank you. 

Mr. Lawrence Salameno of Stuart Title Guaranty 

Company, Morristown, or Mr. George Piccola, President of 

Stuart Title Guaranty, or perhaps both. 

G E 0 R G E P I C C 0 L A: Gentlemen, my name is 

George Piccola and I am President of Stuart Title 

Company of New Jersey. There is a mistake on here. I 

am not President of the Guaranty Company. I wish I was, 
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but I am not. 

I am an agent for Stuart Title company in New 

Jersey and I g~eas I am probably the first one to express 
some of the title companies 1 or agencies 1 v.i f'W!.J on the 
bill. 

As to the various parties who have just spoken 
prior to me, I concur wholeheartedly with their remarks. 
I only have a couple of remarks that I would like to 
bring out. 

Mr. Mastrangelo mentioned about steering of 
title work into title companies. It has been our 
experience as agents that there is steering through 
various sources of banks, lending institutions, mortgage 
companies, controlling who the title company would be 
designated to write the insurance. 

I have a suggestion that I would like to make 
to the committee that can be studied. I think one of 
the reasons why it ia geared in and designated as to 
what title company can be used is that the bank or 
lending institution does not pay the premium for the 
insurance. The consumer pays it. The moitgage policy 
on a simultaneous issuance is only a $10 charge, which 
the consumer pays. 

I suggest that the attorney have the right to 
choose whatever title company he wants for whatever 
reason he wants, for service, for back title information 
or whatever it might be. If the mortgage company denies 
this title company, I think the mortgage company should 

have the right to select their own title company but pay 
the premium themaelvea fer their own policy and for 
their own protection and not let the consumer be the one 
to pay the premium for the ~ort;age company. In moat 
cases, what happens ia, it doesn't necessarily mean 

that the consumer is go1ng to get the beat protection. 

I have had a apecif~c instance where I had had 
back title, but I was not approved with a specific 
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lending institution. The title search itself was close 

to a thousand dollars. They would not accept our back 

title or would not accept our title policy. They forced 

the consumer to go to another title company. I was 

gracious enough to give the attorney the title so that 

the consumer didn't have to pay the exorbitant cost 

on this. But to duplicate the search would have cost 

him roughly a thousand dollars. 

Another item that was brought up that I would 

like to comment on: I think personally - and I have only 

been in the business since 1962 - that some of the title 

companies have created some of the problems in regard 

to commissions, etc., paid to the attorneys. I know for 

a fact there are some bills that show a gross commission 

rate. On the bottom it shows the commission to the 

attorney with the net. premium with a perforated edge 

which can be torn off. So when the consumer comes in, 

you show him exactly what the title charges are but he 

never sees what the commission is back to the attorney. 

In addition to that, one attorney might do a 

greater amount of real estate work than another attorney. 

Based upon volume, they say, "This attorney is entitled 

to a commission, a greater commission, a two fifty rate 

or even lower than that in certain cases.'' Actually 

what they do is they almost make the attorney an agent 

for the company. 

As an agent myself, it is impossible for me 

to compete because I have to submit back to Stuart Title 

Company a commission that I have to pay for my insurance. 

What it does is sort of ties in a situation whereby certain 

attorneys can only deal with one company because of the 

rate that is involved. 

I personally would like to see a standard and 

stabilized rate that the attorney would pay for his 

consumer with no commission. I would also like to see 

57 



it go even a step further to protect the agent, that 

the agent would have a specific rate that he would pay 

for his policy to the title company if he is appointed 

an agent and runs an actual office, a branch office 

concept, with employees doing typing of the binders, 

doing the title search work, etc. 

I feel this protection not only would benefit 

the industry but also the consumer. I think what it 

does is once again opens the door to something that 

we have been lax in having, and that is service to the 

consumer. Instead of price, I believe in service. I 

feel that if a company can compete and the price is all 

the same, the consumer is the one who is going to benefit. 

A specific title company or agency will work a little 

bit harder to produce the package that much faster 

and be that much more thorough because now the only thing 

he has to sell is his expertise. 

I guess I covered the points I wanted to cover. 

Everything else that I wanted to present has been presented 

before and I don't want to burden the Commission with 

just repetition. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Piccola. Are there questions by members of the Com-
. . ? 

mlSSlOn. 

MR. WALKER: I have a question. Is it my under­

standing that you would like a set commission fee for 

the agents of the title company? 

MR. PICCOLA: That's correct. 

MR. WALKER: And you don't feel this should be 

a negotiation between the title company itself and the 

general agent? 

MR. PICCOLA: What happens once again in my 

opinion is that- of course, the big will always survive 

the one that is not regulated in a certain state as to 

a certain type of commission that can be paid, the bigger 
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title companies can give the greater commissions to 

their agents. The bigger the commission to the agento 

the more ~0wer he has over the little guy. 

MRQ WALKER: I see. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Maybe I am somewhat naive. 

You are the second witness now who has brought, I think 

thankfully, to the attention of the Commission the 

practice of steering by financial institutions, or requir­

ing that certain companies handle the title insurance. 

Again I am naive. What would be the motivation for 

getting size and financial stability? What would be 

the motivation of a financial institution saying, 11 You 

use X Title Insurance Company 11 ? 

MRm PICCOLA: I have my suspicions as to what 

the motivation is, but I honestly can't tell you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I have suspicions too and 

I am not sure myself. I don't know. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: On thato I know of one 

situation that I had and it involved a mortgage companyo 

not a conventional bank, in which I was told that I 

had to use Title Insurance Company A or Title Insurance 

Company B, which I did. And at the closing, for the 

first time - I believe it was a VA - there was presented 

to me a certification for my client to sign in which it 

stated that I had a choice of whatever title insurance 

company I wanted. I showed that to my client and I 

said, "You are being asked to sign something that is not 

so. 11 He said, 11 What shall we do about it? 11 I said, 
11 Let's send it back unsigned and see what happens. 11 That 

is what we did and nothing has happened yet. Anyone 

who ~as closed a VA loan knows that frequently you get 

a paper back because the "t 11 wasn 8 t crossed or the "i" 

wasn't dotted. But apparently the particular company 

involved was just as aware of the very, very questionable 

practice they were engaging in as I was and they weren 8 t 

going to make ~n issue out of the fact they did not 
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get a certification back. 

In my own mind it would be interesting to know 

whether that was certified to by someone else or was 

forged and then sent on, and I have no way of knowing 

that. 

But is your suspicion that there is some 

additional money available with respect to commissions 

that migh~ be paid to a lending institution or some 

kind of a mortgage company in the three seventy-five that 

is left of the net premium? Is that what you are talking 

about, Mr. Piccola? 

MR. PICCOLA: There is a possibility that that 

can exist. Also I think possibly it just might be a 

situation of just rapport with a specific title 

company. But basically what it does do is creates a 

hinderance to someone else who is trying to make a 

living. 

I think Mr. Mastrangelo mentioned restraint 

of trade. Without a doubt, in my opinion, it falls 

in that category. But once again, this is a practice 

that has been going on. 

One other thing Mr. Mastrangelo mentioned that 

I would like to bring a point out about was the approval 

of a title company as being an underwriter. I think all 

title companies if they come under ~tate regulation 

should be approved. I think the approval should be 

the amount of insurance that they can write. I don't 

think they should be prohibited from writing a $20,000 

policy. I don 1 t know of any company that can 1 t write 

a $20,000 policy or $50,000. Maybe when you get up 

into a $10 million bracket, that might be the case, but 

no title insurance company that I know of keeps all 

$10 million anyway. They usually have participation 

or reinsurance or something of that nature. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are you quarreling with 

any of the provisions of 1393 as it is written, 
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understanding that there is substantial sentiment to 

amend Section 33 with respect to payment of commissions? 

MR~ PICCOLA: I guess basically the biggest gripe 

I had was the commission arrangement and the commissions 

being paid. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I haven't heard anyone 

speak in favor of commissions yet. So I think if we were 

going to do this democratically, at least at the moment, 

we wouldn 1 t be having commissions in the future. 

I think Senator Maressa may have a question. 

SENATOR MARESSA: Mr. Piccola, I just wanted 

to say that it seems that nobody quarrels with the 

present practice --and I am, of course,only familiar 

with what happens in my locality - no, I am not - I 

have had some settlements in North Jersey and it also 

happens there -- that when you go to a lending insti­

tutiono the institution's attorney prepares the mortgage 

papers and the purchaser or the borrower pays the 

attorney 1 s fees. 

Now I don 1 t know why the lending institution 

would not also have the right to choose its own title 

company if it has the right to choose its own attorney 

and have the borrower also pay for that service. But 

that is just my own personal observation. 

I would like to ask you what your understanding 

of an agency is. 

MR. PICCOLA: My understanding of an agency is 

the way I run mine. Basically it is no different than 

an actual title company in function. We primarily 

do exactly the same thing that a title company does. 

We order the title search. We read the title searchu 

prepare the title binder~ in certain cases, countersign 

and solicit attorneys through sales people. So basically 

the function of my operation is the same as a title 

company. 
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When you say "agents," there are certain agents 

that work out of the various court houses. And the 

only function that they do might be a title search, 

but do not actually prepare any of the preliminary 

reports of title. At certain times, an attorney will 

come in with a binder and the so-called agent will just 

countersign the binder. He represents the title 

company as an authorized signature, but does not actually 

get involved in the preparation of the title papers 

themselves, the title binder, ordering of the tax 

searches, etc. That is my thought as to what an 

agency is. 

SENATOR MARESSA: In South Jersey there is a 

prevalent practice today of having offices, so to speak, 

in various parts of the county in the southern part 

of the State wherein an employee of the title company is 

in this office and settlements are held there. The 

reports of title are prepared back at the home office, so 

to speak, and mailed out. Actually it is, you might 

say, a satellite office. That in your mind would not 

be an agency? 

MR. PICCOLA: No. Actually all the people that 

work for me are employed by me and are not paid through 

Stuart Title Guaranty Company. I pay their salaries, 

etc. It is a separate entity in its entirety. I have 

a contract with Stuart Title Company appointing me as 

an agent for them with specific provisions as to what 

I am to remit back to them in premiums, etc. Even 

our hospitalization is paid through our company. So we 

are in fact a separate entity. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Do you support the concept 

of licensing of agents as one of the suggestions to this 

Commission as far as 1393? 

MR. PICCOLA: Correct. 

MR. MC DONOUGH: I am interested in your comment 

about a uniform agency rate. Don't you think that there 
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should be certain differentials based upon the ability 

of the agent to produce, for instance, a greater volume 

of business than possibly someone with a lesser potential? 

MR. PICCOLA: Yes, I agree with that. When 

I say "regulated," it would be regulated to a schedule 

of commissions to be paid. If an agent is only writing, 

for the sake of argument, $100,000 a year in total 

insurance and there is someone writing $2 or $3 million 

a year, I think there should be a sliding scale for the 

agent - the more that. the agent writes, the better 

arrangement he has w~th the underwriter. This also 

inspires the agent and it protects the underwriter as 

well. 

MR. MC DONOUGH: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Does that answer your 

question? 

MR. MC DONOUGH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Anyone else? (No response~ ) 

Thank you very much, Mr. Piccola. We appreciate your 

comments and, if you have anything further that you 

want to submit, certainly feel free to do so through 

Mr~ Guzzo. 

MR$ PICCOLA: I just wanted to tell you that Mr. 

Salameno is not here. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: We are going to deviate 

just a little bit from the script which had us scheduled 

now for a luncheon preak and take Mr. Harold Donohugh, 

President of County Abstract Company of Moorestown, New 

Jersey. 

Then we will be breaking for lunch and coming 

back somewhere around 1:30, depending upon how long 

we talk to Mr. Donohugh. 

HAROLD D 0 N 0 H U G H: Thank you, Chairman 

Hamilton and members of the Commission. 

As progenitor of this Commission, I am going to 

63 



have to read something that I did not intend to read. 

It has to do with the prior SCR 2025, with which 

you gentlemen are familiar. 

I very patiently listened to the proselytizing 

done here today by the New Jersey Bar Association. But 

before I read this item, I will have to expose myself 

for what I am. I am a layman. I am in the title 

industry. I am an agent of a highly reputable title 

insurance company nationwide. I will not do what Mr. 

Mastrangelo did and commercialize my association nor 

name the name of my own company if it has not yet been 

mentioned. 

Senator Maressa said something that caused me 

to break out in cacophony, I guess it was, because I 

am working under duress here today with a serious cold, 

but we won't need a doctor, Senator. 

He assailed one of our speakers - Assemblyman 

Horn, was it? - and used the word "expert" and I believe 

he meant - and he would have the right to so advise me 

otherwise on questioning me - a lay expert because I 

heard kind of a subdued repartee, "Why you mean layman." 

Well, you are looking at a layman with 34 years of 

experience in the title field who does not consider 

himself to be an expert. 

I only know one expert in real estate. I only 

know of one total expert that I have ever heard and I 

listen to this man too very patiently and I do so every 

Sunday as religiously as I would go to church, and that 

is a man by the name of Bernard Meltzer. Some of you must 

have heard of him. He calls himself out to be an expert 

in many, many fields and he is a layman in so far as 

law is concerned. 

So you may know that "The Latter Day Saints" - and 

I put that in quotes - who come forth now with these 

proposals, and that would include 1393-- A layman has 

caused you - and I reiterate this - to sit here today and 
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hear this. 

This afternoon you will have the benefit of 

an Association that purportedly and reputedly represents 

the title industry in the State of New Jersey. That 

is the New Jersey Land Title Association. Largely 

they do represent the industry. But I will very affirmatively' 

tell you this, that they do not represent the agents 

whom they appoint because that is how we do it in 

New Jersey. We are appointed by the title insurers. 

We have no representation whatsoever. The title abstractors' 

organization would welcome us into their midst. I do 

not demean that organization. But after 34 years of 

dealing with this field and having, if you will, the 

opportunity -- And I probably will not have the benefit 

of any immunity and, quite frankly, I am not interested 

in immunity. You gentlemen, with the exception of Mr. 

Walker and Mr. McDonough all have your immunities. 

The attorney coming into the practice of law, 

immediately leaving law school, is certainly qualified 

to practice in New Jersey if he goes through the require­

ments of the rules of the Supreme Court, takes the 

Skills and Methods, and then enters the field. I 

question if this makes that young man an expert in the 

practice of real property law. Why I question that 

is because I have had the opportunity in my lifetime 

in this field to assist many, many of your colleagues 

in discovering and determining what the law of real 

property actually means in so far as title is concerned, 

title to the property. 

We had a commentator in Philadelphia some years 

ago who died and he said that he was opinionated but 

lovable. Well, I'm not lovable. I have no opinions, 

but I am opinionated. 

We have worked very closely over the years in 
., ·~~· 

South Jersey much like a good bot,tle of milk, homogonously a 

withthe local counsel. It is true that inspirationally 
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South Jersey is influenced by Metropolitan Philadelphia. 

Now I don't know if it is true, but I suspect that 

this other state, North Jersey_, is influenced then by 

New York and its atmosphere. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Donohugh, perhaps 

some of the prior speakers went off 1393. But I would 

appreciate it if you would get some comments in on 1393. 

That is what we are primarily interested in. 

MR. DONOHUGH: I certainly will. 

I'll tell you what I'll do- I will forego 

reading this - but I am going to give this to Mr. Guzzo 

and I would like the Commission to read it, if they will, 

and let the Commission know while you are sitting there 

that this layman created this study. The Bar Association 

did not create this study~ I did. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: So you will be aware and 

so the members of the audience here today will be aware, 

you are referring to a prior Senate Concurrent Resolution 

that was adopted on January 11, 1972. Because that was the 

last day of the old Legislature and the first day of the 

new Legislature 

MR. DONOHUGH: That's right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: (Continuing) -- and 

members were to be appointed to that Commission after the 

New Legislature had been sworn in. It never became 

effective. 

It is for that reason when I introduced ACR 77, 

it was a carbon copy of what went in before. I put it 

in and used the same language that I think Senator Smith 

had used, if I have the right Senator. 

MR. DONOHUGH: That's right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: It is here not because 

of any one individual's feeling that it was necessary 

but because there is in fact a problem that we are all 

trying to address ourselves to. 

MR. DONOHUGH: Admittedly that is so, Chairman 
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Hamilton. But how else would the Commission have been 

formed? I didnut know of any prior inspiration. 

Tne reason the Commission was formed was I had 

knowledge that 1393, the bill that you want me to get 

to, would be first. I thought, how can you possibly 

go into a title code without first investigating the 

industry itself. Now would you take exception to 

that, sir? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I would say to you, sir, 

that any legislator has the right to introduce any piece 

of legislation that he desires. Mr. Kaltenbacher told 

me while ACR 77 was pending and had not been voted on that 

he was going to put in 1393. I told him I would withhold 

pushing ACR 77 at that time because it might be that 

1393 was a complete answer to the problem. 

I think he and I both agreed after he put the 

bill in, while it was certainly an answer, it was probably 

not the whole answer. For that reason we went ahead 

with ACR 77. The Senate saw fit to adopt it. And we 

are here today and would like to hear your comments 

about the bill. 

MR. DONOHUGH: 1393 has no real import to the 

agent of a title insurance company, except this - it 

will burden the agent for additional accounting expenses 

in the event of an examination, for example. Now without 

any kind of representation or any group or any form of 

lobby to let you know this That 1 s one of the reasons 

I came here. We were never consulted at any time by 

our insurers directly to see if we had any interest 

in this bill. 

There are probably other agents here today from 

South Jersey. I don't know whether they are listed 

as speakers or not. 

The title 'commission is not a new thing. That 

has been done before here too. I don 1 t th1nk the 

title commission or the prohibition of the title 
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commission will work against this evil because you 

have to figure whether or not some other thing of value 

or advantage will supplant that evil. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Would you tell us what 

the particular problems are that would be presented to 

the agents if 1393 or something roughly comparable to it 

is enacted and how you would propose to change it, sir? 

MR. DONOHUGH: I don't think 1393 as it is 

now would have a great impact on the agent, except in 

so far as additional burdensome accounting expense. 

The rating organization that you talk about in the plural 

sense "rating organizations" or "rating organization" or 

a single bureau Throughout this bill, it is pluralized 

in many places. I don't quite understand that. Is there 

to be one rating bureau? As you gentlemen know, this 

is only the copy of the Pennsylvania bill that Larry Zerfing 

was responsible for helping the Association here in 

New Jersey formulate. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: What would you propose, 

sir, with respect to a rating organization or rating 

bureau? 

MR. DONOHUGH: A rating organization, as I have 

attempted to establish in my original proposal would be 

an office ex officio under the guidance, but not 

direction, of the Insurance Commissioner. The rating 

bureau should be paid for by the title industry. In 

Pennsylvania, this is how·that works. I didn 6 t hear 

that explored at all. There is an employee, who by the 

way is an attorney and I think is salaried in the 

neighborhood of $15,000 a year. He works with Commissioner 

Dennenberg. And the title companies in registering 

their rates and in the amelioration of their problems 

work through this gentleman. There is only a single 

unit. 

Territorially, of course, the five-county Metro­

politan Philadelphia area might have different filings 
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than, say, Bradford County or Erie County or Allegheny 

County. But this one man is the liaison between the 

industry ctnd the Commissioner. 

This bill confuses me as to "rating organization." 

Where you come to that section of the bill where it 

relates to that, you will find it quite a common reference. 

I would like that explained if the Commission is able 

to or anyone here might be able to. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I think we have already 

set up the ground rules. 

I take it that you are not opposed to regulation 

of rates of title insurance policies. 

MR. DONOHUGH: Regulation of rates? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Yes. 

MR. DONOHUGH: The filed rates by approval? 

Is this what you mean? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: There are, of course, 

many ways 1n which the CommissionerJ:ILight set rates. 

One would be file and use~ another would be, file 

subject to approval, and what have you. 

As a concept of regulation, I have taken from 

your remarks so far that you are not opposed to the 

concept of regulation. You might differ with the 

approach in 1393 as to how that regulation ought to 

be achieved. Is that a fair statement? 

MR. DONOHUGH: I think that is more than fair. 

I think I explained that amply and ably. It should be 

an office ex officio by a man named by the industry, 

with the approval of the Insurance Commissioner, and 

paid for by the industry. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You also made a comment 

with respect to commissions and you said that you 

didn!t think el.:iminating commissions would necessarily 

solve problems. Would you amplify in your comments 

there with respect to the payment of commissions? 

MR. DONOHUGH: I don~t suppose that was a 

question that would be naive and I do not expect 



that it would be one that would be loaded. 

I have to dwell on experience. I can recall of 

incidents many, many years ago where title commissions 

by a major company in Philadelphia were at a minimum 

of 10 per cent of an examination or premium or however 

they arrived at it. 

One of the first agencies in Pennsylvania --

I can do better than that. There was no rating bureau 

in this age. 11 Why not you, George Builder, utilize 

my charge, we will say, at Morvels, 11 which may not have 

then existed, or any clothing or haberdashery store, 

or any facility that I have. This is a favor. This is 

an advantage, is it not, in lieu of cash? What better 

than to have you outfitted in a $300 suit, any good suit, 

Louis Roth - they look nice on people. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Kaltenbacher, we 

are going to try to get back on the point here. 

ASSEMBLYMAN KALTENBACHER: I wish the speaker 

would talk on 1393 and give us something specific 

on whether he is for or against it or has suggested 

amendments. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: His position is against 

1393. I certainly think that is a responsible position. 

However, I would like to know how you would like to have 

it changed. 

MR. DONOHUGH: I am not against 1393. I am against 

the burden placed on theagentwithout agent representation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well, we are trying to 

get an input now from any segment, the consuming public 

or anyone else, as to things that may be wrong with 

this bill or that you may feel are wrong with this bill. 

That is the whole purpose of this public hearing. 

MR. DONOHUGH: I am saying we are deceiving our­

se~ves if we think we can prohibit and preclude the 

payment of a title commission in one form or another. 

I have only heard the North Jersey view and I see an 
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absence of understanding for the South Jersey view. We 

have lived with this many years. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Is the payment of a 

commission necessary in your view, sir? 

MRQ DONOHUGH: Noo it isn 8 t. In my business --­

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Not your business, but 

in your view in drafting good legislation should we allow 

the payment of a commission to continue or should we 

prohibit it? 

MRs DONOHUGH: I say if you can prohibit the 

payment of a title commission or other thing of value 

or favor~ then do ito but youud better have a big police 

force. 

Most of my clientele is attorney oriented. I 

have very little broker steerage. I think that would 

be the the word. Up until 1971, I was almost unwilling 

to pay title commissions and I paid it at a rate of 

15 per cent. My competitors thought this was quite a 

joke. They were all paying 30 and 35. Consequently 

I am a much smaller company. The deprivations of some 

of the things suggested that might be added to this bill 

by the New Jersey Bar, a right to close, not to practice 

law.,- I don't think we any longer are interested in· 

practicing law. We did this. Any truthful practioner 

in the title insurance industry not an attorney will 

say what I said here earlier and which I suppose didn 8 t 

come off too well in your minds. It is unfortunate 

that it didn 8 t. It is quite clear in mine. We just 

consider ourselves able - opinionated, maybe. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You are saying in effect 

that in the past you have practiced law and that you 

don't care to do it. 

MRw DONOHUGH: I did not say that I practiced law. 

I said "we." That 8 s a Lindbe~ghese. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN KALTENBACHER: Your points we.re that 

you didn 1 t think that the prohibition against paying 

commissions would work. 

MR. DONOHUGH: Well, I don't know how it 

would work, sir. I would like it to work very much 

because,if some of our other income is negated, it is 

very important to us that there be no title commission 

paid. Isn 1 t that a sensible reaction? Yes, let 1 s 

do away with the title commission, but protect us from 

our enemy avarice. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: So we are not talking 

about any problem with respect to Section 33 as it 

would be amended to prohibit the payment of commissions. 

You suggested that that order include not just commissions 

but other things of value. And that is certainly some­

thing that we can think about. 

MR. DONOHUGH: -- or advantages given. I see 

that you appreciate our position. This is the first 

opportunity that South Jersey has had to place its voice 

before you. 

The agency as described by the prior gentleman is 

nothing as it would relate to my agency, for example. 

My agency and most agencies in South Jersey are run 

entirely differently. We have great expenses. We 

operate much like a title company but, of course, not 

exactly because we are not a title company. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Would you mind describing 

the scope of the activities that you feel are appropriate 

for a title insurance company or a title insurance agent 

because that is one of the principal areas that we wanted 

to address ourselves to at this hearing? 

MRo DONOHUGH: I see no reason why a title insurance 

agency cannot exist in concert with the rest of the 

real estate industry, including the Bar or the law field. 

We do have our own settlement personnel which 

most of our attorneys are glad to utilize. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Do you see any chance of 

conflict of interest when there is someone who has not 

been licensed to practice law or someone who has perhaps 

not been selected by the home purchaser who is the guiding 

hand to the consumer through the transaction? 

MR. DONOHUGH: Would you repeat that because that 

was just a little bit twisted for me? It was probably 

quite clear to you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I was asking - do you see 

any problems, actual or theoretical, in the consumer being 

guided through a transaction by someone who either (a) 

is not licensed to practice law, assuming there are legal 

questions that arise, or (b) is not selected by him as 

his own representative for the purposes of that trans­

action? 

MR. DONOHUGH: Positively. I would suggest that 

in more than 90 per cent of my closings that are held 

within the confines of my company offices attorneys are 

present. They are encouraged to be there. We can 1 t 

employ an attorney for a broker 1 s prospective purchaser. 

That is up to the individual to select his own attorney. 

But there is no way that I would discourage the presence 

of an attorney because I hold -- well, I would be 

flattering or buttering you up 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Don 1 t do that. 

MR. DONOHUGH: I hold the average man in high 

esteem. Therefore, attorneys are also within the 

spectrum of. that description. 

No, I would not discourage attorneys. And that 

is not a demeaning remark, Assemblyman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Would there be any infringe­

ment then upon your conception of the proper scope of 

your own activity were the amendments to be adopted 

that were discussed by earlier speakers to say that you 

could not hold closings, but there would be nothing 
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that would prohibit closings from being held in the 

offices of title ins.urance companies? 

MRc DONOHUGH: Well, with proper elaboration. 

If counsel means that our facilities would be utilized 

by the attorney with his representative to make the 

closing, I cannt say that I could object to that" But 

I dare say that it would result in our providing more 

than the facilities, a personage to hold that closing. 

Our people have been trained over the years to get 

through a closing with a certain promptitude and on 

heavy days or busy days we are able to do it efficiently 

and competently. I don"t say that an attorney would not. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are those persons called 

closers? Is that what you call them? 

MR. DONOHUGH: No, they are not. We have a 

name for them. We call them settlement clerksc Now 

if you get to be anything else in the company, they 

even call some of them settlement officers. But they 

are competent peopleo They are well trained and they 

have been for years. There is nothing new that I know 

of in the industry. Here the attorney is a closing 

attorney. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: How are the settlement 

clerks reimbursed? Is it by salary from the title company? 

MRo DONOHUGH: Oh, yes. In my operation, it 

is all by salary. There are no other remunerative 

contributions made to them. We do not and I do not 

permit my people to accept any kind of gratuitiesand 

to my knowledge none of them ever have. If they would, 

then they no longer would be employed by me. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Donohugh has indicated 

to the Commission that he has a prepared statement, 

of which I guess he has at least one copy to give to 

Mr. Guzzo for reproduction. 

MRo DONOHUGH: I have copies, sir, if I may 

interject. 
74 



• • 

(Information submitted by Mr. Donohugh can 
be found beginning on page 73A.) 

ACSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Do the members of the 

Corrunission have any questions? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: On the 10 per cent where 

there are no attorneys present, what happens when the 

purchaser has a question? 

MR. DONOHUGH: Do you mean do we then sit in and 

advise? If you mean it is a question of how much it is 

going to cost ---

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: No. 11 I see on this paper, 

Mr. Settlement Clerk, something about an easement. What 

is an easement? 11 

MRs DONOHUGH: Let's say that prior to Opinion 11, 

I can only suggest what other companies might have 

done. They may have made an effort to make an explanation. 

I don't know. I offer no explanations or opinions. 

If an attorney asks me - this is not directly answering 

your question - for an opinion, I will give it to him. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: That wasn't my question. 

MR. DONOHUGH: I know it wasn't your question. 

I can't answer for other companies. I think it is a 

general question, is it not? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Answer it either way. 

MR. DONOHUGH: No, I do not engage in that 

kind of answer because I live within a small corrunupity 

in South Jersey and operate in just two counties and 

I want to live with everyone in those two counties. I 

told you my clientele would be attorney oriented. Now 

one does not cut one's own throat and survive too long. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: What happens to the 

question that is unanswered by the home purchaser if 

you don't endeavor, as I think is proper, to give him 

an answer? 

MR. DONOHUGH: I think maybe -- Well, there 

is no one here from the Real Estate Board that I see 
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or know who has been at closings in South Jersey. I don 1 t 

know if Mro Walker is familiar with what his colleagues 

might enter .1nto. That might be asked of one of your 

own commissioners. I can't answer that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: In other words, the 

question in essence either goes away or is pretty much 

left unanswered or it is answered by someone other than 

your own personnel" 

MR. DONOHUGH: Not in my office, the question 

does not go away. If it is a problem, I immediately 

suggest if it is brought to my attention that that person, 

if represented by a real estate broker,, be advised that 

a lawyer should be engaged, and that is a fact. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I know it is late, but I 

do have a couple of other questions. 

Who prepares the closing statement? 

MR. DONOHUGH: In the agency or the title 

companies in South Jersey? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Yes. 

MRo DONOHUGH: Our personnel. Lay personnel. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Is that it, Mr. Horn? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: One more question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Is there anyone else 

who has a question while Mr. Horn is gathering his 

thoughts together? 

SENATOR MARESSA: Is it your opinion, sir, that 

in the given development-type situation where you search 

the title on 100 or 200 acres and five or six hundred 

homes are built that in each instance there should be 

a complete new separate title charge for each piece of 

ground? 

MRo DONOHUGH: Well it~s kind of loaded, Senator, 

and I know exact.ly what you mean. You asked if it is my 

opinion. I will have to say it"s a great hardship on 

the consumer. Again I will have to throw that question 

back to Mr. McDonough who might discuss that with the 
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Corrunission. He knows just as well as •I do the obviousness 

of that. To answer it, there would have to be a great 

elaboration and I don 1 t think you have too much time. 

SENATOR MARESSA: Let me ask another question. 

At the same settlement, would it be your opinion there 

should be attorneys at the 500 settlements? 

MR. DONOHUGH: Why, not? Yes. 

SENATOR MARESSA: Why? 

MR. DONOHUGB: Why not? There .may be a question. 

The fact that a developer it is not a unique question 

has received a title that is allegedly perfect -- And I 

have to say "allegedly." Otherwise we wouldn't be in 

business. We didn 1 t start this year~ we started in 1876. 

The fact that Joe Builder conveys time and time again each 

individual lot doesn 1 t mean that he has satisfied all of 

the blanket mortgages in the background or that some 

problem of title was not omitted some way. I am not 

talking about at the closing; I am talking about the 

abstracting of it, the examination or the reading of it. 

SENATOR MARESSA: We have to assume there is 

a couple of million dollars construction mortgage. 

MR. DONOHUGH: There could be a number of 

them, Senator. There could be several outstanding 

mortgages that have been released. We have mortgages, 

and I am sure you do, in this area and North Jersey 

where 30, 40, 50 releases are on the record and your 

property has not been released and it has been sold 

several times. Three or four title companies have insured 

it. Then the last title company, hoping that it is 

prudent, does pick that up as a lien and prescribes that 

it be considered as an exception to the title. Hopefully, 

it will then be taken care of or otherwise you will not 

close. 

So I can't see the difference between a lawyer 

being present at one of those 500 closings or the initial 

clos~ng with the builder. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Assemblyman Horn has 

another question and then in the interest of keeping 

more or less on schedule, we will break until 1:30. 

Assemblyman Horn. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: On the 90 per cent of the 

closings that take place where there is an attorney 

present- it 1 s really a multi-part question- are you 

talking about the attorney representing the purchaser? 

MR. DONOHUGH: He could represent the purchaser 

or the seller. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: So there may be closings 

where only a seller's attorney is present or one where 

only a purchaser's attorney is present? 

MR. DONOHUGH: That's right. The buyer is 

not always represented. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: When the buyer is represented, 

who normally selects that attorney? 

MR. DONOHUGH: When the buyer is represented, 

to the best of my knowledge, the buyer would select 

that attorney. Who else, sir? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: It has been suggested by 

certain testimony that the real estate agent selects the 

attorney. 

MR. DONOHUGH: That's a question again for your 

Commission. Mr. Walker ought to be prepared to answer 

that, not me. It's not an evasion, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you, Mr. Donohugh. 

(Recess for Lunch) 
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(Afternoon session) 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON.:-- I would like to ca-ll the 

.pub.Li.c he.a.r..i:ng .. b.ack into order for this afternoon. 

Since there are at.least a few faces that I did 

not see here this morning, I won°t go through all the 

statements made this morning but I would like to identify 

the Commission members who are still with us. To my left, 

Mr. Kenneth Stein, an Attorney from Newark, New Jersey, 

who is one of the public members of the Commission~ I am 

Assemblyman Bill Hamilton, Middlesex County~ to my right, 

Assemblyman Michael Horn of Passaic County~ to Mr. Horn°s 

right is Kenneth Walker, New Jersey Board of Realtors, one 

of the public members of the Commission~ and to Mr. 

Walker's right, Mr. Frank J. McDonough of the Title 

Insurance Industry, also one of the public members of the 

Commission~ and in attendance, although not ~ith us at the 

moment, is Assemblyman Phil Kaltenbacher of Essex County. 

Senator Maressa of Camden County was here earlier and had 

to leave, and our other two Senators were not able to be 

with us. 

Very, very briefly, pursuant to the mandate that 

was contained in ACR 77, this Commission has been studying 

the title insurance industry, the need for regulation, 

and.,par:ticuli:l.i:tly a bill, A-1393, which was introduced 

after our Study Commission was proposed, by Assemblyman 

Kaltenbacher. We 1 ve been using that as a jumping-off point 

of our deliberations. 

This Commission is without power to amend A-1393 

but Assemblyman Kaltenbacher is the Chairman of the 

Insurance Committee. I am sure that the proposals and 

suggestions that we make, and recommendations that we 

might make with respect to A-1393, will at least be co.rried 

back to the Insurance Committee with some expectation that 

they will receive serious consideration and perhaps release 

from that Committee for a vote by the ,Assembly and ultimately 

by the Senate. 
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We 've requested, I think.,._ i.n our invitation some 

specific areas of comment with respect to the payment of 

commissions. I would say to you, if you weren 1 t here this 

morning, the general sentiment has been that those com­

missions ought not to be allowed. We have also invited 

comment on the permissible scope of activities by title 

insurance companies and the type of regulation, if any, 

which might be in order. We don't intend to limit anyone 

with respect to your comments. We would state that if you 

have prepared statements, you need not read the prepared 

statement. We would be perfectly happy to have you submit 

it to Mr. Guzzo, our Secretary, who is seated over here, 

and comment on any particular matters that you may care to. 

Of course, if you want to, please feel free to read your 

statement. 

We will probably be propounding questions to some 

of you who speak. Our ground rules are that you can't ask 

us questions. We can ask you questions but we are trying 

to get an input. 

With that preliminary explanation, I would like 

to call on Mr. William H. Wells, Esq. of Mount Holly, New 

Jersey, who is our first scheduled speaker for this 

afternoon. 

WILLIAM H. W E L L S: Members of the 

Commission: It is certainly a great pleasure I take in 

being able to present the thoughts which I .have developed 

over the period of the years. 

By way of identification - William H. Wells, 

a member of the firm of Wells, Hillman and Wells, with 

offices in Bordentown and Mount Holly, both in Burlington 

County. I have been practicing some 35 years and over 

that period of time have had a rather intensive activity 

in the real estate field. In addition to that, I 

represent several abstract companies in the Township of 

Mount Holly. Our firm, for a period of time, - and I 

will mention this later - did own an abstract company. 
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I have served as Chairman of the. Unauthorized. Practice 

of ·Law Committee .in Bur.ling.ton.Co.unty and am se:t:ving. in 

that capacity. T arn Chairman of Part D of the Committee 

on Authorized P:r:::ac.tice as .appointed by. the Supreme Court 

of this State. Part D is concerned .. pr.i.mar.ily with the 

southern part of the Sta.t.e. And that I think is. significant 

because much of the problems that we are going to talk .about 

today, I think, are rather peculiar to the southern part 

of the State of New Jersey. 

Now by way of comment, first add:r:::es.sin.g myself 

to the question of the regulation of title charges, fees 

or commissions - whatever term we want to use. 

Over the period of years I have always been 

somewhat amazed at the spread in title fees or commissions. 

I am aware of the fact that they can be .charged all the way 

from $5.00 a thousand down to 87l-z¢. It has been a 

mystery to me, the basis for any charg.es of title companies. 

I am not aware of the basis of risks involved as they 

would cost analyze it out. It is not bas.ed on any term 

period, any period of an exposure. The charge for one 

year as for infinity. And this seems to be, in the 

insurance business, a factor, to wit, time that should 

be involved. The nature of the risk itself, whether it 

has been assured and reinsured and reinsured, again does 

not seem to be a factor which is taken into consideration 

by the title company. It seems to be, gentleman, an 

evil which lends itself, unfortunately, in the trade to 

many practices which we will get into in a minute which 

will be the major thrust of my remarks, that by having 

such a latitude in their fees and charges it almost makes 

a cut-throat situation in the trade. And let me say in 

the beginning that by and large I would say a great number, 

a great majority of the legitimate title companies in this 

State are a very splendid group of companies. They practice 

properly, they do things properly and they want to do things 

properly. As a matter of fact, without knowing it, I would 
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guess in my conferences and conversations with them that 

they would welcome regulation. It"s the cut-th\roat person 

here that primarily is causing many of the problems in this 

title field. 

Another concern to those of us who represent the 

public- and I must say here,and I am sure we all have this 

touchstone, that I am not appearing here as to what's 

best for the lawyers or what's best for the title company, 

I think we all share it!s what 1 s best for the public. But 

I must say, as a Lawyer who represents clients, that when 

we have to pick a title company I do it with my fingers 

crossed for I haven"t the slightest idea whether they are 

really solvent or not. Just by guess and by God and by 

faith over the period of years I just count on them. Which, 

interesting to me, brings out the question of their fees 

and commissions because strangely, also in my practice over 

the years, I have never had a claim against a title 

company which makes me also wonder just how risky the 

business is. Time is the great cure·-all for most title 

insurance. 

And let's also make the point clear that insurable 

title is not necessarily marketable title. Marketable 

title, which is the touchstone to the lawyer, is not one 

and the same - I am sure you know that - as insurable 

title. Insurable title, one might say, goes further and 

picks up the facts off the record, while the marketable 

title is that which is a matter of the public record. On 

the other hand, insurable titles can be something lesser 

than marketable titles if one can negotiate with the 

title company to waive certain exceptions. And they have 

practices that somet.imes for the mort.gage holder they 

will waive certain exceptions which they will not waive 

for the fee holder, such as infringement encroachments 

because there is t.he element of time which one of the 

statutreof limitations, twenty, thirty or sixty year 

statutes, will correct. 
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But solvency is certainly a problem wit.h all of 

us who have dealt with insurance companies, and I say 

fortunately it hasnit been a major problem because they 

haven 1t tended to go into insolvency. However, in the 

early days, in the thirties, I had this unhappy experience 

with a title company that had gone insolvent. And then 

you are really left swinging because where one has an 

abstract of title, which is the normal basis on which 

insurable title is based, at least, no matter what 

happens to the abstractor,you at least have that search. 

When a title company goes bad and you only have the title 

policy, you have nothing but that one or two page paper 

which says that they guarantee it~ you have no evidence 

whatsoever of a marketable title. And in this case we 

had to start all over again. 

What really concerns me the most I think stems 

from these other two aspects which I am sure you 1 ve had 

more evidence on and more presentations here than Iim 

prepared to give - but what really concerns me most of 

all is the fact that,in such an industry where the charges 

are apparently without too much rhyme or reason except as 

competition states it, we have found that in order to 

produce the fringe benefits, to produce the come-all that 

the title companies have engaged in policies or programs 

here of these fee rebates, the commission rebates to 

insurance agents, to lawyers,- which, incidentally, we now 

know is unethical for a lawyer to keep such rebates unless 

they are disclosed- to realtors, and rum not sure whether 

to builders. There is a custom with many title companies 

that they will do free title research or title abstracts 

for a builder if he will in turn bring the business to 

them for all the title policies that are going to be 

issued out. And I will say a word later as to these tie-ins 

which I also object to. 

But what concerns us is the fact that over a 

period of years, in the southern part of this State, as 
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a plague which basically crept over from Philadelphia, is 

the fact that today - and this is on the testimony of the 

title peopl8 themselves from Southern Jersey - the lawyer 

is a unique, almost an absent person in most settlements 

that take place in this State; that between the realtor 

who, as soon as the contract is signed and sometimes before 

the contract is signed, because he"s on a rebate basis, has 

ordered the title policy - and I remember just about a 

month ago in my office, as soon as the agreement was 

signed the realtor turned to the purchaser and said, "I 1 ve 

ordered your title policy for you. 11 

at that posture have the contract. 

Well, he didnat even 

I asked him about it 

later and he said, "Well, we have an agreement that if it 

doesn"t go through they wash it off. There"s no charge ... 

~.tsoever." 

By that technique and then the setting up of the 

settlement, particularly where a builder is concerned, 

they tell me that rarely do they see a lawyer for either 

the buyer or the seller. 

Now, perhaps some members of the public think 

this is good, this saves us money, we have no charge here, 

after all the title company is going to take care of us. 

And in the opinion which we have prepared, Opinion 11, 

we feel that a certain false sense of security has been 

given to the public in believing that if you have a title 

policy you have a good title. Well, gentlemen, you can 

have 47 exceptions in that title policy that may make 

that so riddled that it isn't the roof over your head. It 

may be a roof with hundreds of holes in it. The title 

company is perfectly honest in this. They can recite it 

and say we will insure you except for these four mortgages, 

these thirty-two judgments, all these encroachments, these 

easements. But the average layman who is relying on this 

comes to it and he says we have a nice title policy, you can 

rest yourself - I wonjt say in Allstate but put yourself 

safely in our hands and all comes out nicely. 
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Gentlemen, it isn~t that simple. Inevitably 

there are problems which arise in connect.:i,on with the 

title. The public, in my opinion, is entitled to the 

protection, and the title company is enti t.led to the 

protection that there is somebody there who interprets 

that title policy. Conveyancing is t.he oldest form of 

the law, in the Anglo-Saxon law, that there is. It goes 

way back, as we know, to almost 1066. 

part of the practice of law. 

It is the basic 

So in Opinion 11 we have stated, first of all, 

that a title company which is part of a scheme or part 

of a picture, part of an impression given, wherein the 

realtor goes in, gets the title policy with a rebate and 

then processes it himself right through to the very end. 

This is the unauthorized practice of law. 

We has a parallel decision in this case having 

to do primarily with the builders. No legal charges -

this was their advertisement. Well this wasn 1 t in fact 

true, gentlemen. The legal charges were there. They 

were cost analyzed, cost fixed into other parts of the 

charges. I can wager this as a fact because I"m sure that 

if the Internal Revenue Service audited them and asked 

for their expenses they wouldn"t say this was a gift to 

the various buyers or sellers involved. We know that it 

was included and the Supreme Court of this State has 

said in the Northern Mortgage Case that these charges 0 

while they're not on the face of it given, are in fact 

reflected in the costs of the title companies. 

We have also pointed out that the practices 

where the realtor and the title company, without lawyers, 

conducts a settlement - and again, gentlemen, this is the 

most basic of the practice of law, the tender of the deed, 

the payment of the consideration is one of the most 

fundament.al elements of the practice of law. And the 

practice which they have set up which in fact discourages 

the lawyer - and why do they discourage the lawyer? This 
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is their own statement, "He makes trouble. He holds up 

the deal. We can work these problems out among ourselves 

but the lawyer he delays things. He just causes us 

trouble. He o s expensive. il 

I think many a layman, of course, is alerted by 

this fact but, unfortunately, many a person who is 

lulled into security is carried on into the picture. 

This is what gives us a concern and I am con­

vinced - not to oversimplify it, but if we were to,_ stop the 

rebates, - that the enthusiasm for the realtor and working 

this out with the title companies would be cut almost to 

zero. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Wells, I don°t want 

to cut you off in an area that you are so well prepared 

in but I would adYise you, since you weren°t here this 

morning, that it has been the feeling of everyone who 

has spoken that commissions ought to go. So I don 1 t 

think that you have to spend any more time than necessary 

MR • WELLS: I don; t have to beat that horse. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: We haven't heard any 

realtors yet but I think I sense the same feeling from 

them, that commissions are not a necessary part of the 

business. 

MR. WELLS: Very good. The only point was that 

from there was flowing the evils which I've stated. 

One last point, and that is the tie-in. I think 

that in one of our Bar Committee meetings, especially 

appointed for this matter, it was the feeling that if 

we do not also prevent the tie-ins - because I think if 

we were to come up with legislation of this nature that 

immediately we would find a lot of realtors setting up 

their own little abstract companies, and perhaps lawyers 

too. I think the abstract companies should be regulated, 

as well as title companies. And I think that there should 

be laws to prevent the conflicts of interest, not only 

wi<~h the realtors but with the banks, savings companies -
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there are too many situations where you come in and if 

you get into a certain channel, you pick this title 

company, you pick this fire insurance, you pick the 

whole package, it's a package deal. I think in this case 

the public is ill-served because I think what should be 

the criterion is what is the best not just what is the 

.most lucrative for that particular group. 

Therefore, I would feel what should be reflected 

in this legislation is some prohibition on tie-ins, or 

approaching it another way, a more positive way, that a 

regulation of abstra.ct companies under the proper rules 

and regulations would prohibit tie-ins or self-interest, 

conflicts of interest, self dealing, or whatever you want 

to call it. 

These are the points, gentlemen, that I basically 

wanted to make and I certainly thank you for the chance 

to express them to you. I will be very happy to answer 

any questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Wells, you are 

obviously very knowledgeable in the area and we appreciate 

your taking the time to come and speak to the Commission. 

Are there questions from members of the Commission? 

Mr. Walker. 

MR. WALKER: I just respectfully have a comment 

or two. The New Jersey Association of Realtor Boards, 

I reported this morning, has on May 1 approved supporting 

this legislation and the dropping of commissions. 

Secondly, you referred to realtors, and every . 
licensed real estate broker is not a realtor. I think 

you mean brokers. 

MR. WELLS: Right .. 

MR. WALKER: Thank you. 

MR. WELLS: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I would just like t.o thank 

Mr. Wells for again bringing to our attention something 

that the Commission had not specifically discussed in all 
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of our prior meetings and that is the situation of the 

tie-ins. We expl.ored this a little bit this morning. It 

hadn 9 t been J.iscussed hy us. And We hope, or at least I 

personally would like to see something in the bill which 

will take care of the tie-in situation, and I appreciate 

that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Wells, there is at 

least one other witness, I think,this afternoon who may have 

some knowledge of prior legislation that was proposed but 

not enacted to regulate the abstractor or to license the 

abstractor. Do you have any personal knowledge of any 

past efforts in that area and what seems to have been 

the problem that we donit have such legislation at the 

present time? 

MR. WELLS: No, I do not. But I do know, having 

owned an abstract company, that we felt, as attorneys, that 

this did put us in an untenable position of a conflict 

of interest. It might have been it was so widespread 

because, I say, so many people had little abstract companies 

and it didn't take much to have an abstract company, you 

just said it. I am not aware of why we haven't had legis­

lation but I know that the two companies I represent would 

welcome regulation of abstract companies as well as title 

companies. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there other questions 

of Mr. Wells? 

Mr. Wells, I want to thank you again very much 

for your comments and we appreciate your taking the time 

•to come here and give them to us. 

MRe WELLS: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Next, Mr. John McDermitt, 

Counsel for Commonwealth Land Title Insurance Company of 

Philadelphia and a former President of the New Jersey 

Land Title Insurance Association. I understand that Mr. 

McDermitt has with him Mr. William Woodward, Manager of 

the Camden Office of Lawyers Title Insurance Corporation, 

Richmond, Virginia, and a former President of NJLTA~ and 
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Mr. Raymond Buckman, Manager of the At.lantic City Office 

of Commonwealth Land Title Insurance Company, and the 
·' 

current President of NJLTA. 

Are you goi . .ng to be the spokesman for all three, 

Mr. McDermitt or are you going to break your presentation 

down so that you will all be speaking to us? 

MR c McDERMITT: I think I j m t.he only speaker , 

sir. But I 1 m not talking about a monolithic, single­

minded organization. We have our disagreements which I 

will advert to. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well apparently they are 

content to have you present all aspects of it and we will 

enjoy hearing your comments. 

J 0 H N H. Me D E R M I T T: I will not read the 

entire statement which I have prepared. You can understand, 

I am sure, that in a desire not t.o impinge on the time of 

the Commission it was somewhat difficult to put in such 

narrow compass as a~ half-hour presentation some of our 

feelings and views on this question of regulation of our 

industry. 

I am John H. McDermitt and my offices are at 

140 Market Street in Paterson. I have spent most of my 

almost 25 years in the practice of law in and around the 

title industry. 

The Land Title Insurance Association of New 

Jersey was formed in 1922 by eight title insurance 

companies, all of them domestic. 

The industry has changed, especially since the 

war, and the Association now is composed of 15 companies 

only 3 of which are domestic companies; the others are 

national. The large aggregations of capital necessary 

to support the large insurance transaction today is the 

chief ejcplanation for it. 

I will attempt to toucb the important points 

that I made in my statement without reading them fully 

and then get to this commiss,;i.on question which seems to be 

11 A 



a very sore point. 

You spoke in your Secretary•s letter of 

April 24th of alternatives t.o title insurance and I 

would not want that overlooked gen-r:lemen. I :r.egret 

that the Bar Association did not see fit to refer to the 

land identification systems which a~e thE: subject of 

intensive resea:r:·ch now by the .~...merica.n Ba.r Association 

in cooperation with the American Land Title Insurance 

Association. 

The most well-established system which i.s an 

alternative to t1tle insurance has to be acknowledged to 

be the Torrens land title regi.stration system. 

I would like without arrogating to myself any 

expertise in this field, because my expe.rience is in Rew 

Jersey, to touch on that. The Torrens system, whi.le it 

could be and was very successfully applied in Austr·a1ia 

because it was applied at a time when the population was 

small and parcels of land were comparatively few, would 

be extremely difficult of application in an urban state 

like New Jersey. Essentially the Torrens system calls for 

registration of a particular parcel of land by description. 

And it can only be effective as the judgmen.t of a court 

of competent jurisdiction determines that the title is 

vested in the applicant for regJ.stration, 

For the benefit of the members of the Commission 

who are not Attorneys, we're involved, once you would 

go into that system, with essentially filing a bil.l to 

acquire title on every parcel of land to be involved in 

the registration, service of process on possible defendants, -

and we a.re, of course, talking about a state in which J.and 

titles go back 300 years and the Federal Constitutional 

requirements of service of process would have tc, be met" 

And only then would you have a sound rsgist.r:atic,n sys-tem. 

Any other method is impossibleo We nust a~t within the 

framework of the United States C:-.mstitution and no!1e of us 
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I am sure, would want to do otherwise. 

But to consider the entry o£ a judgment in a 

bill to acquire ti.tle ... against the hundreds of thousands of 

parcels of land in the State of Ne.w Jersey, just to state 

the problem is an indication of the years and years of work 

involved and the millions of dollars involved. I submit 

that alternatives such as a land identification system 

and especially a land identification system based on grid 

coordinates which are a part of the present statutory 

setup in New Jersey would present a useful step forward in 

simplifying transfers of title. 

Without wishing to go into the conflict that may 

exist between individual title agencies and title companies 

and the Bar at large, I think I must at least advert to the 

opposition expressed by the organized Bar to the language 

of Section 10 of 1393 and theknotion to insert in Section 

12 words which would bar title companies from specific 

conduct which would amount to the practice of law. A 

sirilar amendment is to be put forward as to Section 30 -

we do not have the language of either of those proposals 

as yet. 

As Mr. Horn quite accurately pointed out this 

morning, gentlemen, under Article 6, Section 2, paragraph 

3 of the Constitution, the Supreme Court has jurisdiction 

over the practice of law and the discipline of persons! 

admitted. I would call the Commission 6 s attention to 

Winberry vs. Salisbury. Arthur Vanderbilt, who was the 

architect of the Constitution under which we now live and, 

of course, of the rules of court, spoke very forthrightly 

in refusing to acknowledge any legislative right to mandate 

the Supreme Court in its regulation of the practice of law. 

So that it seems to me, in all deference to my 

brothers in the general practice of law, that they ought 

to give serious thought to the desirability of incorporating 

in the legislation definitions of what is and what is not 

the practice of law. 
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The Supreme Court is zealous .. in defending. the 

practice of law and. in. pz:o.tecting. . .l.a.ymen from the unlawful 

practice. And I submit that•s the forum in which this 

difficult and convoluted problem $ould be fo·ught out, if 

it must be done. 

As to the scope of our business, gentlemen, 

perhaps I misunderstood the thrust of your question. 

After hearing your questions this morning, I take it that 

you are not concerned about title insurance companies 

desiring to move into other areas of real estate. Your 

question as to the scope of our business involves what 

would be proper practice. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I don 1 t think we would 

want to stop any comments you have along that line, Mr. 

McDermitt. I think the main concern has been the so-called 

South Jersey practice and whether or not and to what 

extent that ought to be limited. But if you have some 

other comments, we don't have any particular walls built 

around us. We have a mandate but we are willing to expand 

that as we think necessary in the context of whatis proper 

to do the job we•ve been given b do. 

MR McDERMITT: I see, Mr. Hamilton. Fine. My 

comments only were to the effect that none of the title 

companies in New Jersey really engage in any other business 

than title insurance. We are barred from guaranteeing 

mortgage certificates, which is one of the best pieces of 

legislation the industry ever had. And the historic 

practice prior to 1940 of title companies serving as 

adjuncts of banks has fallen into disuse with the enormous 

growth in the market. While several: in fact most of the 

title companies doing business in the State are the 

subsidiaries to mortgage brokerage houses or in much the 

more common case are members of conglomerates with banks, 

yet the element of controlled business in this area is 

extremely small. Most banking institutions are so busy 

competing in their own mortgage market tha-': they would 
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impede in their experi e.nc.e .:the .. £l.ow, of their .mortgage 

loans if they spec.i.fied .... ti.lle .. ins.w:a:r:l.C.e .. compani..es .. 

And on that point .. , .. bankers don 1 t need. John 

McDermitt to defend them.. But in 24 years in the practice, 

in which I 1 ve probably closed .300 loans at least on my 

own account and pro.Dably another 300 or 400 on account 

of companies by whom. I .am. emplo¥ed,. I have never - repeat, 

never·, - been solicited hy any lending.. insti.tution for 

any rebate of commission in. any .. way ...... shape .or £orm. I 

feel very strongly about this... I .s.ee no reason why 

anyone speaking to this Commi.s.sion .. who .. knows the title 

insurance business would .. attempt .to; .. :tar ~ .mo..l:::tgage .. bank.ers 

of this State with the brush of unf.air rebat,.e.s. There 

are straightforward commissions ... paid in .some ... ar.ea.a ... o£. .tl,:le 

State. But as to any kickback or secret rebate betwe.en 

a title company and a mortgage lender, in my exper.i..ence 

it just doesn't happen, Mr. Chairman. 

You have been most concerned about commissions 

and perhaps I could talk to that and then try to field.. 

your questions. 

As to the direct payment of commissions.hy title 

insurance companies or by agents to· per.son.s ... who .. pJ ace 

business with that company or agent., .. there would. appear 

to be substantial agreement among the previous speakers 

and apparently on the Commission also. 

The title companies do not feel the necessity 

of arguing a case in favor of commissions. The title 

insurance industry is a service industry. We.supply a 

vital function in the real prpperty economy. And as 

long as we continue to do so, the industrywill survive. 

We don 1 t need commissions. We don't need the ability to 

pay commissions to survive. :SUt it seems to me., ... gen.tlemen, 

that, unless you go beyond the simple forbidding.o£ 

commissions.and consider the regulation of the agency 

relationship, 1393 will be more shadow than substance. 
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The Land Title Insurance As.so.ci.ation has its 

disagreements. We've had some sanguine di.s.cussions 

about this code. We make no .. apologies for it. It was 

promulgated initially when I was President of Land Title 

Association, with the assistance of Lawrence Zerfing 

of the Philadelphia Bar. It certainly is. in lar.ge 

measurer based on the Model ALTA Code originally published 

in 1960. Equally there is little question that historically 

the Model ALTA Code stems from that which was drawn to 

protect the Pennsylvania Title Insurance industry. 

We think the Code, as originally .submitted, 

while it was a good one in many areas, is also incomplete 

in some respects. A great many members of the Association. 

but not all, feel that Assembly Bill 1393 should be amended 

to include at cur~ent Article 39 the language of section 

138 of the current Model Code, which deals with controlled 

business. 

Gentlemen, unless there is a controlled business 

provision in any legislation enacted, then the provision 

of the Code barring commissions will simply foster the 

development of agencies,so-called, which are more shadow 

than substance. 

The title industry does not feel that the customer 

or the industry would be well served by agencies which are 

formal agencies only and which do not form or perform a 

constructive function. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. McDermitt, while you're 

on that point, - now we haven't been interrupting people 

but, of course, the definitions that are contained in the 

early part of the bill were our thoughts, our present 

thinking, as to how we could avoid the sham situations that 

I think you're alluding to. Do you find that inadequate 

to accomplish what we apparently both want to accomplish? 

MR. McDERMITT: No, sir. I think the proposed 

amendments to the definitions under, I believe, Section 1, 

item i and 

ASSEMBLYMAN-HAMILTON: Yes, sir. 
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MR. McDERMITT: Fine. They will go a long way 

toward curing the problem. But it seems to many of use 

and again I repeat not the whole Association, that there 

should be provision in the Code which would bar controlled 

business and payments of rebates to an agency for con­

trolled business. As a consequence to the agency operation 

in which the only function is solicitation and placement of 

business you will findu and it has been the experience in 

Pennsylvania and in New York that agencies are formed which 

haveu in effect, sweetheart deals with particular persons 

who control title insurance business. Specificallyu already 

in the southern part of the State and in the central part 

of the State agencies have been formed for title insurance 

companies which agencies are owned and controlled by real 

estate brokers or by lawyers who are going to use the 

agency framework to exact the commissions that they were 

formerly paid as rebates. A controlled provision in the 

act would prevent this from happening, at least as to any 

of that particular agencyus business which constitutes 

more than 25% from a single source. 

Ultimately you gentlemen are concerned about the 

consumer and it seem~ to me that I must, in fairness 0 say 

that there is a substantial few that looks on the regula­

tion of agencies with some doubt because they feel that 

the agency form of business fosters competition. 

You heard this morning from an agent for Stuart 

Title. Stuart Title is a large and well-regarded national 

company. They have just come into New Jersey in about 

the past eight months. They are a member of our Association. 

For Stuart Titleu or any companyu to come into the State 

and open an office means a very substantial capital invest­

ment. On the contraryu however, their organizing in New 

Jersey with agencies means less capital investment and less 

operating costs. They see only the net dollar but itus a 

net dollar earned with practically no capital,investment. 

So that the agency system is not to be entire~y denigratedu 
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gentlemen. It forms a proper and viable function in 

the title insurance industry. But the whole problem of 

agencies is pointed up too in Commissioner McDonough 0 s 

view that there are substantial portions of the general 

insurance code which, with minor alteration would reach 

the title insurance industry. "Rnt there are provisions 

which are seriously adverse or outside of the title 

insurance industry 0 s experience in the general insurance 

code. 

The general insurance code, for instance, is 

drafted to reflect a structure which includes not only 

agents for insurance but also solicitors and brokers. 

The last thing in the world this Title Insurance Industry 

needs, that the consumer of title insurance in this 

State needs, are solicitors or brokers. 

Your definitions, gentlemen, as you point out, 

Mr. Hamilton, are designed to prevent that. 

The title insurance industry, title insurance 

as such· is a ve:fy different dish of tea from casualty or 

liability insurance. 

I hope I don 9 t sound parochial when I say that 

the industry generally feels that it needs separate 

treatment. We are not insuring against ongoing events. 

Title insurance is loss prevention insurance. It is our 

function to establish a proper, suitable title as of a 

date. We are concerned with past events not with future 

events. So that we 9 re different, I repeat, from liability 

and casualty insurance, and thus feel that a title insur­

ance code, separate and apart from Title 17, is necessary. 

My statement includes substantial discussion of 

current practices. I would be glad to read it but you 

have heard so much from other speakers about the practice, 

it is so heterogeneous, is the only word, it 0 s more than 

varied from one part of the State to another that I would 

hesitate to read it. I would rather answer questions that 

you might have. 
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May I point out, though, two errors in the 

statement which I filed with Mr. Guzzo. On page 3, 

talking about plant operations, I say that there is a 

common takeoff in Atlantic County. I am mistaken in 

that there are two separate companies which each make 

their own total takeoff of the land records in Atlantic 

County. 

Additionally, in Mercer County one title 

insurance company does a total takeoff of the land title 

records in Mercer County. 

The other mistake is on page 8. In citing 

Winberry vs Salisbury it is reported in 74 Atlantic 2d, 

not 74 Atlantic page 406. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. McDermitt, I think 

it~s obvious from the presentation you have already 

given us that all of the members of the Commission are 

going to read with some care your statement, and we 

appreciate your not reading those parts that you haven 1 t 

read. I am sure there are going to be some questions. 

Mr. Horn? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Iim sorry. This may be 

answered in your statement itself but on the chance that 

it might not be, I would like to ask this question. 

I do appreciate your comments on the bill with 

regard to the Winberry Case. It 9 s something that I think 

we may have even briefly discussed in one of the meetings 

of the Commission. But what I would like to know is, is it 

the method of going about it that you think may not be 

correct - and I tend to agree with you - or is it the 

policy of t.rying to separate out from title insurance 

companies those practices that constitute the practice of 

law? 

MR. McDERMITT: It 1 s the former, Mr. Horn. We 

have no problem with some common meeting ground with the 

Bar, with the County Bar Associations or with the State. 

As you probably know, the senior title man in this State. 
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Maurice Silver, has been a member of the Board of 

Consultants from the State Bar from almost time immemorial. 

And while it may look as though everybody in the title 

industry is a lawyer, many of them are but not all of 

us. 

We would welcome further dialogue with the 

Bar as to the practice. We have some pretty strong 

feelings about this as obviously lawyers do and should. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Are they contained in this 

statement? 

MR. McDERMITT: Perhaps not at the length you 

might like. I do defend what has been referred to 

here today as the practice of title companies settling 

titles and I think it can be defended. And I think 

further that the consumer is markedly benefitted by the 

South Jersey practice. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. McDermitt, I asked 

Mr. Horn to yield to me because I was trying to generate 

someone who would be a.n articulate spokesman for that 

practice this morning because we have something of a 

concensus, more or less, against it, and I think before 

we were to jump to that conclusion we ought to hear the 

best case that can be made for the so-called South Jersey 

practice. So if you would try to develop that just a 

little bit. 

MR. McDERMITT: Certainly, I would be glad to, 

with the understanding that my experinence is largely 

in the northern part of the State but I have been active 

throughout the State, and am, on behalf of my company. 

One must start from an understanding that the 

practice of law and the conduct of the real estate title 

insurance business and the practice of real estate 

brokerage exist to serve the e.conomy in which they function. 

There is not any part of the whole which has a right to 

arrogate to itself complete control of an economy. 

You heard Mr. Wells speak in blunt fashion about 
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the attitude some brokers express that lawyers will 

impede the facility of closing. And it seems to me 

something more than the simple populous notion of 

opposition to lawyers. 

The history of our State indicates that in the 

18th Century there was a move to bar lawyers absolutely. 

Lawyers have always functioned as an essential part of 

our economy. And many people resent the necessity for 

lawyers. This is historically so. Dickens writes about 

it. He hated us. But the real function of the practice, 

as far as real estate is concerned, just as the function 

of brokerage is concerned, is a service to the public. 

Gentlemen, lawyers have seen the trust practice 

drop out of their hands in the last fifty years. It 1 s a 

rare case to find any lawyer who is sufficiently talented 

to really handle a living trust, for instance. 

The practice in South Jersey has a very important 

place in the functioning of the South Jersey economy 

because titles can be passed promptly and efficiently. 

It has been the experience in South Jersey that lawyers 

are not essential. It may be painful to have to say it 

but itus true. I see claims - one of my principal functions 

in my company is to process claims and I see them, in truth, 

as frequently in North Jersey as I do in South Jersey. I 

cannot, of course, speak for every buyer of land in South 

Jersey but as a general observation buyers of land are 

well served. 

If lawyers have any real opponent in this situation, 

it is, first of all, in their own willingness in that area 

to let go the real estate practice. Northern New Jersey is 

very much under the influence of New York City but the 

practice in New York City has never taken hold in Northern 

New Jersey. It has been resisted by the members of the Bar 

there. And the title insurance industry and the real 

estate industry lives with that :and they live with it 

quite efficiently. 

21 A 



But you didn't hear any o£ the speakers this 

morning go to the heart of the issue. Lawyers must be 

concerned at the inception, at contract. This is where 

they have to be involv~d and their fight has got to be 

before the Supreme Court to protect, if they can obtain 

it, themselves under rule of the Supreme Court so that 

people cannot go to contract without advice of counsel 

because it's the contract that's the heart o£ the matter. 

And because the contract is the heart of the matter, once 

it is signed the legal issues are pretty well established 

and the conveyancer, the settlement clerk, the reader -who 

is not a lawyer but who is experienced - can function 

adequately. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I think that's very 

well stated. On the other hand, we did leave up in the 

air a question - I think it was to Mr. Donohugh - with 

respect to what happens if it is a transaction in South 

Jersey without an attorney and the purchaser raises a 

question about the meaning of an easement or about some 

other matter that comes up in connection with the title 

or in connection with the closing. Isn't there an 

unauthorized practice situation there? Isn't there the 

need for someone whose function it is solely to render 

advice of a legal nature to that particular person? 

MR~ McDERMITT: This assumes, Mr. Hamilton that 

a lawyer must appear in every real estate transaction 

and this I think is not the law of our State. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: No, sir, and it probably 

shouldn't be. But you can only protect people insofar as 

they are willing to allow themselves to be protected. The 

question arises, if someone arrives at a transaction and 

is confronted with a question that is legal in nature, 

not a matter of arithmetic or something of that sort, and 

they pose the question, I would like to think, as I think 

Mr. Donohugh said, that they suggest that they may want 

to consult with counsel. Now at that point there may be 
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a reluctance to do so but certainly at least the 

option is left open to them. On the other hand, if that 

question in any way is attempted to be answered by 

someone who does not have the professional responsibility, 

although they may have the utmost. of good will, I think 

there 1 s a real problem. 

MR~ McDERMITT: I would agree. So far as 

clearance of exceptions on a title report or description 

of exceptions which are going to appear in the policy 

when it issues, there is no question about it. I submit, 

sir, that this is in part ameliorated by the fact that 

normally the buyer and the mortgagee see a reported 

title or binder of title well before the day of closing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: What about the deed? Who 

reviews the deed on behalf of the purchaser? 

MR. McDERMITT: I would think in most cases in 

South Jersey the purchaser. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Himself. 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: And he comes to a phrase 

that says subject to X Y and Z and he doesn't know what 

X Y and Z means or what it might hold for him in the 

future if he finds there is an encroachment or whatnot. 

Who protects him? Who has the knowledge to tell him 

that there may be something in that "subject to 11 clause 

that's improper or not in accordance with the contract 

that was reviewed by the attorney? 

MR. McDERMITT: I can only respond, Mr. Horn, 

the same God that protects drunks and fools. I don°t 

believe you'll find that title companies do it. We 

instruct our people not to. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: And yet younre advocating 

a policy of removing the one person who can protect them 

from the stage where hens needed to protect them. 

MR. McDERM.ITT: No, sir. I'm not advocating 

the removal. I'm suggesting that this Commission recognize 
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the economic facts of life in South Jersey. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: You're advocating a practice 

which will, in most cases, insure his removal. 

MR. McDERMITT: That may be a consequence, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Is there anything in the 

provisions of 1393, as you've had a chance to see them, 

Mr. McDermitt, with respect to the elimination of com­

missions that is going to result, in your judgment, in 

realtors and others that would be involved at another 

step in the purchase of real property likely to be sug­

gesting to people that they get the advice of counsel for 

that very first important step, the negotiation and 

execution of the contract from which almost everything 

else flows? 

MR. McDERMITT: Again, Mr. Hamilton, the economic 

facts of life dictate that that's not going to happen, 

I'm afraid. To be realistic about it, money is the point. 

Micawber talked about how if you made twenty pounds and 

spent twenty pounds, one shilling, the result was disastrous, 

and if you made twenty pounds a year and spent 19 pounds 

19 shillings you were a rich man. 

In real estate transactions today, realistically 

the broker is the man who moves the property. His con­

cern is getting the parties bound. Why? Because if the 

parties are bound the title will close and he'll be paid. 

This is what the lawyer must, in my view, stop if he can. 

But to expect that it would be easy, I think would be wrong, 

because there is too much at stake for too many people for 

this system not to be defended very strongly. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I think whether we agree 

with you or not, certainly your analysis of it is very 

cogent. 

Mr. Stein. 

MR. STEIN: Let me make sure I understand what 

is meant by the South Jersey practice. We keep referring 

to it without putting it on the record as such. 
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Are you envisioning a closing in which - or 

does it envision a closing in which neither the buyer 

nor the seller are represented by an attorney? Is that 

a possible situation? 

MR .• McDERMITT: Yes, it is, a quite common one. 

MRo STEIN: Now in that situation, who draws the 

deed? 

MR. McDERMITT: In our experience, the broker 

takes the title report to an attorney and has him prepare 

the deed. 

MR. STEIN: And who pays that attorney for 

preparing the deed? 

MR. McDERMITT: Ordinarily the attorney is paid, 

in my experience, immediately by the broker who is 

reimbursed by the seller. This is outside the closing 

process, prior to the settlement process. 

MR. STEIN: In other words, prior to the closing 

process the broker has the deed drawn by an attorney 

who represents or who is paid by the seller. Is that 

correct? 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes. 

MRo STEIN: Now then we get - and the title 

closing statement is drawn by who? 

MR. McDERMITT: The closing statement will 

drawn by the settlement clerk of the title company. 

MR. STEIN: A title company employee. 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes. 

be 

MRe STEIN: Now I suppose the next step in the 

process is the closing. 

MR. McDERMITT:. Yes. 

MR. STEIN : Now, at the closing then no 

~ttorneys are present in the situation youBve just 

described. 

MR. McDERMITT: That would be so. 

MR. STEIN: So the deed is tendered by who at 

that point? 
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MR. McDERMITT: The broker or the seller. 

MR.STEIN: And given to the buyer. 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes. 

MR. STEIN: And who reviews the deed and the 

affidavit of title? 

MR. McDERMITT: The deed would be reviewed by 

the title company reader or examiner for its acceptability 

for recording. But I don•t know of any review that would 

be conducted of the affidavit of title .. 

MR. STEIN: Then who reviews the title closing 

statement for the benefit of the purchaser? 

MR. McDERMITT: The purchaser has an opportunity 

to review it and does. Normally a borker would explain 

the details of it. 

MR. STEIN: The broker would explain the details 

of the 

MR. McDERMITT: The arithmetic involved in 

credits and debits. 

MR. STEIN: I see. Now one more question. Then 

who reviews the title policy or the binder, whatever you 

have at that point, for the benefit of the purchaser? 

MR. McDERMITT: Where the purchaser isn't repre-

sented by an attorney, only the purchaser. 

MR. STEIN: The purchaser himself reviews it. 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes. 

MR. STEIN: And if the purchaser then has a 

question - I may be stepping on another question - if the 

purchaser says, "What does it mean that there is a right­

of-way over my property?" or "What does it mean that 

there is such-and-such a restriction on my property?" 

who explains that to them? 

MR. McDERMITT: Believe me, Mr. Stein, especially 

since the North Jersey Mortgage Company cases the title 

companies shun and abhor and refuse and run when they are 

asked to explain to a proposed insured what a particular 

easement or restriction means. We will not even participateu 
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an individual who is not an attorney, in connection 

with clearance of title questions. 

MR. STEIN: I'm not accusing anybody, I'm 

just asking a question. And the answer I suppose is -

what you're saying is, whoever does explain it it is 

not the title company. 

MR. McDERMITT: Absolutely. I just mean to be 

really honest in responding, that's all. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well certainly that situa­

tion and that system facilitates, if it does not require, 

an environment where the purchaser may be left without 

explanation of some of the very fundamental parts of the 

transaction. And, of course, you say that it's up to 

the Bar, which ought to be protecting the public interest 

and not just its own economic interest, to get in at the 

first stage as far as the drafting of the contract. But 

wouldn't the elimination of the South Jersey practice 

change the environment to some extent and perhaps promote 

the desirability of having personal counsel or what-have-you 

there at the time of closing to answer questions that 

might arise? 

MR. McDERMITT: Well this is one of the difficulties 

I had with Opinion 11, Mr. Hamilton. Yes, if it were 

possible to by statute forbid the conduct of what we have 

been talking about as a settlement in a specific location, 

that is the title insurance company office, you might be 

encouraging attorneys to become involved in land title 

transfer. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: And even though that might 

cost money, in your experience would that be socially good 

or socially bad? I hate to use those broad terms. I'm 

talking about the protection of the consumer. 

MR. McDERMITT: Mr. Hamilton, I'm a member of the 

Bar and I'm as proud of it as I am o~ being an American. It 

means a great deal to me. There is no doubt in my mind, 
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personally, that attorneys ought to be involved in land 

title transfer. It is so unique a thing for most people. 

Land itself is so unique a thing that it ought to be 

carefully protected. And its transfer should be carefully 

supervised. But I think we have to live within the 

framework of life as we find it. But there is no question 

it would be a social good if attorneys could be present at 

land title transfers. Just as last night I went out and 

bought my wife a car because it was our 24th wedding 

anniversary and I would have loved to have had somebody 

there who would really explain to me why mechanically 

the car I bought was better than the one I didn't buy . . 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there any questions? 

I don't think Mr. Stein and I meant to dominate this. 

MR. McDERMITT: I was kind of hoping that I was 

carrying the view pretty well for the other members of 

the Commission. 

MR. STEIN: Does the title company in the South 

Jersey practice review the contract to see that at least 

titlewise the terms of the contract have been complied 

with? 

MR. McDERMITT: No, sir. 

MR. STEIN: So that what the title companies 

really do is search the particular piece of property 

involved and report on it without relating it specifically 

to the title provisions of the contract. 

MR. McDERMITT: That's right. The person who 

took in the order would look at "same as" clause and 

the description in order to give him a base on which to 

begin his search and run the search back. But so far as 

the desirability of some specific clause in the contract, 

as to a buyer, being for his benefit or not for his benifit, 

no, sir, we would not. 

MR. STEIN: I wonder if I could go into one other 

thing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Certainly, Mr. Stein. You 
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have the floor for as long as you want it, sir. I 

didn't mean to interrupt before. 

MR. STEIN: Let's·~ that we. could-, by 

reference to the ALTA Model Code, the '73 Model Code, 

work out a system where th€ agents were agents in fact 

rather than what. you call I think "shadow" agents. Do 

you think A-1393 should go further regulating the 

relationship between the title companies and their agents, 

including such matters as licensing or financial arrange­

ments, matters such as the agent's authority or the 

agent·, s financial responsibilities? In other words, is 

this principal agency area sufficiently covered by 

A-1393 or is something more needed? 

MR. McDERMITT: The Association has no unanimous 

view on this. There is a strong minority group which 

feels that the agency - company relationship must be 

quite extensively regulated. There is another minority 

view that a title insurance code ought not involve itself 

in the agency - company relationship, that there should 

be flexibility in what a company can rebate to its agents, 

and so on. But, in effect, Mr. Stein, some of us feel that 

it should be closely regulated and others do not. I can't 

express a majority view. My own opinion is - maybe I'm 

simpleminded, but I feel that it should be regulated quite 

closely, that we're going to have premium abuses if it is 

not. 

MR. STEIN: Are there "evils" which have been noted 

in the agency - company relationship which could directly 

affect the consumer or which could react to the detriment 

of the consumer? 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes. This is really the problem, 

bad money in the classic economic sense is involved in 

this commission and rebate situation, unproductive money. 

You can rule out commissions and find you've cut out some 

of the bad money that's involved in real estate title 
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closing. But in my personal view, unless you closely 

regulate the company-agency relationship, you will still 

have a substantial piece of "bad money" in that settlement 

cost. 

MR. STEIN: What then could be done to avoid this 

so-called "bad money"? In other words, what is the "evil" 

and what can be done to avoid what you characterize as 

"bad money"? 

MR. McDERMITT: All right. Initially, there was 

no agency operation by title companies, other than through 

established title abstractors, men of the caliber of Mr. 

Wells and employees of his. There are a number of those 

still in existence. But with the gross inflation of the 

real estate market since World War II, and because premiums 

were not regulated, there is in the industry today such 

a variety of agency relationships as almost to defy 

description. 

On behalf of my company, I've had a conference, 

within the week, with an attorney who runs an abstracting 

company, and his idea of a proper agency-company 

relationship was the payment of a 25% commission to the 

person who brought the business into his shop and then 

a 50-50 split after the 25% commission was paid. 

Now at first glance - I'm assuming you under­

stand, you gentlemen obviously do understand something 

about title abstracting and reporting. At first glance 

this is not bad, right? He goes on to tell me that on 

that basis his abstracting company will employ solicitors 

on a commission basis at $20 per title. Now this, gentlemen, 

in my opinion, is classic "bad money". But further to that, 

his proposition in which he would pay the 25% commission 

and then split the premium with the carrier involved not 

him doing the work. He would settle the title~ the search, 

the certification of the title, the recording and the 

issuance of policy would be the company's baby. Now here 

is bad money with a vengeance. Business he controlled, 
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because he was a lawyer, would be placed through his 

agency and of the $5 a thousand involved in premium charge 

a $1.25 would go out to a stranger who simply produced 

the business and then of the $3.75 left, $1.875 would 

go to him for doing nothing. This is bad money. And 

this is the sort of agency that, in my view, will con­

tinue to harass the industry if we do not regulate the 

agency relationship. 

MR. STEIN: Well if that is in fact an evil, 

what do you suggest that the bill do to combat that evil? 

MR. McDERMITT: Incorporate this section 138 

of the 1973 Model Code which involves controlled business. 

This would, in concert with the definitions which the 

Commission proposes to make, go a long way toward 

preventing that. If additionally title companies were 

required to justify agency payments as well as premiums, 

it would come close to solving it . 

This again is my personal view, Mr. Stein. There 

are other very competent title company representatives 

here who may feel otherwise. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You would require justifi­

cation to the Commissioner of what, in addition to 

premium charges, your agency payouts? 

MR. McDERMITT: Reality dictates that sooner or 

later we come to that, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Would this, all other 

things being equal, tend to reduce the cost to the con­

sumer of title insurance? 

MR. McDERMITT: Mr. Hamilton, I hope I won't 

sound disrespectful but I cannot resist saying that 

whatever saving occurs is not going to equal the fee 

for the three attorneys who are going to be involved if 

we get that done. But, yes, it would in fact reduce the 

fee. I'm not trying to be --

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I understand that but I 

wanted to have it specific. 
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MR. McDERMITT: It would in fact have the 

impact - once we are forced to justification of our 

rates and in that justification is included justifi­

cation of premium payments, I think-- it WG-uld- have some 

e.f.f.ect in reducing title insurance cost. Yes. Title 

insurance costs are about 12 or 13% of net settlement 

costs, Mr. Hamilton. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Hr. McDonough? 

MR. McDONOUGH: I have no questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Walker? 

MR. WALKER: Just one question, Mr. McDermitt. 

I might say, by the way, I have enjoyed your testimony. 

I think you have covered the subject very well. You 

mention that for your company your territory is the 

full State of New Jersey and you have experience as to 

the losses within the State. Looking at it from the 

public's interest, of course cost is a big item and 

also, of course, quality of the title policy and the 

work delivered certainly is another one. 

From your experience - I think you testified 

that in South Jersey the losses weren't any greater 

than in North Jersey. Is that correct? 

MR. McDERMITT: That's so. I have no statistical 

analysis to justify it. It's just the feeling I have 

after three and a half years of handling claims all over 

the State for Commonwealth. 

MR. WALKER: From reviewing or your knowledge 

of closing statements in both North and South Jersey, would 

you say closing costs are higher in North Jersey or lower? 

MR. McDERMITT: I really couldn't compare the 

two, sir. I'm sorry. They are too nearly similar. I 

don't think there is any great difference. There might 

be four or five percent difference at the end result. 

But a South Jersey buyer will pay for a number of things 

that North Jersey buyers do not. For instance, removal 

of certain e~ceptions are a cost item in South Jersey and 
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are not in North Jersey. And there is customarily in 

South Jersey a minor charge for the use of settlement 

rooms. I know of no company in North Jersey that would 

make any charge for the occasional closing that some 

attorney wanted to have in their office. 

MR" WALKER: One other question. On the Torrens 

System, you alluded to a study that was being made by the 

American Bar and the American Land Title Association. 

Have there been any interim reports or anything from 

that Committee that you know of at the present time? 

MR. McDERMITT: Not that I know of, no, sir. 

I wouldn 1 t want to overlook, Mr. Walker, - this 

Commission might want to consider the advisability of 

the use of the metric system. I'll say no more than 

that. But this Country is a long way behind the rest 

of the world in its measuring system. 

MR. WALKER: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. McDermitt, you 

indicated that the. cost factor in North and South Jersey 

would run pretty close and you added that there are a 

lot of extras in South Jersey that are not extras in 

North Jersey. Who does that money go to, the removal 

of exceptions and the closing rooms, and so forth? 

MR. McDERMITT: That 1 s paid to the title 

company, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you. sir. 

MR. McDERMITT: That goes to removal of an 

exception, general exception as to surveys, for which 

a charge is customar~ly made. And, Frank, correct me 

if I am wrong, the other is for insurance as to --

MR. McDONOUGH: Prospective assessments. 

MR. McDERMITT: That 1 S right. That has been 

reserved and passed on in the South Jersey practice -

I guess we charge it but do it first. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well, what does the 

title company do in order to clear those two except. ions, 
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the two that you mentioned, the survey and the prospective 

assessment? 

MR. McDERMITT: One of the parties to the 

transaction submits a current survey, under seal, to the 

company and the company considers it. And if the survey 

is satisfactory and shows no encroachments, it will remove 

that item. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Who pays for that cus­

tomarily, the buyer or the seller? 

MR. McDERMITT: The buyer. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well that's the same as 

in North Jersey. 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes. It's a matter of timing 

really, Mr. Hamilton, because in North Jersey certainly 

the survey would be paid for by the buyer. Now in 

North Jersey we would not make a charge separately for 

removing the item. If you submit a binder to us that 

includ~the survey, we mark it out. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are you saying one of 

the effects is a much faster closing in South Jersey 

and some of these things are picked up after closing, 

after settlement? 

MR. McDERMITT: No. No. It's wrapped up at 

settlement in both cases. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Stein. And may I 

turn this microphone over to Mr. Horn for just a few 

minutes. 

MR. STEIN: There seems to have been some 

discussion before as to a lender designating a particular 

title insurance company as the company that would insure 

the lien of its mortgage. What, other than the financial 

condition of a title company, what, other than that one 

factor, exists to justify a lender designating a particular 

title company. In other words, is there any justification 

for such a designation? There may not be any. I'm not 

implying that there is, but if there is any I would like 
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to hear about it. 

MR. McDERMITT: I would like to believe that 

there really is some justification for lenders and 

for purchasers of fee_title insurance selecting a 

particular company over another one. There isn 1 t any 

doubt in my mind that at least some lenders are 

selective in the sense that they will tell a borrower 

that they want one of two, three or four companies. 

And in some situations lenders tell borrowers that 

they will not accept a particular company. But it has 

been my experience that it's on the basis of service,, 

and service alone, that they do it. They see a 

particular company handle a matter more expeditiously 

and get their policies into that lender's file faster 

they see a fairer and more prompt acceptance of claims 

responsibility in one company than it does in another. 

Mr. Picolla's experience is one indication of 

that, gentlemen. Stuart, as I said, came into this 

State only six or eight months ago. And you are going 

to hit resistance among loan officers in banks who will 

say, "Who is Stuart Title?" You know this happens. 

This will be overcome with a man of George's persistence. 

He'll make Stuart Title known and they will be accepted. 

But at the present time you might well hit a lender who 

just didn't want Stuart because they didn't know who they 

were. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Just by way of information, 

I refreshed my recollection during lunch, I asked almost 

the same question this morning and I can recall one of 

my experiences where - this was not a bank or a savings 

loan association, it was a mortgage company that did 

grant the mortgage and I was told by a representative 

of the company "the title insurance will be placed through 

X company. 11 And I later found out that the reason for 

wanting it produced through X company was because an 
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officer of the mortgage company owned stock in X title 

insurance company. And I may also add that I opposed 

it vehemently on the basis that the company that had 

the existing back title on it, which by accident happens 

to be Commonwealth, had performed such amazing services 

for me on that particular title that I refused to allow 

that. I think it points out the example that although 

there may be valid reasons for designating a company or 

refusing a certain company, there can also be invalid 

reasons. 

MR. McDERMITT: Oh, absolutely. One of the 

great loss experiences - not one, not two but about five 

of the title companies had up in Essex County was with 

a tie-in proposition where the mortgage broker just went 

sour, and we all got up fifteen or twenty thousand 

dollars apiece to buy the loans into a protected position. 

This definitely, Mr. Horn, happens. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. McDermitt, I would 

like to thank you very much for your very penetrating 

analysis of this and your help to us. I don't know that 

we're in complete accord on everything but that's not 

to be hoped for either, and I think that your comments 

have been very he~pful to us in our analysis. 

To your Mr. Woodward and Mr. Buckman who are 

with you, we would at least like to say hello and thank 

them for their assistance to you and for their interest. 

MR. McDERMITT: Yes, sir. Mr. Buckman, Mr. 

Woodward. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Yes, sir. What we're 

going to do is take a very brief break to accommodate 

Governor Cahill who has a large group of senior citizens 

who are here for the signing of a bill. It will take 

about ten minutes. If your comment is going to be on 

the order of two or three minutes, we'll break at 

three o'clock. 
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R A Y M 0 N D B U C K M A N: My name is Raymond 

Buckman. I am Vice President of Commonwealth Land 

Title, Manager of the Atlantic City Office,and the 

present President of the New Jersey Land Title Insurance 

Association. 

This morning we heard discussed the Nort.h 

Jersey method of doing business and the South Jersey 

but I did want to call to the attention of the 

Commission that we have another system which is the 

daily take-off plant operation. Mr. McDermitt touched 

on it. 

We have two title plants in Atlantic City, 

one 1n Trenton. It"s a costly operation today but yet, 

under this operation, the actual fees to the consumer 

have been less. We take the good with the bad. 

And I heard comment this morning that where you 

have that title the cost saving is passed along to the 

consumer. This is not true in a daily take-off plant 

operation. I say, we take the good with the bad. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: In a thumbnail, what 

is the daily take-off? 

MR. BUCKMAN: We copy the public record and 

store it geographically for convenience to us. In 

other words, we can give you an instant title report. 

And we've had the occasion in other areas where, because 

of the cost of doing business, we needed to go back to 

rating bureaus for increases. Although we are low now, 

in the foreseeable future we are going to be - whether 

we can continue the operation or not I don 1 t know. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Buckman. I would ask you to wait until after the break 

and if there are some questions we will call you back. In 

fact, we will start with you back in the chair there. 

I have been pr:·omised that this won't take more 

than ten minutes. I think we ought to allow fifteen and 

37 A 



get back in at a quarter after three. I am sure that 

anyone who wants to 

bill, I don't think 

(After recess) 

can stay for the signing of the 

you will be excluded from the Chambers. 

(Recess) 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: I-would like to reconvene 

the Real Estate Title Insurance Study Commission. If 

you didn't have a rookie Chairman here, I might have known 

that fifteen minutes wasn't going to do it. I am sure you 

all enjoyed that lesson in democracy and ·I am sure that it 

was well appreciated by all the people who came down to 

witness the signing of the bill. 

If we can then resume with Mr. Buckman who - I 

don't know whether I cut him short on his statement or 

whether he was at the point where he was going to respond 

to questions. I wasn't quite sure whether I cut you off 

or not, Mr. Buckman. If you have something more in the 

way of a statement, please feel free to go ahead, sir. 

MR. BUCKMAN: I have another statement but it 0 s 

not related to this different style of doing business. 

But I just wanted to point out, we do have a daily take-off 

plant in Atlantic County. I found out today, for the 

first time, we have one in Mercer. And it is a different 

style of doing business. I think the general public 

profited by a lot of our historical background and work 

and as a result we can get out title reports cheaper. 

But I think that trend is going the other way. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there any questions 

with respect to the daily take-off? 

If you will go ahead with whatever else you may 

have, then, Mr. Buckman. 

MR. BUCKMAN: The other comment that I wanted to 

point out to the Commission is the role that a title 

company plays as being the neutral third party. In my 

experience, making large closings they will direct, they 

want a representative of the title company there, they 
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don 1 t want the approved attorney. 

Many times in closings - and I quote from 

someone this morning who said 98% of the closings are 

conducted by the attorney for the mortgagee. Where is 

the attorney for the seller? Where is the attorney 

for the buyer? 

In my experience in the South Jersey practice, 

the attorney for the mortgagee will come in and make 

known to these people that he is not representing them, 

he is representing the mortgagee. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well , if that.' s a 

commercial transaction I doubt that it's that inherent, 

the same problem, in a single residential. 

MR. BUCKMAN: I'm talking about the residential, 

the average residential transaction. 

We are neutral and in fact, quoting from someone 

this morning they said that in case of a judgment or 

an unsatisfied mortgage they will be willing to put 

money in escrow in order to complete the closing; if they're 

neutral we will hold the money and make sure the closing 

can go through. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well, as I understood 

the representative of the Bar Association, they had no 

objection to that particular feature, they did have an 

objection to being in escrow where there was no closing 

but a deed delivered by one person and a check later 

delivered by someone else with, I suppose, an approval 

at that time and the closing statement. But I don't 

think that's something that gives us a great deal of 

difficulty. We are going to have to be careful in 

making recommendations with respect to amendments here 

as far as authorized and not authorized. Would your 

attitude with respect to closings be that you would like 

to continue to participate with the use of - I assume 

you use settlement clerks? 

MR. BUCKMAN: Yes. 

39 A 



ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: And I would assume 

that your position is that you find that a way that has 

worked out satisfactorily. 

MR. BUCKMAN: Very much so, yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You are aware that 

there are those who have agreed with you and those who 

have disagreed, rather. 

MR. BUCKMAN: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there any other 

questions of Mr. Buckman about any part of his testimony? 

Mr. Buckman, thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: The next speaker gives 

me a great deal of personal pleasure because he is someone 

with whom I deal, if not on a daily basis certainly on 

a.weekly basis, and he is known to most of you in the 

industry, Mr. Patrick Kehoe of New Brunswick who is an 

Agent for the United States Life Title Insurance Company 

and a past President and current Trustee of the New Jersey 

Title Abstractors Association. 

Mr. Kehoe is going to meet some people he 

didn't know before. They know him by reputation and by 

voice but they've never seen him, at least one member 

of the Commission so advised me. Mr. Kehoe. 

P A T R I C K K E H 0 E: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, 

and members of the Commission. 

I have given the Commission a resume of what I 

intended speaking about. The hour is late. There is one 

thing I do not think the Commission has considered, at 

least I understand they have not, and that is the business 

of abstracting. And, as I point out in my resume, it 1 s 

like the song "Love and Marriage" you can't have one 

without the other. And the cost of abstracting, of course, 

must be taken into consideration. 

I am talking from the point of view or I 

wo~ld like to address my remarks from the viewpoint of an 

Agent of a title company and the expense involved. Your 
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Commission has there quite -well it's a five-page item, 

and many times the costs must be taken out of the premium 

because of the large cost of searching the title or upper 

court searches or other such things that go into it. 

And I don't want to take any more of your time except 

for two things that I would like to bring to your 

attention. 

One is the fact that you have large title 

companies which buy up smaller title companies and 

agencies and they force a title agent out of business. 

You have the other point where a small company comes 

into the State of New Jersey, and so far it has been 

a foreign company, and to get business they use people 

who sometimes have been salesmen of one kind or another 

but have never been involved in the title industry for 

more than a year or two. This isn't always true but it 

has happened. And I think your Commission should look 

into this, or I suggest to the Commission that you look 

into the point of protecting the agent who has given 

his life to this business and is knowledgeable in it. 

I have nothing else to say, Mr. Hamilton and 

members. I am open to any questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there questions of 

Mr. Kehoe concerning his remarks or concerning his 

prepared statement that you have been able to see? 

Mr. Kehoe, you heard Mr. McDermitt's remarks 

about his belief that there ought to be a controlling 

of the agency relationship. Is that really what you're 

talking about here? 

MR. KEHOE: Yes, I believe that that is a 

necessary thing. And I might tell you that our agency, 

together with all the u. S. Life Agencies was - I 

won't say audited but visited by auditors from the New 

York Department of Insurance, and they have initiated 

immediately a sequestering of all premium funds which are 

due to the title company, so that we can no longer co­

mingle our funds, we must set them; aside. And I think 
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this is a very good thing. It protects the company 

and it protects, of course, the public. 

One of your members, I know, had an unfortunate 

experience with an agent that handled insurance for him, 

title insurance in his area, and he just never bothered 

remitting, from what I understand. And I understand too 

that it was not possible to. get all of the copies of the 

title policies that were issued out of that office. And 

I can see it happening in an agency office. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: So you would say that 

there is need to regulate the agency relationship as 

well as some of the other things that have been spoken 

about here today. 

MR. KEHOE: Oh, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: The abstractors. 

MR. KEHOE: I think they should be licensed, sir. 

very strongly. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: There was a comment 

also by Mr. McDermitt about requiring a justification 

for payment to the agency as a part of the over-all 

regulatory power of the Commissioner with respect to 

ratemaking. Would you concur in those remarks? 

MR. KEHOE: Yes, I think the whole business 

should be regulated in ratemaking, and a limit as to the 

charges to the public, a limit as to the benefits that 

accrue to the agent. Of course you have in this State 

two different things with agencies. You have, on the one 

hand, what I suggested with one title company that may 

have an agent in a town or in an area and then they open 

their own office and force their own agent out of business. 

That happens sometimes. And I think the agent should be 

protected as much as the company. And in those cases I 

don't know exactly how it would work out but I have seen 

.J-n New Brunswick three agents with the same title company 

\.and one making a deal that another one isn't making. I 

don't think this is proper, even in the industry. 

42 A 



ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Would you care to comment 

on the testimony that we 1 ve heard about the South Jersey 

practice of settling titles? 

MR~ KEHOE: Yes. I heard Mr. Wells and I agree 

with him. My practi~e. of course, has only been in the 

Northern end of the State, as I set out there, and I do 

business only with attorneys. And, frankly, I 2 m very 

happy that»s the way it is because sometimes 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: We 1 re bad enough? 

MR. KEHOE: Not all of you. But at least we 

speak the same language and certainly I have a great 

respect for the Bar. But I agree - I disagree - well, 

I can 1 t say I agree or disagree - I don 1 t care for the 

way it operates in South Jersey. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there any statements 

or questions by Mr. McDonough? 

MR. McDONOUGH: No. Mr. Kehoe operates on an 

entirely different basis than we do down there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Walker? 

MR. WALKER: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Kehoe, thank you for 

coming and thank you for your patience while we visited 

with the senior citizens. 

MR. KEHOE: It was a pleasure. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you. 

Mr. Arthur Bushkin, Cobra Products, Inc., of 

Willingboro, New Jersey. 

!would ask that there be made a part of the 

record the transmittal that Mr. Bushkin made which I 

understand was a claim problem on a title policy and a 

reissue problem that he had that was resolved by the 

Commissioner of Insurance and I think we ought to con­

sider it. But I don't think there is any necessity to 

read that into the record. (See page 89 A) 

Mr. Wer~an. You were very patient. You were 

added late but we are happy to reach you. Mr. William 
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Werksman, New Jersey Title Abstractors Association. 

W I L L I AM WE R K S MAN: I personally am a 

Lawyer of the State of New Jersey since 1929, Counsellor-

at-Law, and a member of the Title Abstractors Association 

of New Jersey of \~l1ich I am Bulletin Publisher. With 

me here is our Executive Vice President, Mr. Forlenza, and 

a Past President, Robert Wbardell. Mr. Kehoe is also a 

member and Past President. Mr. Kelly was here. He also 

is a Past President of the Association. 

Now when five men, including three Past Presidents 

come down to give their views to a legislative commission, 

they think this is an important Commission, and I do. 

We have in our Association over 300 independent 

title abstractors. These are the men on the firing line. 

They are the men who examine the records. They are the 

men who make the report on which subsequent t:i-tle insurance 

is placed. And they are the backbone and the sinew and 

the bones and meat and blood of this - I prefer to 

call it profession rather than an industry as most of the 

men have called it this morning. 

We need your protection. We need a licensing 

bill which will give a simple recognition to men who 

are constantly dealing with legal documents, their 

interpretation and their vast importance in the industry 

and profession of title insurance. And, as one speaker 

pointed out this morning, not every title policy supports 

a marketable title. However, I think the title companies 

are necessary and I have no grievance with them except 

that I think you men should see that if a rate is 

established that we are protected. 

I really feel very upset that your Commission, 

which is very patient and very understanding, does not 

have on it at least one title abstractor because we are 

the men - if there have been small losses in this State 

because of a few title losses, it is because we as good 

abstractors through years of experience have made that 
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possible. 

Now our organization - and here I speak as an 

individual too - is the only agency in the State that 

sets a standard of competence. Everybody else talked 

about money. Here I talk about competence. We do not 

accept as a member of our organizat.ion anyone who 

hasn"t had at least five years of experience in the field. 

And that insures the title companies that if they obtain 

the services of an abstractor who is a member of our 

Association, they will not only eventually get a good 

insurable title but will also get a good marketable 

title. 

And may I pass this on, that I think the $5 

rate, considering the value of the commodity involved, 

is not a high rate. For aCtually for $1900 you can 

obtain, under the present rate, close to a million 

dollars of title insurance. And that I think is very 

important. 

But we do need your help, as I said at. the outset, 

and that is to advocate and to recommend a licensing 

bill, one which could very well have a grandfather 

clause in it so that anybody who has been in the field 

for five or more years will not have to take an 

examination. But today, unfortunately, through agencies 

of title companies, men are in the field, young people 

without the experience, they don't know what an appendum 

clause is; and salesmen on the road, if you ask them 

what a writ of scire facias was they would think it was 

some form of Mafia operation; if you said something 

about true consideration or what.ever else it is that 

makes up legal titles, they would know nothing about it. 

Therefore, I say that if this Commission, which 

should have on its representation at least one of the 

title abstractors, if not more, will recommend the 

adoption of a bill which will license abstractors -

···incident.ally, a bill of that kind was introduced years 
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ag0, was supported by t.he Leg1 slat'.lx:e and failed cf 

pas sage by only one vote. A:-.d 1 f the bill was then 

justified and the law was then just1fied. as I say it 

was then, it is more irnpcrt a:c:.t today because tcday we 

have involved transactions invr.::,lving condom.u l.,__;rn.s, 

we have quest.ions of air rights that w-2ren 't so 

important, in Sout;h Jersey we now have the marshland 

situation where the law is being 1r,.terpret.ed and re~ 

interpreted every day. and. "therefore, I think that it 

behooves this Cornm.Lss.lcn to rec:nnmend the enactment of 

a law .. which would regulate sea rc~ers a~nd set minimum 

standards. 

Now you can't get a job w1th the State as an 

abstractor unless you take the1r Civil Serv:1.ce examina­

tion. I took that examinatLor, recent.ly and I found 

that I had to answer questi.::::ms that relat.ed tc title 

insurance which were bas1c tc the 1.ssuance of policies 

because t.he State does ir.sure 1 ts pcl1.cies, it does 

insure its acquisit.1ons. 

Now if this _L.s an .::..mpcrt ant industry, as it has 

been represented 1.t is, we r.S>ed mE<i who axe qualified 

and those minimum st.andards shc~l d be la1.d down to 

insure the public that the pub::c w1.ll be getting not 

only an insurable title but a ~arketable title as well. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON~ Mr. Werksrnan, let me 

say to you, sir, that 1 think ycu are entirely correct 

with hindsight that there should have been an abstractor 

as a public member of this Commiss1on which easily could have 

been a twelve-member commission. I would say to you, by 

way of defense, and it:s not much cf a defense, that 

ACR-77 is in essence SCR~2025 which passed on the last 

day of the last session. There was very little independent 

thought that. went. int.o the structo.ne. It was there as 

a vehicle that had already hdd sufficient support to pass 

both Houses. It 1 ooked to me, 1 w::.uld say on superficial 

46 A 



examination, as though it did the job. And I 

apologize to you, I do think there is a segment. of 

the industry, or a segement of the profession - I will 

use your word, sir, - that is not represented at this 

table. I want you to know though that we appreciate 

you and the members of your Association coming here 

today and we are certainly prepared to let you make any 

in;put you want to here today or at any other time. 

I would say to you toor I was going to ask you 

about those bills that had been introduced before and 

apparently failed narrowly of passage, whether or not 

you have or can get access to the bills that were pre-

viously introduced so that we might at least take a look 

at them and make some kind of a recommendation in the 

report that we ultimately render after we have completed 

all of our work. If you could do that in the near future, 

or if it takes a little longer, submit them to Mr. Guzzo, 

who is our Secretary, and we will be happy to consider 

that. 

Are there any other questions of Mr. Werksman? 

MR. WERKSMAN: If there are any questions, I 

would be glad to answer them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Would you go along with 

the contents of those bills that were previously intro­

duced as far as the specifics of the regulation? I 

understand that you want licensing and you would prefer 

some kind of a grandfather clause. 

MR. WERKSMAN: Yes. I think that the State is in 

a better position now to handle this than it was when 

they were originally introduced because you now have 

if the Civil Service Commission prepares a form of 

examination for Title Searchers.for the State then they 

would be in a position to at least formulate the type of 

questions they felt were necessary. And we think it needs 

to be done to protect the public, to protect the insurance 

companies, and to give us standings as professional men 
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which we really are. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Was there any substantial 

opposition to that legislation when it was proposed 

before? 

MR. WERK::>MAN: There was a thought. Lhat maybe 

a monopoly might be c'reated. In other words I won't 

mention the judge.' s .. name, he has now li.ved to recant 

and every time he sees me he~s so sorry he ever thought 

that way -- they thought that maybe there might. be 

some kind of a monopolistic result if you gave these men 

a certain status, professional status. But I say, today 

it's necessary. Certainly we're not monopolistic. We 

have 350 members throughout the Statewhich represents 

the greater bulk of the better searchers, I would say, -

the man that takes the trouble to qualify,after five 

years of experience, to become a member of an 

association and to interest himself, as we do, in proper 

indexing, in keeping the records in shape so that ·they 

will be best suited for analysis, assisting the county 

clerks and the registers of deeds in their problems, 

and doing the work that is really the professional 

basis, the examination of a title from an original 

record. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You have certainly made 

a strong case, Mr. Werksman. I would say to you, speaking 

only for myself at the moment, that my initial reaction 

is that there ought to be such legislation but that we 

ought not attempt to graft it onto A-1393, that we ought 

to go back perhaps and pick up your bill and as a 

Commission take the position fuat this is either a necessary 

area and perhaps this is a vehicle, or that this is not 

a necessary area, or something along those lines. 

The other members of the Association that you 

brought along, do they just want to endorse your views 

or do they have statements they wish t.o make? 
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R 0 B E R T F 0 R L E N Z A: My name is Robert 

Forlenza. I am Executive Vice President of the New 

Jersey Title Abstractors Association. I would like to 

make a couple of brief comments in reference to the 

qualifications of abstrractors. 

I started, personally, in this business 

approximately 13 years ago and it took two years for 

me to get the sick feeling out of my stomach that I had 

because of the extremely high responsibility that I 

realized I had when I was evidencing titles. 

I was handling, right in the beginning practically, 

$50,000 deals, $200,000 deals, you name it, practically 

any figure at all. The Company I was with was fortunately 

a very ethical company and they were very strict and 

the training was very good. Unfortunately, now you find 

very little of this type of thing going on. 

Today, with the kickback and with the bribes -

to me it 1 s a bribe when somebody gives a real estate 

agent money to get. him to give business to a title 

insurance agent, it 1 s no different than a bribe in any 

other context. But this has caused a lot of problems 

which have resulted in poor work from the abstractor and 

from all points of view because naturally the title 

insurance agent or the title insurance company is not 

getting the same kind of return from the policy that 

they would be getting because they are paying these 

bribes or these kickbacks, or whatever you want to call 

them. and at the same time 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Why does the company 

tolerate less than a qualified person to go out and do 

the job for them, because it 1 s going to cost them money 

in the long run, isn 1 t it? Eventually there is going to 

be a claim on the policy. 

MR. FORLENZA: Not necessarily a claim because, 

as I think Bill broght out and some of the other members 
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of the Association, title evidencing in the past has 

always been very good. So the problems are not going 

to show up necessarily today but they may show up five 

or ten years from now. But as these bad oractices come 

into the business, they will eventually show up. 

One situation that I can give an example of -

this is an actual situation. An attorney from another 

state was disbarred and he came into the State of New 

Jersey to get rich in the title business because he 

thought it was a very lucrative business. He then went 

into one particular county and he got an agency from a 

title insurance company and he knew nothing about title 

evidencing in New Jersey. He probably had some knowledge 

of it from the previous state that he was in. But he 

and a colleague of his came into the record room and 

started trying to learn to search on their own. They 

couldn't do it that way so they tried to hire a good 

searcher to teach them how to abstract. Well, nobody 

would do it because they felt it was not ethical 

because here was somebody that was going into a business 

that had an extreme responsibility to it and this was 

unethical, this wasn 1 t done. Well, anyway, they gradually 

did learn to do title evidencing. Now, I donit know 

how good their work is or anything but they still exist 

today. 

They went out and got - I think the whole thing 

was inspired from the beginning by the fact that this 

particular ex-attorney had an inside with a large real 

estate firm with five offices in the county, and by giving 

a kickback to the real estate brokerage, he obtained all 

of their work. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: What part of the State? 

I don 1 t want you to identify any county, sir, but are 

we talking about other than the North Jersey practice, 

as w~ .call it, or --

MR. FORLENZA: Central Jersey. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Go ahead. 

MR. FORLENZA: So he then proceeded to do this 

work and went around soliciting work. 

Now the same people started to solicit work 

in the county and they were using the names of legitimate 

title abstractors. They would go into an attorney and 

say that so-and-so abstracts for me, because some of 

these attorneys would say, well who do you have on your 

staff. Some of them had enough prudence to ask who was 

doing the work, who was examining the titles. And the 

result was that the solicitor would give the name of a 

legitimate title abstractor who was well known. 

Well I, at the time, was President of the County 

Guild and these things were brought to me by the searchers 

because they said their names were being used by this 

particular outfit and they had nothing to do with them, 

they didn 1 t want to be classed with them because in 

case anything happened in their titles they didn't 

want to have their names smeared as a result. 

Well, they changed their procedures after some 

threats and so forth on my part in reference to the 

fact that they were using the names of these people. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are you suggesting, Mr. 

Forlenza, that if the abstractors were licensed and you 

had your own professional code of ethics, even though 

it might not violate state statutes that in effect you 

would be able to correct that kind of situation? 

MR. FORLENZA: Well I believe so. I think one 

thing that would be very prominent would be that if 

someone went to an attorney to solicit business, whether 

it was a title abstractor or an insurance company, the 

attorney would ask them how many licensed searchers are 

on your staff or who is actually going to do this work 

or is he a licensed searcher and what 1 s his name. In 

this way it would be something to rely on. 

So this company is still in business and is 
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stt.ll operating but I"ve heard through the grapevine 

that they're having difficulties with profit and loss 

because of the fact that they a.re paying this kickback. 

And in this type of business sometimes -~ t t.akes a period 

of time before you can see just how much you re going to 

make in the way of profit. But under these circumstances 

the profits are not there. So what they" ve done .i.s 

cheat themselves out of a profit and at the same time 

cut down on the market for a legitimate company to do 

business with that particular firm that. brokerage. 

But these are the types of things that are going on 

right now. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Do any members of the 

Commission have any questions of Mr. Forlenza? 

Thank you very much, sir] for your testimony 

and for your appearance here today. 

The other gentleman, whose name I missed. 

R 0 B E R T W 0 A R D E L L: My name is Woardel.l. I 

was President immediately following the illustrious Mr. 

Patrick Kehoe in office in the Association and just 

before Mr. Walter Ensor, who spoke this morning. 

I am speaking briefly just to accept the 

courtesy of the Commission to so do and to add just a 

bit to Mr. Forlenza 1 s remarks that mainly our purpose 

for corning here this morning was that amongst the 

suggestions of the Commission was regulation of fees. 

And our title abstractors not being mentioned, we 

should, in other words, be included in those to be 

regulated however the means to bring it forth. That 

was mainly the purpose of our corning here on this 

fee basis proposition. We make searches for money. -If 

there are to be regulations, we would like to be 

includ~d and not be low men on the totem pole and 

eliminated. 

And also, as Mr. Forlenza brought up, the 

inadequacy in fees and things like that bring up t.he old 
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adage: Go out in the world and make a pound of good 

soap, not a good pound of soap. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Perhaps you will be 

able, along with Mr. Werksman, to come up with copies 

of that legislation or even identification of that 

earlier legislation and communicate it to Mr. Guzzo 

and we can at least take a look at that. 

MR.. WOARDELL: We shall do so. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Are there any questions? 

Yes, Mr. Horn. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I appreciate all the comments 

about another bill which might license abstractors but 

I am also concerned about Assembly Bill 1393. Is there 

a concern that Assembly Bill 1393 may adversely affect 

abstractors? 

MR. WOARDELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: And that will result from 

the regulation of rates paid to abstractors by --

MR. WOARDELL: Correct, my title company, all 

lending agencies, whoever is authorizing the search to 

be made. We have a variation in this State. We have 

salaried abstractors who work for title companies who 

would, therefore, have a minimum of responsibility. 

They do their work in the court house, and so forthe 

submit their work to the officers which is judged by 

the next process up the ladder, the readers of the title 

who then make the reports and pass them on to the 

closing attorneys. 

The independent abstractor is more or less 

a direct agent for the attorney. He makes his report 

and reports it to the attorney and it is practically, in 

many cases, a legal opinion. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Now this bill doesn 1 t affect 

that relationship. 

MR.. WOARDELL: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: We agree on that. But you 1 re 
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saying it may affect the relationship between the title 

company which hires an abstractor to do the work for it. 

MR. WOARDELL: That 1 s right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I don~t think that this 

bill does this and if it does do it, I agree we should 

look at it carefully to rrake C\1JYe - you know., some of 

my best friends are abstractors and they are entitled 

to a decent living like anyone else. I agree with you, 

they perform an invaluable function. My reading of 

the bill was th~t the only rate regulation with regard 

to searches was the rate that the company charges the 

purchaser. 

MR. WOARDELL: The companyus rates are based 

on what they have to pay for searches. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: But what youure saying is 

that indirectly there may be some affect on that. 

MR. WOARDELL: Correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I agree that you should be 

concerned. I would suggest that - of course, the rate 

making will be done after notice of public hearing by 

the Department of Insurance, I would assume. 

MR. WOARDELL: I concur with that entirely. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: And at that time it certainly 

would be very important. I understand what you 1 re saying. 

Thank you. 

courtesy. 

MR. WOARDELL: Thank you very much for your 

MR. FORLENZA: Can I comment on that? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Forlenza, yes, sir. 

MR. FORLENZA: There is a relation between what 

the abstractor gets and the title insurance price. Now 

we had the price of $5.00 a thousand, which is a starting 

price; $3.75, which is the actual price, per thousand, 

and then it goes down from there, down to 90¢ a thousand 

in some cases. Now this is a fact. It depends on the deal. 

If you're talking about a $15 million deal, then youure 
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talking about the 90¢ per thousand category, everything 

else in between. But it averages out so, I don~t know, 

maybe $2.50 or $2.75 a thousand with all t.his competition 

and everything else. This does not leave enough profit 

for the title insurance company. It just doesnijt. 

Therefore, they have to cut costs. And when they cut 

costs, they look at the title abstractor, the guy who 

takes all the responsibility for the whole transaction 

because in the final analysis, if something is missed,~ 

they 1 re going to go to one guy, the title abstractor. 

Even the examiner is scot~free because he can say, if 

it wasn 1 t there how could I tell. So it goes right 

back to the guy who is in that record room making that 

search. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well, I think itrrs 

Assemblyman Hornrrs position, and it has been borne out 

today, that there has been very little testimony about 

the variation in rates except as it might affect the 

commissions that we talked about. Clearly if the 

Commissioner is given that power, there would be hearings, 

it would go the route of file and approval before you 

can use them. Clearly there would be an input or an 

opportunity for input by anyone who might be affected 

in any way before the rates were established. And 

they might be too high, they might be too low. I do 

know that there is public pressure for them to be lower. 

But just knocking $1.25 off $5.00 is going to help that. 

And there may be other economies that can be added. 

There has been some suggestion by some of the witnesses 

that you came with that that really is a pretty good 

bargain. And that 1 s really going to be for the 

Commissioner rather than this Commission to decide. 

MR. FORLENZA : Right . 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I might also add that if 

the feeling of the Commission is borne out ultimately 

in the legislation that commissions ought to be banned, 
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I think an indirect effect of that might be that there 

would then be less pressure on the title insurance 

companies - well, it would be banned, they wouldnit 

have to pay attorneys and real estate brokers and 

whatnot and, as & result, there might be l.ess pressure 

to cut on the abstracting and that typ."' of t.hing. 

Their costs will be known and it might ultimately have 

a beneficial effect on the relationship ~tween the 

abstractors and the compan1es. 

MR. FOR.pENZA: Right. See when the pressure 

of the competition cuts down the price of fue insurance, 

they would look to save money elsewhere and it winds 

up on the search. And a lot of the companies - I 

know one company in particular has about 25 employees 

and one out of the 25 has over five years of experience 

and the rest of them are passing titles and everything. 

And I don't th¢nk,there are many of them that have more 

than two years. And the real troublesome part is 

the volume, the big volume of work turned out, that a 

large number of transactions are being done by people 

with less than six months because these are the con­

tinuation searches, these are the searches where - and 

they're the ones given to those with the least experienced 

people. So your biggest volume of the actual real 

estate transaction is being handled by these people. 

The difficult things, the meadows and farmlands 

which haven't been searched in seventy years, they are 

the one.s that are given to the really experienced 

searchers and that work is not productive, moneywise, 

because when a good searcher does a search on those he 

never gets paid for his plotting" he never gets compensa­

tion for puiling two or three hundred books in the search. 

He has to think in terms of what the transaction will 

bear. So that the experienced searcher is not getting 

his just due at the same time there is too much emphasis 

on the experienced person, as far as handling too many 
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transactions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HO~: One more question. Is there 

a trend for more and more attorneys to be giv.ing all cif 

the title work to the title companies instead of using 

the back title certificate and hiring their own abstractors? 

MR. FORLENZA: Iad say yes. I think definitely 

that the attorneys - the bulk of the work is going this 

way. There is a large segment of the market thatas going 

to attorneys that handle their own examinations, they 

have a searcher. But the biggest accounts are going 

through the company directly because they have some 

special arrangement. And that gets back to some of the 

things weave been talking about where either the attorney 

gets a kickback or the mortgage company or the real 

estate, but the insurance company or the agent is kicking 

it back in order to get that business. And what"s 

happening, its s eroding the profit out.. And when you 

get lower profits then they start getting unqualified 

people because they canst keep these people. I know 

some very excellent searchers who have left the business 

in re.cent years, after putting four or five years into 

it saying itBs not worth staying in. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: I agree with what you say. 

I think that this bill as amended will have a beneficial 

effect on that trend. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Forlenza. 

Before going on to the last speaker that I 

have registered, - Mr. Weig~l, I have your name here 

and I donat know whether you were to be a speaker or 

whether you were to accompany Mr. McDermitt. The 

way it 1 s listed, you are here to accompany him. Woul.d 

you care to comment? 

MR. WEIGf!:L: I am here to offer the ass.istance 

of the Land Title Association in any matters that the 

Commission may have which would require the kind of 
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competence that the Association or Board of Gowernors 

might have. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Thank you very much. 

That was Mr. John R. Weigel, Executive Secretary of the 

New Jersey Land Title Insurance Association. 

Mr. Rudolph J. Rossett 1 . Rossetti.' Rose and 

Cucinotta, Cherry Hill, also President of Fidelty Title 

Abstract Company. 

R U D 0 L PH J. R 0 S S E T T I: Gentlemen, thank 

you for the opportunity to speak here today. I did not 

come prepared to speak but there has been so much said 

about the South Jersey practice that I think a lot needs 

clarification with respect to what it is. 

As to my endeavors, I am actively engaged in 

the practice of law. The bulk of my practice is real 

estate. I am also associated with and part owner of 

the Fidelity Title Abstract Company which is a title 

insurance agency. So one might say I have the best of 

all possible worlds. I don 1 t know. 

In any event, I think the Act, as I read it, 

especially the elimination of commissions, will go 

a long way toward ridding the industry of a lot of the 

evils and problems that it has. 

I would like to address myself primarily to 

South Jersey. I think it 1 s essential that we under-· 

stand first a few of the terms which have been thrown 

around that I am not sure are fully understood. 

~n abstractor, as I understand it, with 

respect to South Jersey is typical of the gentlemen 

who just spoke, and these are persons that work in the 

court house, persons that do a search which results in 

an abstract title. And for the most part they are 

employed by title insuring companies or agencies or 

they work on a so-called free-lance basis being paid on a 

per-case basis. And they are, in and of themselves, one 

category. We then have title abstract companies and/or 
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title insurance agencies, and these are companies that 

are agents of title underwriters who are actively 

engaged in the full spectrum of the title insurance 

business from the solicitation to the closing, to the 

issuance of the policy. And, of course, the last is 

the title insurance company or the underwriter. 

With respect to South Jersey, there is really 

no distinction between the day to day operation of an 

agency or an abstract company and a title underwriter 

with the exception that when it comes time to issue 

a policy the agency without the license issues the 

policy but his underwriter and the company issues its 

own policy. But with respect to the day to day competi­

tion for the business, the conducting of settlements and 

everything else that 0 s involved, up to and including 

the issuance, the operations are identical, for the most 

part. 

So I think any legislation that 1 s going to 

treat the area must bear that in mind and must treat 

these two from .that point of view. So that the only 

distinctions might be in those areas where we speak of 

policy form or claim adjustment or those kinds of 

things that would refer only to underwriters. But 

with respect to the rest it should be the same for 

agencies and for companies. 

Concerning South Jersey, I would suggest t.o you 

that the system is not as different in North Jersey 

as one might believe after sitting here all day and 

listening to testimony. The typical situation in 

South Jersey begins with the ordering of a title search 

by someone, either an attorney, a broker, a mortgage 

company, someone has to begin the process. The order 

is received by a title insurer or a title company - and 

I refer to 11title company 11 meaning both the underwriter 

type company and the agency type company - and then they 

conduct a search of the title in the court house, after 
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which they issue their interim binder or report of 

title or whatever you choose to call it. 

Now as I understand and as was just said, the 

trend in North Jersey seems to be to hire .._he title 

insurance company to do more and more for the lawyer. 

And at that juncture at least we have not differed a 

great deal. Many lawyers will order a search from a 

title company and will have the title company issue 

its interim binder for the benefit of the lawyer. 

We then move on to the preparation and the 

settlement. In South Jersey no title company prepares 

any documents. By that I mean deeds, mortgages and 

documents of that type. No title company, I don't 

believe, engages in giving legal advice to any persons 

present at the closing or involved in the closing. 

The title company will have a person sit there and 

conduct the arithmetic, make up the closing statement. 

I don't honestly believe that anyone seriously feels 

that this is the practice of law to make up a closing 

statement and take care of the arithmetic. They will 

collect or retain the money to pay off existing 

mortgages, which I don't feel either is the practice 

of law. I d,on't believe the lawyer conducting the 

settlement is actually doing all this himself. I think 

today we are all talking more and more of the paralegals 

and of having more and more lay help and I think, when 

all is said and doneJ we may be only talking about who 

these people should work for and that is whether they 

should work for a lawyer or a title company. But, in 

any event, the title company will complete the closing 

statement, will collect these funds, will physically 

take these documents to the court house. 

So it seems that we're left only with that 

situation where someone says, what is the legal effect 

of this easement. I do not believe that title companies 

in South Jersey answer those questions. So what then 
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are we talking about? 

I think we 1 re talking about two areas. The 

first is, who is answering these questions. And there 

seems to be a reluctance on the part of everyane_to 

talk about the people that I have the impression everyone 

is out to stop engaging in these practices, and that's 

the real estate broker. I agree with anyone that says 

that the person should be represented by counsel at a 

settlement. I do not agree that the way to accomplish 

it is to put title companies in South Jersey out of 

business. I do not agree that the way to accomplish it 

is to make the title company do it. If we are lawyers 

and we have an obligation to the public and that 

obligation includes stopping persons from engaging in 

the practice of law without a licenseo then we should 

stand up and take on our obligation. I don 1 t think we 

can, through legislationu stick it on an industry that 

is not able to do it. 

The other possibility then is what: ,we·.'. re 

saying, that we should legislate compulsory representa­

tion by persons in a real estate closing. And that 

might be a good thing. And I don 1 t think anyone in 

this room or in the title insurance industry would 

quarrel with that. It would probably be better than 

what is anywhere. 

I have other problems with Opinion 11 and with 

some of the things that have been said today concerning 

the practice in North Jersey and that iso in my under­

standing of my obligations as a lawyer I cannot function 

in a vacuum. And if I am in a closing I am representing 

someone. Opinion 11 would seem to indicate that if we 

put a body in that room which body has a licenseo we 

will satisfy Opinion 11. I donut think that's what itus 

about. I think if we go that route we need not one 

lawyer but three or four. We need a lawyer to represent 

the buyer, we need a lawyer to represent the seller, and 
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perhaps one to represent the mortgagee. 

I don 1 t think that I can ethically walk into 

a settlement and represent a buyer and a mortgagee. 

I think there is or would appear to be a conflict of 

interest as between those two persons or entities, 

and I don 1 t think ethically I could pretend to repre­

sent them. 

If we look at page 10 of the Legislative 

Real Estate Title Insurance Study Commission, the 

statement of Arthur Horn and go through the many tnings 

he has illustrated to be what the attorney does in repre­

senting a buyer, we will find that many of them would. 

include representation of the mortgagee,of the title 

company,and of the buyer, and that in effect, gentlemen, 

if we do what is being done in North Jersey, we are 

representing three parties to the real estate closing 

which I do not feel, in terms of my understanding of 

our ethical code, we can do in good conscience. 

On the other hand, it seems to me that there is 

a greater and greater tendency in South Jersey for lawyers 

to become involved in closings. I think people are a 

little more affluent, a little more sophisticated, and 

they have a little more money, so they are hiring lawyers 

more than they had been. So it appears to me that 

perhaps the North is meeting the South somewhere midway. 

North Jersey seems to be hiring title companies to do 

more and more and it would appear that more and more 

lawyers are getting involved in South Jersey closings. 

So I would like to suggest the elimination of 

commissions is good. I don't think it should be the 

function of this legislation to attempt to legislate 

compulsory representation of persons in a real estate 

closing, anyfuore than we should legislate that a man 

cannot represent himself in court because we know he can. 

Also it should be realized that the result of 

that kind of thing will be to put every title company 
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1n South Jersey out of business or that they will 

have to ao out and hire a body with a license. And I 

don't think this is in the best interest of our 

profession either. I think what we really need is 

better education of the public so that they will engage 

the services of lawyers and that t.hey will engage them 

hopefully to represent their interests and not to be·put 

in a situation of conflict. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You made two references, 

Mr. Rossetti, and I want to let you finish your state­

ment, if you haven 1 t - you made two references to putting 

the title companies in South Jersey out of business. 

Would you address yourself specifically to those things 

that you think would result in that happening? 

MR. ROSSETTI: Well, in my reading of Opinion ll, 

which apparently has found favor with some of the people 

that spoke today, --

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: We can 1 t do anything 

about Opinion 11 - of course you recognize that - whether 

we like it or whether you like it. 

MR. ROSSETTI: Right. But I have the impression 

that this is what some people are advocating in the 

way of legislation. 

It would not permit the title insurance company 

to conduct a closing or to hold a settlement. It would 

not permit a title insurance company to accept an order 

for a title search and/or policy from anyone other than 

a lawyer. 

Now in South Jersey the lawyers are just not 

that involved in the industry. So if title companies 

cannot hold settlements, cannot engage in closings, and 

cannot accept orders from anyone other than a lawyer 

or a purchaser, then for all intents and purpos.es they 

are halfway out of business. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Well, people are still 

going to buy houses. It may take a publicity campaign 
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py somebody, the Bar Association or by title companies 

or someone else, to steer people in the right direction, 

but I don't see that you 1 re going to dry up a source 

of business. It !nay come from a little d...~..fferent source 

but is it really going to dry it up aPd put you out of 

business? if it were enacted. 

MR~ ROSSETTI: Until the adjustment is made, 

yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HORN: Aren 1 t the banks going to 

still require title insurance? Somebody is going to 

have to place title insurance with the title insurance 

company. 

MR. ROSSETTI: Yes, I would certainly think so. 

MR. STEIN: I was going tu make the same point. 

There is a certain volume of title business in South 

Jersey and as ... a result a certain volume of mortgage 

business and requirement that there be a title policy. 

So regardless of who is present at the closing, it 

would still appear to me that the volume of title 

insurance business is not going to drop, although .there 

might be some change in the matter of practice. I wanted 

to emphasize what Bill said, not that he didn 6 t state 

it clearly, but I am not giving anybody a legal opinion, 

but Opinion #11 exists. It wasn 1 t promulgated by this 

particular Commission, it exists, and if the effect of 

Opinion 11 is in f.act to prohibit some sort of a practice 

or some sort of a procedure, then that effect exists 

regardless of what we may think. 

MR. ROSSETTI: I understand that. I thought 

one of the considerations today was whether that or 

something like that should be included in the legislation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: We did request that you 

address yourselves, collectively, to the permissible scope 

of activities by a title company. So to that extent you 

are right. That is a matter that has been under active 
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consideration, to what extent should some of the 

amendments that were specifically spoken about., I 

think, by Mr. Arthur Horn and some of the others, -

should they be adopted, should they be made more 

stringent. less stringent or what-have-you. So thatrrs 

an area that we definitely want to have comments on. 

I think your comments are appropriate. I also think 

that regardless of what we might legislate, Opinion 11 

is going to be sitting there regardless of what we say 

in another context. 

MRQ ROSSETTI: Yes, I understand that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: You made reference also 

to claim adjustments and that's something that no one 

has spoken about today, and I just wonder, if you have 

any comments about that, is that an area that seems to 

be working pretty well. Are most of the title companies 

reasonably responsive when a claim is made to try to 

work the claim out, settle it, pay it off, or whatever 

is necessary in the context of a particular claim. 

No one, except Cobra Products, Inc., that did not appear, 

had a problem and theirs, as I recall it, wasn"t so 

much on a claim as it was on a reissue rate, and not 

really a claim. 

Maybe I"m asking the wrong one but since you're 

the last speaker we have, Mr. Rossetti, if you have 

any comments we will be happy to have them. 

MR. ROSSETTI: Well, my experience has been 

from both sides because I have been fortunate enough 

to represent Commonwealth in some claim adjustments, 

and a few other underwriters. And my experience has 

been nothing but good in terms of their meeting their 

responsibility under the policy and paying when its 

time to pay. I would love to have that kind of a relation-

ship in the other areas of insurance. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: What about the exceptions? 

Certainly if the exception is written a company might 
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deny payment of a claim but they might be entirely 

within their legal right to do so. Do you feel that 

exceptions generally are fairly incorporated, par­

ticularly in those contexts where you donut have lawyers 

participating in the closing? 

MR. ROSSETTI: Yes, and primarily because of 

the mortgage company involvement and the fact that 

they will only take a certain title and nothing less. 

So perhaps it has been indirect but itus been there. 

MR. McDONOUGH: Mr. Rossetti, maybe you want to 

comment on the fact that in South Jersey I feel that 

perhaps the mortgage companies expect a little more of 

the title companies than they do in North Jersey, 

particularly where they send a letter of instructions 

in and are not represented by counsel. 

MR. ROSSETTI: Well, that's absolutely true. 

It would appear that we are at the point where a great 

many of the settlements are not attended by the 

mortgagee or the lender and he merely sends a letter of 

instruction with all his papers and documents and 

instructs the title company as to what it is to obtain 

or not obtain, forward or not forward; and the title 

company ends up, of course, with most of the responsi­

bility concerning the closing on behalf of the mortgagee. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: A frequently incompre­

hensible letter of instructions, based upon my experience. 

MR. ROSSETTI: I'll go along with that. 

MR. McDONOUGH: This I think may put the title 

company 1n the gray area with respect to the practice 

of law and one which I would like to see eliminated. 

I would be much happier if counsel was there and acted for 

the mortgagee rather than relying on the settlement 

clerk's ability to understand that letter of instructions. 

MR. ROSSETTI: I think we're all of one mind 

that we would all be happy to have counsel there 
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representing everybody. It seems to me the only issue 

is how are you goi.ng __ to make it happen. And I can 1 t 

overemphasize that the way is not to put the onus on 

the title company. I think there has to be a better way. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: By putting the onus on, 

you mean prohibiting them from doing perhaps some things 

that they do now. 

MRe ROSSETTI: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAMILTON: Mr. Rossetti, thank you 

very much, sir, for your comments. You have been very 

helpful. 

I would thank again everyone who has appeared. 

Those of you who came to listen and not to speak perhaps 

we 1 re especially grateful to. 

The Commission, of course, will be meeting 

again to consider what recommendations it will make 

with respect to A-1393. We would expect that probably, 

but not certainly, to have a later public hearing on 

other matters within our general cognizahce and I 

would say that some of the people who testified here 

today have certainly started us thinking about some 

of those other areas, about things that are not 

specifically within the ambit of A-1393 as it might 

or might not be amended. 

I thank you all for your patience and for you 

help to us in trying to perform our responsibilit¥~ 

I declare the public hearing closed. 

(Hearing adjourned) 
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LEGISLATIVE REAL ESTATE TITLE HlSURA!JCE STUDY COHMISSION 

STATENENT OF A!l'GELO A. MASTRANGELO, ESQ. OF NEt•TARK, NEt-7 JERSEY, 
CHAIRMAN OF THE SPECIAL STATE WIDE COHMITTEE ON LEGAL FEES AND 
PRACTICE IN RESIDENTIAL REAL ESTATE TRANSACTIONS OF THE REAL 
PROPERTY PROBATE AND TRUST LAH SECTION OF THE NEW JERSEY STATE 
BAR ASSOCIATION AT PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON MAY 10, 1973: 

1. THE SPECIAL STATE t-JIDE COM1UTTEE: 

In the Summer-of 1972, the Department of Housing and Urban 

Development of the United States Government submitted its recom­

mendations, which were duly published in the Federal Register, 

as called for by Congress in the Housing Act of 1971, concerning 

the regulation of legal fees and closing costs in residential 

real estate transactions involving all residential mortgages. 

As a result of the notice of publication, I, as Chairman 

of the Real Property Committee of the Essex County Bar Association, 

commenced a thorough review of the proposal and the subsequent 

legislation introduced in the United States Congress. 

The Housing Act of 1972, more particularly Title IX, concerned 

itself directly with the regulation of closing costs. Part of 

the proposal was to limit the amount that a mortgagor purchaser 

could pay for title insurance. 

As a result of the activities in conjunction with the New 

Jersey State Bar Association, a State Wide committee was formed 

under aegis of the Real Property Probate an:d Trust Law Section 

of the New Jersey State Bar Association. As Chairman of this 

committee, I have had the opportunity of reviewing thoroughly 

the proposed Assembly Bill 1393. One of _the functions of the 

subcommittee of which I am Chairman, was to study and recom-

mend to the New Jersey State Bar Association, a series of pro­

posals that would 'serve to improve the handling of real estate 

transactions and to eliminate certain unsatisfactory practices. 

You will later hear from f1r. Arthur s. Horn, Secretary of 

my committee, who will go into detail concerning some of the 

recommendations the committee has in connection wit~ the 

pending ligislation. 



2 • THE TITLE H!SUR1\l!CE co::'I'R..l\CT: 

I \-.·auld like to brinq to the attention of the Commission 

the fact that a title insurance nolicy is a contract. It is 

different fran the ordinary fire insurance nolicy of liability 

insurance policy Hith which \-le are all familiar .. A fire insur­

ance policy ~·:ill insure a person the moment it is signed, or the 

noment a binder is issued. To the contrary, a title insurance 

binder \'lill not do the same thing. A title insurance binder is 

an examination of the title to real estate to determine what 

there is of record concerning a particular parcel. The title 

company or an independent searcher reports this information, and 

it merely discloses what there is on the public record concern­

ing the property in question. 

The function of an attorney in a real estate transaction is 

to determine \-lhether or not title to the real estate is market­

able and/or ~ortgagable. It is not the function of the attorney 

to deterr.ine if it is insurable. I make this distinction because 

marketable and insurable are not the same. 

A narketable title is one where there are no restrictions 

whatsoever or easements covering the mentioned property. We 

would ordinarily term this as a clean binder or a clean title •. 

This is not the usual case. The usual real estate trans­

action involves the review of easement agreements, restrictions, 

reverter clauses, corporate franchise tax reports, real estate 

tax reports, municipal assessment reports and the many other items 

which affect title to real estate. 

If one reads the model form of the ALTA title insurance policy, 

you will note that it contains many printed exceptions. The title 

company is interested in writing an insurance policy and, of course, 

is attempting to limit its liability. We have no quarrel with this 

as it is a business practice. t•7e do state, however, that attorneys 

\-Tho represent purchasers or mortgagors of real estate are much 

more competent to advise their client concerning the status of 

the title and the items mentioned above than a title company. 

The title may not be marketable, but it may be insurable. 

We, then must determine, after reviewing the title binder 

-2-



and the proposed title policy, those objections which the client 

can accept and those which, in good faith, we would have the 

client not accept. 

As an illustration of the foregoing, I would like to point out 

that there is usually a restriction covering a piece of property. 

Basically, we could assume that the restriction is violated. The 

restriction does not contain a reverter clause, but does provide 

for injunctive relief. Normally a title insurance co~pany, if 

requested by a mortgagee, will insure the mortgagee against force­

able removal of the violation of the restriction. This could come 

about where a house is one or two feet beyond the set back line. 

Not so, however, with an individual fee owner. Unless an at­

torney were present to argue for the fee owner, an exception 

would appear in the policy to the fee O\mer. We do not quarrel 

with the title companies as this is a matter of underwriting. 

Perhaps it is also a question of advocacy that only a partisan 

person could obtain for his client. 

Another item of interest appearing in title policies is that 

concerning subsurface right~ as excepted from insurance. This, 

at first blush, would seem to indicate that the title company does 

not guarantee that there is or is not oil beneath the ground. That 

is not necessarily the case. I, in my own practice, am only now 

handling a matter involving a title policy, which was issued on 

a rather substantial one-family dwelling. The title policy con­

tained the usual exception stating that there was no insurance 

concerning subsurface rights. Fortunately, I did not represent 

the purchaser at the closing. It subsequently developed that the 

client's home did not have independent sewer lines to the street, 

rather the sewer line ran across his neighbor's property. As a 

result of the exception, we are now busily engaged in a potential 

law suit to· determine whether or not my client has the prescriptive 

right to go over another person's property. It is a rather in­

teresting legal question, but perhaps, if I were representing 

this client initially, it never would come up as we would have 

eliminated subsurface conditions from the policy. 
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I state these minimal examples as a reason why t1tLe 1nsurance 

companies should not engage in the actual closing of titles. A 

title insurance company is an underwriter. It is interested in 

selling title insurance, and we approve of the practice of title 

insurance. It facilitates the transfer of title, and also guaran­

tees many other things which you are all aware of. 

The title insurance company, acting as an underwriter, cannot 

independently advise a purchaser or proposed mortgagor concerning 

the various exceptions and restrictions appearing in a title policy. 

It would be unfair to ask the title company to remove all of its ob­

jections as honestly, some must appear in a policy. The attorney 

representing the mortgagor or purchaser is in a much stronger 

position, having knowledge of the law, to determine what does 

actually affect the property. The attorney is required to re-

view the various documents with a title company to determine 

those items which are insurable and those items which will appear 

as an exception. 

I repeat, once again, that a title insurance policy is a 

contract entered into between the title insurance company and a 

purshaser. ~llio represents the purchaser? Certainly not the other 

party to the contract. This would naturally appear rather rid­

iculous on its face as it could not be an arms-length transaction. 

The purchaser must be represented by independent counsel who is 

able to explain to the purchaser the various risks incumbent upon 

him in accepting the particular title policy. 

It is for all of these reasons that the committee, of which 

I am Chairman, is strongly opposed to any provisions in the Bill, 

which would permit title insurance companies to close titles or 

in any way to advise purchasers or mortgagors concerning the status 

of a particular title. There is a definite expertise in reviewing 

a report of title or a chain of title and there is also expertise 

involved in reviewing a title insurance policy. This expertise 

is gained through knowledge of the law, and the practice of real 

estate law. 

Our committee is in favor of regulation of title insurance 

companies and feels that it is long over due in the State of 
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New Jersey. The rapport between attorneys and title insurance 

companies has always been qood, and we do feel that the propos~d 

legislation will only permit the consumer to be better protected 

by permitting the consumer to employ his own attorney to represent 

him in a real estate transaction. 

I vlish to thank the members of the Commission for permitting 

my this time, and am available to answer any questions that you 

may desire to ask me. 
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SUBMJ:TTED BY HAROLD DONOHUGH 

SUBJECT: FORMATION OF A COMHISSION TO 
STUDY THE TITLE INSURANCE INDUSTRY' RElATIVE 
TO TI-tEMYMENTOF MONETARY, OR OTHERWISE, 
FORMS"OF COMMISSIONS FOR TllESECURING OF 
--.~.--_ -- -
BUSINESS, AND !tiE AFFECT SUCH PAYMENTS HAVE 
UPON THE COOsUMER OF THE S'ERVIOE. -

(1) Although it may not be public knowledge, it 
is the practice of title insurance companies and/or their 
representatives, i. e., agents, sub-agents, and approved attorneys 
to pay a fee, in t~e form of a commission arrangement unto the 
party or parties Hho order a policy of title insurance. The class 
of receipient includes, but is not necessarily limited to the 
following sources of such business; real estate brokers, builders, 
mortgage lenders, banks (a representative thereof) and attorneys 
at law. 

(2) Generally, with few exceptions, the title 
commission is a percentage of the basic examination and premium 
charzes made upon the consumer of the service, the payment of 
which is not usually disclosed to the said co~sumer. At best it 
is an esoteric practice. 

(3) Since the receipients of such payments rarely 
have an agency relationship with the title companies, it would 
appear that the practice can almost be classified illegal - were 
this a casualty type of insurance, it most assuredly would be, 
since it would relegate itself to the "kick-back" category. 

(4) Further, there is no rating bureau in the State 
of Hew Jersey, where a citizeoq may determine the true costs of his 
title insurance. Unfortunately, it does not enter the spectrum of 
services included in the responsibilities of the Commissioner of 
Insurance of the State of New Jersey. The premium factor charged 
by the various companies, is at best, an arbitrary one - and the 
charge for basic examination of the title also varies from county 
to county within the S~ate of New Jersey. Therefore, it would seem 
that the public interest is poorly served, since the legal connotation 
of the services rendered is of an insurance nature. 

(5) Any study should include the possible need for 
licensing the abstract companies, which are not title insurance 
companies, but rather operate on a principal-agent (usually a written 
contractual agreement) arrangement. Thus, their sole responsibility 
is to the insurer. It is understood that private enterprise, if it 
is to survive, must be given certain freedom, but some uniformity 
should exist from a regula·tory point of view. 
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.. . . (6) The Commission should utilize the services of 
individuals totally familiar with the needs of the industry, as 
it rela·~es to the needs of the public. Included in the formation 
of the Commission, it is suggested that the following individual 
categories be considered: · 

(a) Attorneys at Law of the State of 
New Jersey; 

(b) Active managerial employees from 
. the title industry of the State of 
·New Jersey; 

(c) Licensed real estate brokers of the 
State of New Jersey. 

The Commission should consist of nine (9) members, 
with not more than.three (3) members of the foregoing categories 
servine, since to do otherwise would possibly create an Unbalance 
of valid views in the formulation of the study. 

'· 

., ' 

SUHt-1ARY: 

The essenlnce of the Commissions study should be to 
determine, if possible; whether or not the title com~ission is a 
disservice to the public and therefore, not in the public interest, 
as hereinbefore suggested. Secondly, the Commission ehould endeavor 
to ascertain the feasibility of the establishment of a rating bureau -
this bureau can be self-sustaining with monetary assistance from the 
title industry. Any such bureau should not be operated as a political 
entity, ~nd therefore, there would be no necessity for State financial 
aid. It could be ex-officio under the gyidance (not direction) of the 
Commissioner of Insurance of the State of New Jersey. Finally, con-· 
sidcration should be given to the licensing and regulation of the title 
insurance agencies in this State, with the guarantee to the agents that 
their ri~ht of free enterprise will not be usurped. · 
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STATEMENT BY JOHN H. McDERMITT, ESQ., ON BEHALF OF NEW JERSEY 
LAND TITLE INSURANCE ASSOCIATION AT PUBLIC HEARING MAY 10, 1973 

BEFORE LEGISLATIVE TITLE INSURANCE STUDY COMMISSION 

Mr. Chairman, Commissioners, I am John H. McDermitt and 
appear before you today as spokesman for the New Jersey Land Title 
Association. I am New Jersey Counsel for Commonwealth Land Title 
Insurance Company and have spent almost my entire professional career 
in and around the title insurance industry. The New Jersey Land 
Title Insurance Association was formed in 1922 by eight title in­
surance companies, all of them domestic. The title insurance in­
dustry itself is less than 100 years old having originated in Phila­
delphia in 1876. The member companies were then largely subsidiary 
to major banks in the State. The industry essentially served mort­
gage lenders. The impact of the depression of the 30's on the title 
companies was enormous particularly since they had engaged in the 
practice of guaranteeing yield on mortgages. This resulted in a 

.substantial alteration of company structures and specifically statu­
tory prohibition against such insurance. The trend since World War 
11 has been consistently toward larger title insurance companies 
organized on a national basis ~and against smaller domestic companies. 
In 1963 of twelve member companies, seven were domestic and five 
national. In 1973 of fifteen· companies which are members of the 
Association, only three are domestic companies. The Association is 
composed of fifteen companies at the present time, giving recognition 
to the merger of one of the last four domestic companies into a third 
company. There are two title insurers writing in this State who are 
not members of the Association. With a view to being of as much as­
sistance as is possible I propose: 1.) To present an overview of 
the title insurance industry in New Jersey today; 2.) To respond to 
~1 r . Guzzo ' s 1 e t t e r of A p r i 1 24th to t h e Ass o c i a t i on ; 3 . ) To .d i s c us s 
the Assembly Bill 1393 and amendments which the Association feels 
would be useful and lastly to touch on alternative methods of faci­
litating land transfer. Here let me emphasize that the Association 
does not consider itself the one true fount of knowledge and wisdom 
in this field. We are a service industry and realize our limitations. 

Understanding that there will be other persons addressing 
the Commission I shall attempt to observe the half hour time limit­
ation allowing time for questions. Should it seem more efficient to 
any of you gentlemen please feel free to interrupt me. As a starting 
point it would be well to define title insurance and distinguish it 
from other. more commonly known forms of insurance. Essentially, title 
insurance is "preventive". It is a contract of indemnity protecting 
a named insured against loss or damage by reason of defects existing 
at the date of the policy. Thus it looks to conditions effecting the 
title as of a specific date. The element of ongoing time and the 
events occurring therein is a conspicuous element of casualty insur­
ance but is absent from title insurance. That is to say, that while 
casualty insurance protects against matters that may arise during a 
stated period after the issuance of the policy, title insurance pro­
tects the insured from damage through defects, liens or encumbrances 
which effect the title at the time the insured acquires it. It fur­
nishes this protection for a single - one time only premium- so long 
as the insured owns the title or lien and, in some cases, long after 
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an owner has parted with ownership. Thus, Title Insurance should be 
given separate statutory treatment. Historically title insurance 
came into being as a device to protect buyers and mortgagees in the 
real estate market from loss occasioned by the inability of those 
who individually certified the title to respond to damages. It is 
this philosophy, widely prevalent in the industry which minimizes 
areas of conflict with the organized Bar. In effecting the end pro­
duct, a policy of title insurance, two major methods can be discerned. 
The first is generally referred to as Company examination. This type 
of business is done entirely by company employees from initial appli­
cation through policy. Thus company employees examine the land records 
with occasional variation involving use of independent county level 
searchers, company employees.order what are generally referred to as 
side searches for judgments, taxes, etc., company employees read the 
title, prepare report of title and forward it to the customer. When 
requested to do so a company employee attends the closing of title 
(settlement) on behalf of the title company, marks up the title re­
port to bring it current and, on occasion, will record the instruments. 
Thereafter company employees continue the various searches and issue 
policy. This is the time honored method and until about 1939 was the 
only method used in New Jersey. At that time a foreign title insuror 

·introduced the approved attorney method to the New Jersey practice. 
The company which introduced this system established very high stan­
dards for the qualification of attorneys to their approval list and 
continues this strict standard to date. Under the approved attorney 
system an attorney having a client who needed title insurance caused 
the necessary searches to be made or in fact occasionally made the 
searches himself and reported the condition of the title on forms 
printed and distributed to their approved attorneys by the company 
to the company. The report of title or binder as it came to be known 
was submitted to the title insurance company so that an employee would 
specifically endorse it assuming liability by the company on the at­
torney's certification. Thereafter, the attorney proceeded to close 
the matter, do the necessary search work to cover the closing of the 
transaction and reported the title for policy to the company. There­
after, the company issued the policy. So far as money is concerned 
this type of operation involved a billing issued by_the title insur­
ance company at the time the binder portion of the preliminary report 
of title was signed and the remission to the company by the approved 
attorney of the net premium when he reported the matter for policy. 
The title company as such was not involved in any other charges for 
t h e a b s t r a c t w o r k o r ·s u r v e y an d s o f o r t h . T h e a t t r a c t i o n s o f t h i s 
method or procuring title insurance was widely seen and by 1950 all 
of the companies doing business in the State were prepared to and did 
insure on an approved attorney basis. The advantage to their clients, 
and thus to the attorneys, lay in the area of closer control by the 
attorney and more efficient processing of real title transactions from 
contract to passage of title. The title insurance industry must be 
understood in the context of it being essentially a mortgage insurance 
business until quite recently. Mortgage title insurance applications 
were placed by counsel for lending institutions and the rare fee title 
insurance policies issued by the companies generally were incidental 
to mortgage insurance. It was a rare and sophisticated borrower who 
called for insurance of his fee title. However, N.J. 46:10A-3 has 
changed all of this. Since its passage in 1964 it is a rare situation 
in which both fee title and mortgage lien are not insured with premium 
charged on the fee title amount and the lien insured for a flat addit­
onal charge - usually $10.00. In that framework the five dollars per 
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thousand gross permium has existed almost since the birth of the 
industry. The practice early on originated to pay a 25% commis-
sion and thus there came about the $3.75 per thousand charge which 
is so widely spoken about and so much honored in the breach rather 
than the observance in the industry today. The company examination 
method of insurance which for a time in the 50 1 s and 60 1 s represented 
only a very small portion of the market has in the past five years 
experienced a resurgence. It has always been the practice in large 
parts of southern New Jersey particularly Atlantic and Camden coun­
ties. Its defects arise from the weight of numbers. It often in­
volves too much time between order and report, it requires segmented 
sequential operations as compared to the individualized attention 
which can be applied to an isolated transaction by an approved at­
torney. Whether the real estate industry can function on a piece 
meal basis is to be doubted. There are few if any of the 11 bad money 11 

commission problems in the general run of company examination busi­
ness because there are fewer parties to the insurance transaction. 
It is in the proliferation and expansion of the 11 approved attorney 11 

concept that the industry has met many of the difficulties which be­
set it at the present"time. The enormous growth of the real estate 
market in New Jersey in the post World War 11 years have attracted 
many foreign title insurers to the State. Going into business in a 
new area in a free economy is seen as a function of investment of 
money as against yield. For example, a branch office involves sub­
stantial capital investment by a title insuror as well as continuing 
salary and rent costsd11hereas the establishment of the agency offices 
involves comparatively little capital investment and practically no 
continuing expense. Thus despite large commissions or share of pre­
mium dollar payable to agents the net dollar to the title insurance 
company makes this route most attractive to newcomers to the title 
insurance industry in New Jersey. The practice has arisen of estab­
lishing individuals more or less skilled in real estate conveyancing 
and/or searching as underwriting agents. Control of some title in­
surance business is the guide. As the agency system developed it is 
clear that what is in effect a double commission has arisen. Thus in 
order to procure business the sales element, be it company employee 
or agency employee undertakes to pay a commission in return for an 
order. Thereafter, where the business was obtained by an agency a 
split of the premium dollar after commission paid to the source of 
business is involved. 

An incidental effect of the wide use of agency methods has 
been a weakening of the company title plants system. On a company 
examintation basis a clear history of a particular parcel is immed­
iately at hand. On an agency basis routinely the only data avail­
able to the insurer on a prior insurance is the policy which, in the 
past five years has not contained a description of the property. 
While on the question of plant operations I should point out to the 
Commission that at this stage of the industry 1 s development there is 
no common plant operation among the title insurance companies in any 
County of the State known to me. There is I believe, a common total 
takeoff of land records in Atlantic County by the two principal com­
panies doing business in that County. However, the 11 total takeoff 11 

method of maintaining a plant has become unbearably expensive for any 
company except in Atlantic where the joint takeoff companies control 
practically all of the market. T~ese two companies are·now facing 
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serious competition for the first time. The plant operation of any 
title company is, of course, important. With the ultimate goal of 
earning premium dollars as promptly and inexpensively as possible 
the fact of prior insurance on a parcel permits substantial econo-
mics of time and money. Normally the ultimate consumer is the be­
neficiary. Quite early on in the post War period title companies 
commenced to issue what are variously called "starter certificates" 
or "certificates of prior insurance". In a less competitive market 
these certificates of prior insurance were issued to approved attorneys 
and formed the basis for their continuing the title search, with 
consequent saving to the client and application to the company which 
issued the certificate of prior insurance for the title insurance on 
the new transaction at a reduced premium. The competition for the 
premium dollar and the development of the agency method of examin­
ation and certification quickly eliminated any ethical considerations 
from the handling of certificates of prior insurance. It is now at 
the point wher a company issuing a certifieate of prior insurance 
can expect the current transaction to return to them for insurance 
about one third of the time. Never doubt that the agent stealing 
the certificate of prior insurance gives the reduce premium rate 
automatically. Considered as a back-up of attorney•s certification 
of title with the weight of reserve money and assets the industry is 
necessarily predicated on a sound determination by intelligent title 
examiners that title to a particular parcel is adequately defined and 
stated at the time of a pa~ticular insurance transaction. Unrestri­
cted agency operations in some areas have reached the point where 
this is no consideration at all in the insurance of title. In the 
competition for the premium dollar some agencies are engaged in ca­
sualty insurance rather than loss-prevention insurance. General 
overall statistics on the experience of the companies are difficult 
to come by. However, you must understand that losses do occur in 
the title insurance industry. In the hurly burly pressure to produce 
work as promptly as possible and at minimum possible dollars errors 
are bound to occur. The growth of the industry has necessarily in­
volved a dilution of the experience of many employees in the companies 
at all levels. As a rough measure one company in the industry writing 
approximately 20% of the total liability annually in New Jersey had 
pending as of February 1, 1973 some 72 claims of various types ran­
ging from taxes omitted to be reported on municipal tax certifications 
through alleged total failure of title. They involved from one third 
to one half of the time of an employed attorney and his secretary. 
Their work is backed up by a home office staff of eleven people as 
well as a trial counsel in litigated matters. I am sure that analysis 
of the reports to be submitted by the Department of Insurance would 
yield more detailed data. 

In the Secretary•s letter of April 24th it was indicated that 
you were interested in the practice of title companies or agents in 
paying commissions to attorneys and real estate brokers. It is the 
general view of informed attorneys that professional ethics require 
disclosure to the client of any commissions received. It is further 
generally believed that no such stricture binds real estate brokers. 
At one time it was a widespread common practice for title underwriters 
to issue two bills, one indicating the gross title insurance premium 
and the other, a carbon, indicating the gross, a commission payable, 
and a new premium which latter the applicant for the insurance gener­
ally remitted directly. This practice has become less widespread as 
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it has been publicized. Most attorneys today instruct the insuring 
company to issue only a net bill and if they do not, they disclose 
the situation to their client and collect and remit only the net 
premium. In the northern part of the State the practice of paying 
or crediting a 25% commission on the five dollars per thousand pre­
mium is very nearly universal. The simple cost of doing business 
exerts substantial pressure on title companies to hold its net pre­
mium dollar at $3.75. However, in areas of the State in which title 
insurance business is written on the application of others than at­
torneys the 25% commission is merely historic. Where business is 
controlled by persons other than attorneys and particularly where 
they can place a large volume of title insurance it is common for 
commissions of 40% to be paid and a 50% commission payable to the in­
dividual who places the business is not unheard of. In this situ­
ation, where, before any productive effort in connection with issuance 
of the policy is undertaken the net dollar is cut in half, the pres­
sures to economize at the expense of sound 11 preventive 11 insurance 
are all too obvious. It is in this area that the searching and exa­
mining procedures have been driven to the breaking point. Agents 
frequently rely on any company 1 s prior title policy or report, omit­
ting entirely to make an independent search of the pertinent records 
and consequently avoiding any sound consideration of the abstract or 
brief of title by persons skilled in the trade. Obviously, a title 
insuror or title agent who will not be paid for doing a proper job, 
will not do the work. 

As to the permissible scope of business activities engaged 
in, no company doing business in New Jersey seeks to engage in any 
other activity than title insurance. This involves, of course, per­
formance of all of the work antecedent to issuance of policy short 
of the practice of law. As I indicated above we are barred by sta­
tute from guaranteeing mortgages. While it is true that some of the 
title underwriters in the State are in fact subsidiaries of banks or 
insurance underwriters engaged in other fie1ds of insurance yet in 
New Jersey the title companies as such operate with a very high de­
gree of autonomy. Because title insurance represents so small a 
part of the overall profit picture in mortgage transactions it is 
rarely worthwhile for a large bank or insurance company to attempt 
to control business. Quite the contrary as has been indicated by the 
historic trend of the Savings and Loans in the State to open up their 
lending practice to permit any attorney to represent them on a mort­
gage closing so also it is to the best interest of a bank or insti­
tutional lender. Even where it may, through stock ownership be part 
of a conglomerate, with a title insurance company, generally the len­
der finds that the performance of its principal function would be im­
peded rather than helped by controlling title insurance business. 
The title companies in this State generally believe that an efficient 
operation of this essential part of the real property economy requires: 
a) that they be authorized to conduct searches at the county, state 
and municipal level; b) that where their insurance is concerned they 
be enabled to attend closing of title or as it is otherwise called, 
settlement of title in order to adequately state the contract of in­
surance between the insurer and the insured and that; c) where the 
needs of a particular customer dictate that a title company be allowed 
to engage in escrows pending clearance of title and to effect the re­
cording of documents. Particularly since the North Jersey Mortgage 
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Company cases {32 N.J. 430, 161, A2d 257) title companies have shunned 
the preparation of instruments. We understand that this is the prac­
tice of law and as such is barred to any persons other than licensed 
attorneys. Candor'impels me to say that in some of the southern coun­
ties it is a common practice for settlements to be held at the title 
insurers offices. In other locations in the State a closing room will 
be furnished without charge as a facility to customers but the request 
is very rare. As to the business activities engaged in by agencies 
and the owners and personnel involved in such agencies I will have 
further comment to make later. on. 

Lastly, in reference to the letter of the 24th it is the gen­
eral feeling of the Land Title Association that rate regulation had 
best be achieved through prior approval. The initial establishment 
of a rating bureau and rate regulatio~ necessarily involves a period 
of time on the order ot two or three years. Even standardization among 
the companies in reporting will be no small problem. There will always 
be those companies who will wish to achieve an improved competitive 
position by avoiding filing or by qualifying its filings in sbme fas­
hion. Thus the very desirable goal of regulation will be delayed of 
achievement. The Association defers to Deputy Commissioner Shumake•s 
expertise in devising appropriate language to implement provisions 
requiring prior approval in promulgating title insurance rates. The 
rating bureau, as the Association sees it, will be member financed and 
will function as a clearing house for rate formulation, rate justifi­
cation and rate submissions to the Commissioner. It will be a buffer, 
for the Commissioner if you will, so that he is not faced with the 
consideration of company by company submissions by all the insurers 
qualified in New Jersey. 

You gentlemen quite properly have concerned yourselves with 
the matter of commissions. I have attempted to be as candid as pos­
sible about it in my comments today. The Title Association is pre­
pared to accept the amendment of Section 33 of Assembly Bill 1393 to 
absolutely bar commissions to attorneys or licensed real estate brokers. 
To the degree that commissions are paid for no function other than the 
placing of title insurance they can hardly be justified. Experience in 
other states and discussion of the use of the agency framework as a 
disguise for payment of commissions in Association meetings prompts a 
substantial number of the member companies in the Association to recom­
mend that the Commission consider adoption of the controlled business 
provisions of the proposed model title insurance code promulgated by 
the American Land Title Association in March of this year and specific­
ally the language of Section 138. Even before the adoption of this 
title insurance code as the law of our State, agencies are being for­
med by perions who control placement of title.insurance business. The 
sole purpose of these agencies, which are totally unproductive, except 
for placement, is to secure by a circuitous route the money heretofore 
paid as commissions to them as persons controlling placement of title 
insurance business. The Association, despite lengthy discussions is 
unable to state even a majority view on this point. The questions of 
.. con t ro 11 e d 11 bus i ness , de f i n i t i on of 11 agent .. , and 11 examination 11 and 
the .. grandfather .. clause versus .. amortization clause .. will be the prin­
cipal topics at a meeting of the Association on May 31, 1973. We would 
hope to be able to express at least a majority1·view after that meeting. 
I might point out that the Commission•s proposed amendments of Section 
1 concerning definitions and particularly item 11 i 11 which defines title 
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insurance agents in such fashion as to eliminate agents whose only 
function is to solicit insurance and further to provide that not only 
are banks and trust companies barred from acting as agents but also 
real estate brokers goes ·to the same point. Essentially the title 
insurance industry is a service business. To the degree that the 
ultimate consumer is required to pay nonproductive dollars to procure 
that service, title insurance is too costly. Section 138 of the 1973 
Model Code is a definition of "controlled" or "personal" insurance. 
It bars the payment of rebates to an agent where controlled business 
is more than 25% of that particular agents business. It is the Penn­
sylvania experience that the abolition of commissions results in pro­
liferation of so called agencies whose only function is the delivery 
of an order for title work to a company. The insuring company per­
forms all of the production steps, reports through the agency. The 
agency bills the customer and pays a reduced charge to the company. 
Thus what is in name an agency of a title insurer is in fact simply a 
solicitor of title insurance and a purchaser of title insurance pays 
unproductive dollars. Fairness dictates that not every controlled 
business agency does or would function in this fashion. Clearly, it 
is a useful competitive device for entry of new title insurance blood 
into the competitive situation and to that degree is worth encouraging. 

The Association acknowledges that the bill-as it stands does 
not adequately treat the subject of agents. We understand the Commis­
sion•s proposal to add some appropriate language to Section 29 of A-
1393. To the degree that N.J.R.S. 17:22-6 et seq imposes a licensing 
requirement on agents and provides for examination and qualification 
of such persons under the control of the Commissioner, the Association 
is in entire accord. I respectfully point out to the Commission the 
provisions of R.S. 17:22-6.6 which provides that "any person not now 
engaged in the insurance business in this State as agent ....... " etc. 
A considerable number of the companies in the Association feel that 
in so technical and esoteric a field as title insurance there ought be 
no place for a "grandfather clause" such as this. We strongly urge 
that consideration be given to imposing a true agency structure on the 
title insurance industry in this State by requiring all persons en­
gaged in the business as agents to be licensed with an-amortization 
clause which would permit persons unable to achieve qualification to 
liquidate their investment over a reasonable period of time. To that 
end, many but not all of the members of the Association feel that the 
Commissions Section 29, a, (3) should be deleted and the following sub­
stituted: "any agent or agency created prior to July 1,.1972 shall 
have a three year period from that date in which to meet the controlled 
business provisions and licensing provisions of this Act". R.S. 17: 
22-6 looks to the existence of insurance solicitors and brokers. In· 
such a rel.atively small industry as title insurance they can serve no 
useful function and the code should so state. Again justice dictates 
that I advise the Commission that this is not the unanimous view of 
the Association. The Association has met frequently and discussed 
seriously and at length a number of these provisions designed to elim­
inate invidious payment of commissions or rebates. The problem of 
athieving this within a proper competitive situation is not easy of 
solution. 

There is one further area of A-1393 to which I must advert. 
As the Bill has been publicized and as this Commission has carried on 
its meetings it appears that there is concern among some members of 
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the Bar that this attempt to codify the title insurance law of the 
State would be improved by explicitly forbidding conduct which con~i· 
stitutes the practice of law. I refer to the opposition expressed 
to the language of Section 10 and the intent to insert language in 
Section 12 which would in words bar title companies from conduct 
which would amount to the practice of law. We have not yet seen the 
language which is proposed~ Further it would appear that in Section 
30 there is some purpose to amend the statute to require that any 
billing by a title company be through an attorney for a customer and/ 
or that the customer or ultimate insured be referred to his attorney 
for billing. Gentlemen, Article 6, Section 2, paragraph 3 of the 
Constitution of our State gives the Supreme Court jurisdiction over 
the practice of law and the distipline of persons admitted. In one 
of the landmark decisions of his tenure as Chief Justice the late 
Arthur Vanderbilt speaking for a unanimous Court held that the rule 
making power of the Supreme Court is not subject to overriding legis­
lation, I refer to Winberry vs. Salisbury, 5 N.J. 240, 74Ad 406. 
Lawyers have nothing to fear from title insurance companies. Service 
to our insureds is in very large measure supplied through the hands 
of attorneys. I respectfully suggest to the Commission that they 
would be well advised to avoid establishing by legislative definition 
what is and what is not the practice of law. The Supreme Court is 
most zealous in protecting laymen from the unauthorized practice and 
practitioner. As to the propriety of the inclusion of Section 10 in 
the Act, the Association believes that it is of a piece with the whole 
concept of separate codification of title insurance from the general 
field of casualty and liability insurance. Title insurance is dif­
ferent and should be so treated, desirable as uniformity certainly is. 
As to its expression of powers we would point out that the word 11 title 11 

is a part of that sentence. 

The mandate of this Commission requires it to consider al­
ternatives to title insurance and in fact alternatives to the present 
system of transferring title to real estate. We have no hard his­
torical data to submit at this time. Certainly the Torrens system is 
functioning in several areas of this Country. May I call to the Com­
mission•s attention some of the difficulties involved, with the request 
that should it seem useful to the Commission, the Association be per­
mitted to submit detailed material. The registration of title to any 
particular parcel of land essentially involves the entry of a judgment 
in an action to quiet title. In order to be effective within the U.S. 
Constitutional requirements the action has to name any party who con­
ceivably might have an interest in the property. The search work in­
volved in any single parcel to define all of the necessary parties in 
interest can be enormous. The application of the act by its originator 
in Australia was capable of being done because at the time it was im­
posed there were relatively few parcels of land in a very sparcely po­
pulated area with a very brief history. We are dealing with the most 
densely populated State in the Courty with a history going back more 
than 300 years. I respectfully submit that there are so may hundreds 
of thousands of parcels of land in.our~State that the entry of judgments 
to register the title to each represents a task which would involve 
decades of time and millions of dollars. Further the usefulness of a 
Torrens system extends only as far as the jurisdiction of the land court 
established to enforce it. In the district of south Middlesex County 
in Massachusetts where this system is in use the Federal Courts and, to 
the degree that they impact land in that district the decrees of the 
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Courts of other states function entirely outside of and parallel to 
the Torrens system. The fact of the matter is that in todays business 
the Torrens system in that district function side by side with title -i 
insurance. Within my very limited knowledge the state of Utah im-
posed a land registration system for a period of time and within a few 
years of its origination it was bankrupt by reason of actuarial insuf­
ficiency of the monies required to be deposited as titles were regis-
tered so as to establish a fund from which claims could be paid. The 
only other state within my personal knowledge is New York. Originally 
designed to overcome the problems of tax delinquency the system is in 
effect in Suffolk and Monroe Counties. In both these sections of the 
State title insu~ance continues to be an essential tool in the develop­
ment of real estate. The Association would be pleased to investigate 
the matter further and submit data on the concept of a state regulated 
land registration to your research people, if that would seem suitable. 

I appreciate on behalf of the Association the opportunity to 
express our vies to you, I shall be glad to answer any questions that 
you may have, to the limit of my ability. In closing I say again that 
the New Jersey Land Title Insurance Association feels that this Code 
cannot fail to benefit our ultimate customer, the consumer, by stabi-
lizing the market and by eliminating hidden and unnecessary costs, 
submitting the industry to appropriate regulation by the State. 
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Mr. Chairman and Honorable Committee 

~y Name is Patrick .J. Kehoe, from P..fiddlesex County. T :till an 

active member of the American Land Title Association and have 

been for quite a few years. This organization represents Nationally 

the Title industry as well as Title Abstractors and Title Companies. 

There are presently 14 active members in New .Jersey as well as 9 
\ 

Associate members. The New Jersey Roster ran~es from Counsel to two 

of the domestic life Insurance Companies down to independent free­

lance Searchers. I am Past President of the Title Abstractors C.uild of 

~fiddlesex County, Past President of the Title Abstractors \ssociation 

of New Jersey and pre$ent Trustee, I have tau~ht title abstracting at 

the New Brunswick Rutgers Extension nivision, am President of 

Equitable Title and Abstract Company hased in New Brunswick, which 

holds an Agency for writing title insurance for liSLifc Title Insurance 

Company of New York. 

I understand the business of this Committee is to investigate 

the Title Insurance Industry and consider the matter of a rating Board 

for recommendation to the Legislature. 

In considering the business of Title Insurance one must also 

consider the business of title abstracting , sometimes called title 

searching. As the song "Love and ~farriage" goes, you can't have 

one without the other. These Para Professionals throughout our . 
State perform yoeman service for the public in their reports 

to Title Companies and Attorneys. In my view they should be 

licensed to protect the public from the poorly prepared, incompetent 

and financially irresponsible. So far as Agents for title companies 

are concerned some method of supervision should he instituted so 

those who have no regard for the ethics of the business or interest 

in the welfare of the public hut simply are in the business as a 

Livelihood or investment are eliminated. 
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T h~ve no douht that exhihits and testiMony of the Title 

Companies h~ve been introduced showinr the mar~in of profit for 

an industry which has not raised its premium fron the ~s.no per 

thousand dollars of insurance which was instituted in 1~0~ or 

thereabouts. T will not go into this phase of the business. 

T am particularly interested in addressinR nyself to the 

matter of conducting a title insurance agency such as the small 

one we operate. We have no tie in with any financial institution, 

Attorney or mortgage company where the requirement is that our 

Agency be used exclusively. We make no deals, offer no kickbacks, 

do not cut rates. 

We compete for business on the hasis of the strenRth of 

our underwriter, our expertise in title work, our service and 

our personal interest in our clients. It is a matter of pride 

that we retain as clients some Attorneys who have been with us 

for upwards of 30 years. 

As an integral part of our business we must employ, from 

time to time independent searchers. The fees they charge vary from 

~60 for a 60 year search to double that amount for one chain of 

title. By that I mean where the property being insured devolves 

partly from one tract of land and partly from another, being 

located at the point of contiguity of the two (or more) parcels. I . 
have one residential lot now which comes out of three separate 

60 year searches. I was charged $145.00 for the search, which, 

considering the work involved was not out of line. When you 

consider the wages and fringe benefits paid the truck driver, the 

iron worker, the mechanic, etc, the fees charged by the competent 

searcher are moderate. 
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May we point out that on the basis of the abstractors 

work the lender or purchaser invests consirler::thle sums of money. 

interestin~ly en,ough those searchers who command the hi,rrhcst fees 

are many times those who are the poorest qualified. They happen 

to be available while the established abstractors have a regular 

clientel and have more than enough work for which they charge a 

more moderate fee. The work of the searcher does not end with 

the quitting whistle as it does with the mechanic or hlue collar 

worker. As is the case with most professionals he takes his work 

home and plots, reads titles or fits a jigsaw puzzl~ of families 

or descriptions together, as well as setting up those questions 

of law which may be involved. There is no premium overtime pay 

for this work. When you consider the extrene urgency under which 

the searcher works, the physical exertion involved and the mental 

stress we have no particular quarrel with his fee, generally. 

Unfortunately we are unable to pass on to the Attorney a 

charge of $150.00 or so which represents the searchers charge of 

$125.00, a fee of $5.00 each for the tax and assessment searches, 

$9.00 for a corporate status report and the result of an upper 

Court search which runs from a minimum of ~3.00 to a figure of 

no limit. I paid $76.00 for a search of some persons named "JOliN SO~". 

The average is about $10.00 to ~15.00. 

I believe most title companies, in the northern part of the 
• 

State, charge from $75.00 to $90.00 for the examination and 

certificate of title. It is my experience that between this ran~e, 

which is set by competition, we are lucky to break even. At the 

lower figure we must absorb some of the costs in our title insurance 

premiums. 
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To this point we have set out only our senrch expense. There 

are other costs which enter the picture, which is nnt inconsiderable. 

Typewriters are not inexpensive either tn rent or purchase, 

neither is office furniture, duplicatinp, machines, files, telenhones 

and the other impedimentia necessary to run the office. Salaries 

of office help, title readers and rent all combine to add anywhere 

from $15.00 to $25.00 per certificate of title. 

Another service offered by most title companies, ~nd we are 

no exception, is time consumin~ and expensive. It is to assist 

Attorneys in determining what is required, where lands which are 

peculi:trly circumstanced, either by location, ownership, va.~ue 

or improper description, marital situation, hiatus in title or 

other odd or unusual condition, for the issuance of a title pnlicy. 

These inquiries require much research and man hours to conclude to 

the satisfaction of the client. This also must he absorbed hy the 

title insurance premium. 

My intention is to hring to the attention of this J!onorable 

Committee the problems faced by the Title Comnany Agent in the 

local area. 'fay I parenthetically state that my observations 

concern only that portion of the State lyinR north of ~fercer and 

ncean Counties. South of those counties my understanding is that 

the Attorney plays little part in the title closin~. The realtor and 
' 

Title Insurance Company almost exclusively handle all the work 

concrened with the title. In my area I do business only with 

attorneys. 

The local a~ent employs from one to 15 or more persons, he 

purchases locally, he is part of the coMmunity. lie resides in the 

area. Upon what your committee recommends depends his employees and 

his welfare. 
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our office has avidly pursued those sophisticRtcd svstems 

involving computers and microfilm both in the area and from 

exhibitions at American Land Title Association conventions and 

meetings but have been unable to find any workable systern or 

method which would be more accurate or less exnensive than the 

old human method of abstracting. An examnle of just one of 

the difficulties in computerizing titles is the nresent 

question of the areas presently claimed by the State as having 

been flowed by tide water. Whatever had previously been fed 

a computer concerning these areas would now have to he reprogramMed. 

The result depends on what is fed the machine, poor or 

incompetent programming could cause havoc. In closinp. 

may I respectfully suggest to your honorable com~ittee: 

1. Establish a premium rate with some punitive measures for 

violations thereof. 

2. Permit Attorneys a fee for certifyinp title to a Title 

company based on the amount of insurance involve~, providing 

this is not in conflict with the rules of the Court. 

3. Except for paragraph Z, prohibit the nayMent of any 

Company or agent, to any person, Cornoration, partnership or 

agency for initiating, recommending or soliciting title 

Insurance, except for salaried employees of Title Companies. 

4. Recommend the indices become part of the record so that where 

errors, or omissions occur in the inclexin~ of a deed, mortqa~e 

or other encumbrance, the Title Abstractor or Title Company is 

not liable and the public is protected against loss where 

no title insurance is involved. 

Hay I thank the Committee for their kindness in permitting 

my appearance and hearing my thoughts. 
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P.O. Box "0"- Willingbor§tl'frt~i~ ~~J~ Willingboro, New Jersey 08046 

PRODUCTS, INC. liltSUMl't'E4500-1-2 
SER'Il::.iES 

'13 11AV 3 Ad 10 3 8 

April 25th, 1973 

Mr. Peter P. Guzzo 
Committee Secretary-New Jersey Realty Title Insurance Study Commission 
State House 
Trenton, New Jersey 08625 

Dear Mr. Guzzo: 

We believe that Real Estate Title Insurance Companies should 
be regulated. We recently increased the mortgage on our property 
and wound up in a controversy with the Title Insurance Company 
as to what was a proper fee for bringing down the search and 
insurance for the additional amount. The attitude of Title Insurance 
Company was that it was a new mortgage and wanted a fee as if it 
had been an original placement. We complained to the State Insurance 
Commission and did receive satisfaction. 

However, the consumer in Realty Title Insurance normally does 
not know who to go to and generally gets no satisfaction because the 
percentage cost of Title Insurance is such a small portion of the 
mortgage proceeds that neither the mortgagor or the attorney for 
the mortgagee believes its important enough to properly represent 
their clients in terms of the cost of the insurance. 

I am enclosing a copy of the correspondence which was engaged 
in this particular instance for presentation to the Commission and 
hopefully for your necessary legislative action to be taken to 
protect those people that pay for Title Insurance. 

Sincerely, 

INC. 

AB:als 

Enclosed-correspondence 
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'~ .. -... A t""t-<OOUCTS. INC. \... ........... \, .... 

P.o. ·aox o 
l IRONSIDE COURT 

WILLINGBORO, N. J. 08046 

MR. ANTHONY LOPOPOLO 
CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY 
230 LEVITTO~iN PARK\t/AY 
LEVITTO\IN, PE:-JNSYL.VANJ A 19054 

DEAR MR. LCJP(JPOL.O: 

JUNE 29, 1972 

I RECEIVED A CC1P'Y OF YOUR LETTER TO MR. MARSHALL 
REQUESTING AN ADDITiONAL $150.00; t-iOHEVER, AS STATED IN 
t-\Y LeTTER TO YOU 1 A·~.'.IN aEQ\JEST THAT THE POLICIES TO BE 
ISSUED AS PJ:k OUR GrdG!NAL A~t!.f.f:J·Iff'H AiU~ AS F'OUJJ'JZ: 

1. AOOJTICI'·lAL io:C.RTCIAGE IN~URI-.~C::. F'OL1t.'Y .'AV.li,£:-Lr TO 
THE srw J !'::F:~ ;:y Nt.1"! OtV~l AMJ.1lt -$-5~.1' tJ D D • 0 0 

2. .:·.PC·l T1 ub:\ L C• 1~i'E· ;-~ :, T l T I.Y lN.~ 1.4 ~ANcr~ Pf!JJ( ~ C '( ~0 ~ 
$2o,~~c.G' ~AYA~tr 10 coaRA PR~PYrts, r~c. 

3. A CuPY vf T~r. :~•!C.i~ilf:~D MD:AT5-AG f; 'To ~f. 5(: NT 
t•IRi::CTi.'.' iO Tlit: k-H;W.J,IS;.R,SfY N.AT f.ONJ4ll. .BANK l''O 
THE ~TT~~TI~N or ~R. ~l~~hT !~S~L. 

THE FUll. FEt: fOR THE ABOVE REQUE'5.ftJ) I1Eit$ ~As ,.:,;..i<t;J\DY 
SEEN PAiD. 

YOUR PROMPT ATTENTION TO THIS MATTL:R A~ID CGJ~~ER,\T£0N 
WILL BE APPRECIATED. 

COBRA 

ARTHUR fiUSHKIN 

AB/ALS 

90 A 

INC. 



Superintendent of Insurance 
State House 
Trenton, New Jersey 08625 

ATTENTION: Mrs. I. DeVyver 

Dear Mrs. DeVyver: 

August 14. 1972 

I am enclosing~for your information copies of the 
letters and correspondence t have had with the City Title 
Insurance Company. 

Our company had City Title Insurance on its premises 
and a mortgagees policy to the New Jersey National Bank. 

. On May 20, 1972 the mortgage was refinanced and 
increased at that time by ~o,ooo.oo. Prior to the closing 
we contracted with the City Title Insurance Company to 
bring down the search to date and to issue two additional 
title policies as fellows: 

1. To the mortgagor. the New Jersey National Bank, 
for an additional $50,000.00 bringing the total 
Title Insurance to $170,000.00 

2. An additional Owners·Tttle Poltcy for $20,000.00 
increasing that insurance to $170,000.00. 

Our agreement with Title was only for the additions / 
to the existing pQlicies and the fee of $231.00 (copy of 
cancelled check here ~nclosed} was agreed upon. Subsequently, 
Ctty Tttle t~sfsted that the mortgage policy was a coMpletely 
new policy for $17qooo and claimed an additional fee for 
$150.00. The Title Company has absolutely no additional or 
further rfsk on the mortgage or the~wners Title other. than 
the additions to the ortgtnal .policies and therefore, would 
not be entitled to a fee based upon no risk. · · 

City Title to date has neither sent the recorded 
mortgage or the additional policies tn s~ite of repeated 
tequest~ to the bank or to us~ 

...... ~ l~o~ .... ·- ~~~~\\&! 

. {f- 'Jt- v \ j..0C '"' 

\ 91 A 
i 
I 

I 

'' 

I 

I 



Page 2 

Mrs. DeVyver, the bank is entitled to the policy and 
the recorded mortgage and so are we. We are writing to you 
for recommendations as to our next action to have City Title 
perform their part of the agreement. 

Your early response and assistance will be greatly 
appreciated. 

AB/als 

Sincerely. 

COB~PRODUCTS, 

Arthur Bushkin 

INC. 

Enclosed-letters to Mr. Lopopolo and the cancelled check 

cc- Mr. Alvin B. Marshall 



Mr. Anthony Lopopolo 
City Title Insurance Company 
230 Levittown Parkway 
Levittown, Pennsylvania 19054 

Dear Mr. Lopopolo: 
-.. 

August 14, 1972 

Reference is made to our letter dated June 29. 1972. 
a copy of which is here enclosed. I have recently been 
in touch with our mortgaqor~ the New Jersey National Bank. 
and according to Mr. Engle of the mortgage department. they 
have not as yet received either the recorded mortgaqe ot 
the additional $50,000.00 policy referred to in the attached 
letter. 

Today is Auquc;t 14, lq7?. and almost three months have 
elapsed since the closinq which should be more than sufficient 
time to record the .mortgage and issue the agreed to policies 
for uhich the fees have already been paid. 

Please let me know by return mail the da,e on which 
you will send the recorded mortgaqe and policy to Mr. Engle 
and when we may expect to receive the additional owners 
tftle policy for $20,000.00 

A stamped self-addressed envelope 1s enclosed for 
your convenience. 

AB/als 

Sincerely. 

COBRA .~:DUCTS, 

t/' 
Arth~r; ushkfn 

INC. 

Enclosed-copy of June 29 letter and self-addressed envelope 

cc- Mr. Albert Engle. Mr. Alvfn B. Marshall. and Mrs. I. DeVyver I 
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W. MORGAN SHUMAKE 
DEPUTY COMMISSIONER 

., 

Mr. Anthony Lopopolo 
Second Vice President 

DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE 
TRENTON 086215 

October 17, 1972 

.... 

City Title Insurance Company 
City Title Building 
230 Levittown Parkway 
Levittown, Pennsylvania 19054 

Dear Mr. Lopopolo: 

Re: P33625 - Cobra Products, Inc. 
Parcels 10 and 11 
Willingboro Industrial Park 
Willingboro, New Jersey 

( 609 I 292-15374 

Per our telephone conversation last week regarding the above-captioned, I am re­
questing that you issue the requested title poliCies in the following manner: 

(1) To the mortgagor, New Jersey National Bank, a policy for an addi­
tional $50,000 bringing the total exposure of the mortgagee policy 
to $170,000. As indicated, thi~ action has been discussed with and 
is acceptable to the mortgagor. 

(2) An additional owner's policy for $20,000 bringing the total exposure 
of the owner's policy to $170,000. 

Since there is no additional or further-exposure on either policy other than the 
requested additions, I assume the cost for the addition to the mortgagee policy 
will be $80.00 for examination plus $2.50 for each additional $1,000 eoverage or .. 
$205.00 total and $10.00 for the addition to the owner's policy. 
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Mr. Anthony LopDpolo - 2 - October 17, 1972 

I would appreciate your completion of this transaction as soon as possible and 
I would ask that you forward the additional policies to the respective parties 
with a note to me confirming same. 

Thank you in advance for your cooperation in resolving this matter • 
.. 

Yours very truly, 

" Ms. Kathryn Fern 
Assistant to the Deputy Commissioner 

I'KF:mf 

cc Mr. Arthur Bushkin 
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OFFICES 

Mom• Otnce 
32 Broadwaw 

New Vora.. N•• York 1000• 
Whitehall •-seoo 

Cltf Tnte 8uttdtne 

153 Rem•en Street 
! Broolllvn. New Yor• 11201 

Matn •-s•oo 

Cltw Tnte •ulldtne 
e Orartd 8tteet 

Cltr Tille Bwlld'"• 
i t0!\1 Pran•lln Avenue 

'O.raen C•tr. l. 1 .• New 'fork 115.JO 
~1oneer 7.0100 

Aa,mOf'ci•CD"'"'•rc • Bldg 
11110 R•.,mond BC'hod•""•'a 

N•wark. fll•w ,Jer••• 07102 
,.., ... , ·-7800 

C•ty Title Bullelt,g 
230·L•~IIttow" Par~way 

L.••lUown. Panna,.tvan•• 1eoa• 
W1ne1aor 8·2800 

Moellit' Bulldlftg 
to&eo Ma•n Str••• 

f •;rta•. Vtretnta 22030 
Pl\ona: G81·4088 

'1,)1 

oc ·. 1 8 1~/i TELEPHONE' WINDSOR 6•2800 

CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY· 
CHARTERED UNDER THE INSURANCE lAW Of THE STATE Of N(W YOIIC 

CITY TITLE BUILniNG 

230 LEVITTOWN PARKWAY LEVITTOWN, PENNSYLVANIA 1905 .. 

Cobra Products, Inc. 
P. o. Box o 
Willingboro Industrial Park, 
Willingboro, New Jersey 08046 
Att: Arthur Bushkin 

October 17, 1972 

Re: Title No. P32'140-B 
Premises: Wi II ingboro Industrial Park 

DC'ar Mr. Bushkin: ~ 

Fnclosed herewith ~re the following in connection with 
the above captioned premises: 

Endorsement to Policy P327~0-B covering additional Insurance. 

Kindly acknowledge receipt of same by signing and return­
ing to us the enclosed copy of this letter. 

AVL/mj 
Enc s. 1 
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CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY 
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OFFICES 

Home Office 
32 Broadway 

New Yorta, N•• Vor .. 10004l 

"""'"•"•u •-•eoo 
CHy Tttle B~o~Utlln• 

1!t3 .. ...,. ... " ...... . 
8f'00111t~n. New Yor-.: 11201 

Mat,. •-s•oo 

Cltl' Tttte awlldl"• 
e Gl'an• 8t.eet 

White Ptatne, N•w Yor" 1oe01 

W"tte Ptetne •-•$00 

Ctt, T"le Bwllct•ng 
t()f;t fra"lltln Aven"'e 

"••mo.-d-Com,..erc • Bide 
11HO'ttalfmO"d 8o.,.t•"'•'ct 

N•••r ... New .Jereey 07102' 
Mar .. el •·7800 

C1ty Tille BuHd•ng 

230 Levltto•n Par .. w•v 
L•••tf0'4lrl'l. ll'eftftaytv•n•• 1e<l54 

WlftCiear 8·2800 

Moelty awlldlft9 
10580 Main &tree• 

• •;rt•a. Vtrelrua 22030 

Ptl•"•: •• , ~•o•• 

OCT 1 9 ·:~ -.~ TELEPHONf> WINOSOR 6·2900 

CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY 
CHARTERED UNDER THE INSURANCE LAW Of THE STATE Of NEW YOlK 

CITY TITLE OUIL()iNG 

2 3 0 L r: v I T T 0 w N PAR K wAy lEv ITT 0 w N, pENNs y l VAN I A 1 9 0 5 <4 

Cobra Products, Inc. 
P. 0. Box o 
Willingboro Industrial 
Willingboro, New Jersey 
Att: Arthur Bushkin 

Re: .... 

Dear Mr. Bushkin: ·· 

October 18, 1972 

Park 
08046 

Title No. 
Premises: 

P32740-B 
Willingboro Industrial Park 

Fnclosed herewith are the following in connection with 
the above captioned premises: 

Revised endorsement on the above captioned premises. Kindly 
note addition of Item #18 under Schedule B. 

Kindly acknowledge receipt of same by signing and return­
ing to us the enclosed copy of this letter. 

AVL/mj 
Encs. · 

Very truly yours, 

CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY 

/~~·t//p# ~~f~ony • ~lo 
Tit lc f ficer 
Second Vice President 
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CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY 
CHARTERED UNDER THE INSURANCE LAW Of THE STATE OF NEW YORK 

CITY TITI r: flllll !liNC 

~! .3 0 L L \/ I .I I 0 w N p A I< I< wAy . lEv ITT 0 w N' pENNsylvANIA 
HON. WALTER J. MAHONEY 

CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD 

October 18, 1972 

SAUL FROMKES 

PRESIDENT 

OFFICES 

Home Otflco 
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Cobra Products, Inc. 
84 Junius Street 
Brooklyn, New York 11212 
Att: Ronald Moss, Vice President RE: P32740-8 

Willingboro Industrial Park 
Dear Mr. Moss: 

This letter is to be considered as forming part of Title Pol icy P32740-B 
which is to be attach~d thereto, in Lieu of an endorsement and replaces 
eur letter dated May 12, 1972. 

PAGE 1 
The amount of the Policy is changed from $150,000.00 to $170,000.00. 
The date of the Policy is changed from April 13, 1970 to May 12, 1972. 

PAGE 2 - SCHEDULE A 
The amount of Insurance is changed from $150,000.00 to $170,000.00. 
The date of issue is changed from April 13, 1970 to May 12, 1972. 

8 • 

15. 

16. 

17. 

18. 

Said Policy P32740-B is amended as follows: 
SCHEDULE .. B Item 8 is deleted therefrom and replaced with: 

1972 Taxes - 3rd and 4th quarter. · 
SCHEDULE B - The following items are added thereto as follows: 

Mortgage made by Cobra Products, Inc., to New Jersey National Bank, 
in the sum of $170,000.00 dated May 11, 1972, recorded May 12, 1972 
in the County Clerk's Office of Bu~lington County, at Mt. Holly, 
New Je;sey, in Mortgage Book 1053 page 729. 
Water and Sewer rents from July 4, 1972. Any excess water and sewer 
rents since May 8, 1972. 
Secured Transavtion: Debtor: Cobra Products, Inc., A New Jersey Corp­
oration, Secured Party: The Bank of New York 530 Fifth Avenue, New York 
10036, filed 12/14/71 in the Office of the County Clerk of Burlington 
County; Mt. Holly, New Jersey #22009 covering all machinery, equipment, 
Furniture and fixtures, etc. 
Electric and Gas Agreement recorded in Deed Book 1730 page 1173 and 
Easement as In Deed Book 1745 page 741. 

Nothing herein contained shall be consttued as extending or changing the 
effective date of said policy unless otherwise expressly stated. 

Very truly yours, 
CITY TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY 

Ant 'hony, • l'9f''opo 1 o 
Second;· ice President 

i.lttrL~~~/ ~~~~ 
Norlolk Office AVL/mj• 

Sulto &oe Maritime Tower 
Norfolk 10, VIrginia 

M•dlaon 12-32158 
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NOV 1 0 1912 

ONE WEST STATE STREET • TRENTON, NEW JERSEY 00t,Q3 • (6091 989-7700 

EUO£NI!: A. VON OONTe:N 

ASSosTANT voc< PRc<.ooLNT November 8, 1972 

Hr. Anthony v. LoPopolo, Second Vice President 
City Title Insurance Company 
230 Levittown·Parkway 
Levittown, Pennsylvania 

Dear Mr. LoPopolo: 

On May 3, 1972,~the City Title Binder No. P33625 was ~ 
issued to support a request by Cobra Products, Inc. for a 
mortgage of $170,000.00. This title binder did not indicate 
any prior liens other than an existing mortgage held by N~~ 
Jersey National Bank. Based on this title policy and oral 
bring down, Alvin B. Marshall of Lipkin, Stutzman, Marshall 
and Bohorad, Pottsville, Pennsylvania advised New Jersey 
National Bank that our mortgage in the amount of $170;~00 
was a first and valid lien. 

There'was negotiating in regard to the title policy, 
and because of these negotiations, we finally received, 9n 
October 18, 1972, an endorsement showing coverage in the 
amount of $170,000. Your letter contained an endorsement 
to recite secured trans~ctions with the Bank of New York on 
all machinery and equipment on December 14, 1971. 

Since this did not appear on your title binder, 
this does not affect the real estate, I ask that you 
Item 1fo8 unde~ Schedule "B" from the title policy. 

and since. 

If you have any questions, please call me. 

VG:sf 

cc: 

.,. 

Alvin B. Marshall 
~thur Bushkin 

Sincerely, /~ -/ . I /:-7). 

l. at 0::!/JiK 
E. A. Von Gonten 
Assistant Vice President 
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CITY TITLE A LJ I L rJ IN G 

230 L.EVITTOWN PARKWAY. lEVITTOWN, PENNSYlVANIA 
HON. WAL.TER .J. MAHONEY 

CHAI,.MAN OF THE BC"JARD 

May 12, 1972 

SAUL. FROMKES 

,.R&81DP NT 

OFFICES 

Home Office 
32 Broadway 

New York 4, New York 
Whitehall 4-5900 

City Title Building 
153 Rem••n St. 

Brookty" 1. New Vor·k 
MAtn 4-&400 

e Grand Street 
()ppoat1e The C:ourthou•• 

Cobra Products, Inc. 
84 Junius Street 
Brooklyn, New York 11212 
Att: Ronald Moss, Vice President RE: P32,40-B 

Willingboro Industrial Park 
Dear Mr. Moss: 

This letter is to be consid~red as forming part of Title Pol icy P32640-B 
which is to be attac~ed thereto, in Lieu of an endorsement. 

,AGE 1 

The amount of the Policy is cnanged from $150,000.00 to $170,000.00 
The date of the Policy is changed from April 13, 1970 to May 12, 1972. 

PAGE 2 - SCHEDULE A 

The amount of Insurance is changed from $150,000.00 to $170,000.00 
The date of Issue is changed from April 13, 1970 to Hay 12, 1972 

Said Policy P32740-B is amended as follows: 

SCHEDULE 2 Item 8 is deleted therefrom and replaced with: 
8. 1972 Taxes - 3rd and 4th Quarter. 

15. 

!6. 

SCH.EDULE B- The following items are added thereto as follo~<~s: 

Mortgage made by Cobra Products, Inc., to New Jersey National Bank, 
in the sum of $170,000.00 dated May II, 1972, recorded May 12, 
1972 in the County Clerk's Office of Burlington County, at Mt. Holly, 
New Jersey, in Mortgage Book 1053 page 729. 

Water and Sewer rents from July L~, 1972. 
rents since May 8, 1972. 

Any excess water and sewer 

Whlte Plain., New York J7 • 
Whhe Pta1na e-41500 

Secured.Transaction: Debtor: Cobra Products, Inc., A New Jersey Corp­
oration Secured Party: The Bank of New York 530 Fifth Avenue, New York 
10036, filed 12/14/71 in the Office of the County Clerk of Burlington 
County, Mt. Holly, New Jersey #22009 covering all machinery, equipment, 
furniture and fixtures, etc • 

234 Old Country Road 

O~tpoafte The Courthouae 
Mineola, New Yor'k 

Pioneer 7 ... 0100 

City Title B~lldtng 

224 Weal Main Street 
Riverhead, New York 

Park 7•0200 

llltaymond•Commerce Bldg. 
1180 llla,monel Boute ... •rd 

Newark 2, New Jeraey 
Market 4-7800 

City Title ltulldlng 
·2:10 LAvlttown Parkway 
Levittown, Pennawolva·nla 

Win,.•~ 8-2800 

'" N"orlolk Offlc!' 
.... 80e Maritime Tower 

Norfolk 10, Vl•glnle 
Ma .. , ..... 11-3258 

Nothing herein contained shall be construed as extending or changing the 
effective date of said policy unless otherwise expressly stated. 
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Very truly yours, 
CITY TITL~INSURANCE 

~ ,./ '/ ~ .. // 
;., Lf:~ li.I U 0{: • 
LA hony • Loflopo I o 
Se~ond ice President 
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REGION II 

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT 
REGIONAL OFFICE 

26 FEDERAL PLAZA, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10007 

MAY91973 

Mr, Peter P. Gas so, Secretarr 
Real Estate '1'1 tle Iaauruce St11Cl7 Coaaisaio& 
Legislative Serviees qeDcy 
State House 
Tr81ltoD, Nn Jersey 08625 

Dear llr. Gwsso a 

IN REPLY REFER TOo 

2G 

We acknowledge receipt of your letter dated April 24, 1973 and thank you 
for your invitation to appear before the Real Estate Title Insurance 
Stady CouiasioD on May 10, 1973. Since I will be unable to attend, 
I au'bai t this letter as 111 stataeJlt on behalf of this Departaent w1 th 
regard to your atudy, 

You indicate that you have the report 8Jlti tled "Report on Mortgage 
Settleant Coat• prepared. ud iaaed by this DepartaeDt ill January 1972. 
'l'hia report does ll&ke the followin& atateaent aa one of ita fiJJd.inga 
(pg. 4)1 

"State regUlation of title illaurance and other title related 
coats is eaaeDtial but presently is largely ineffective.• 

Since your study ia the firat atep~leadillg to effective_.ragulation, we 
applaud it. 

Your attcmtion 1a directed to <llapter VI of the report, particuluoly 
Section B, 8Jlt1tled "Reco .. endatioas for State Action.". The recoaaen­
dations appear clear &BI aeed Do farther explanatioa. 

In additioa, we eacloae a copy of the Departaent•a proposed regulatioas 
relatillg to "Jiax1- chargee, feea or diacoUDta" P'lblialled. for· co••t 
1Ja the federal Register on J\lly 4, 19?2. Co•ata have been received 
aad are Dow mder eftl.uatioa, 

I have aaked ov Regioaal Oouuel, Mr, 'l'ho•• P, Loftu.a, to insure that 
your office ia kep 1Jlforae4 of &111 Dew 4evelo}aeata w1 ttda thia Depart­
aeat relat1Jag to the Abject utter of yov atucty. 

Inclosure 

~y, 

) U\J JL )1'---
s. VUliaa Greea 
Regioaal Adainiatrator 
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earned on erant funda, pendtns their 
dJ,.bursement tor lf&llt purpoaea, A 
Stnte, aa defined ln section 102 of the 
Inten;overnmental Cooperation Act, 
mcnns any of the several States, the Dis­
trict of Columbia. Puerto Rico, any ter• 
ritory or possession or the United States, 
or any ageney or instrumentality of e. 
state, but does not Include the aovern­
mcnts of the political subdivisions of e. 
State. All ~t"e.ntees other than a State, 
as so defined, must return all Interest 
earned on grant funds to the Federal 
Government. 

<2> Royalties. Royalties earned from 
~ubllcations or similar material pro­
duced !rom a grant must first be used 
to reduce the Federal share of the grant 
funds expended to cover the costs of 
publishing or producing the materials. 
Royalties In excess of the costs of pub­
lishing or producing the materials shall 
be distributed as in subparagraph <3> of 
this paragraph. 

<3> Other inc01ne. other income 
e.arned by the grantee shall be disposed 
of in accordance with one of the alterna­
tives specified in Chapter 1-420 of the 
Department of Health, Education, and 
Welfare Grants Administration Manual 
as determined by the Secretary in the 
grant award. 

<d> Grant closeout-<1> Date of final 
accounting. A grantee shall render, with 
respect to each approved project, a full 
account. as provided herein, as o! the 
c1,1te of termination of grant support. 
'I11e Sccret'lry may require other special 
ar.d petiodic acco:mting. 

(2) Final settlement. There shall be 
payable to the Federal GoYerrunent as 
final settlement with respect to each ap­
proved project the total sum of: 

<D Any amount not accounted for 
pursuant to paragraph <a> of this sec­
tion; 

(ii) Any credits for material on hand 
as provided in paragraph (b) of tlus 
section; 

<iii> Any credits for earned interest 
pursuant to paragraph (c) U> of this 
section; 

tiv> Any other settlements required 
pursuant to paragraph (c) (:!) and <3> 
o! this section. 
Such total sum shail constitute a debt· 
owed by the grantee to the Federal Gov­
ernrncnt and shall be recovered from the 
grantee or its successors or assig-nees by 
set-off or ether action as provided by law. 

§ 51.!!1 '' R<-cords, rC'ports, in•pC<"tion. 

<a> Records and reports. Each grant 
awarded pursuant to this part shall be 
subject to the condition that the grantee 
shall maintain such r;rogress and ac­
counting records, identifiable by grant 
number, and file with the Secretary such 
progress a.nd f'...scal reports relating to the 
use o! grant funds, as the Secretary may 
find necessary to carry out the purposes 
of the Act and the re~ulations. All records 
shall be retained for 3 y«:tus after the 
close of the budget period. Such records 
may be destroyed at the end of such 3-
ycar period if the applicant has been 
notified o! the completion of the Federal 
a.udit by such time. I! the applicant has 
not been so notified by the end of such 

PROPOSED RULE MAKING 

a-year pertod, such records shall be re­
tained <1) tor 5 years after the close of 
t.be bud8et periOd or <2> until the grantee 
.Ill notified of the completion ol the Fed­
eral audit, whichever comes first. In all 
cases where audit questions have arisen 
before tne exp1rat1on or such 5-year 
period, records shall be retained untU 
reaolution of all such questions. 

<b> Inspection and audit. Any appli­
cation for a grant under this subpart 
shall constitute the consent of the appli­
cant to inspections at reasonable times 
by persons designated by the Secretary 
of the facWtles, equipment and other re­
sources of the applicant and to inter­
views with principal statr members to the 
extent that such resources and person­
nel are, or will be, involved in the project. 
In addition, the acceptance of any grant 
under this subpart shall constitute the 
consent of the grantee to inspections and 
fiscal audits by such persons of the sup­
ported acti\ity and of progress and fiscal 
records relating to the use of grant 
funds. 
§ 51.215 AJ£1itional conditions. 

The Secretary may, with respect to any 
grant award. impose additional condi­
tions prior to or at the time of such 
award when in his judgment such condi­
tions are necessary to assure or protect 
the advancement of the project. the in­
terests of public health, or the conserva­
tion of grant funds. 
§ 51.21(, Enr·ly termination of gr;mt or 

withholding of payments. 

Whenever the Secretary finds that a 
grantee has failed in a material respect to 
comply with the Act or with the terms of 
the grant, L'1cluding the regulations of 
this subpart, he may, on reasonable 
notice to the grantee, withhold further 
payments, and take such other action, 
including the termination of the grant, 
as he finds appropriate to carry out the 
purposes of the Act and the regulations. 
Noncancellable obligations of the grantee 
properly incurred prior to the raceipt of 
the notice of termination will be honored. 
The grantee shall be promptly notified of 
such termination in writing and given 
the reasons therefor. 

{FR Doc.72-10146 Filed 7-6-72;8:45 am) 

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING 
AND URBAN DEVELOn·iENT 

Office of Assistant Sacretary for Hous­
ing Production and Mortgage 
Credit-Federal Housing Commis­
sioner (federal Housing Adminis­
tration) 

[ 24 CFR Part 203 l 
(Docket No. R-72-197) 

MUTUAL MORTGAGE INSURANCE 
AND INSURED HOME IMPROVE­
MENT LOANS 

Maximum Charges, Fees· or 
Discounts 

Pursuant to section 701 o! the Emer­
gency Home Finance Act of 1970, 12 

13185 

U .S.C. 1430 note, 84 Stat. 450, 464, the 
Secretary of Housing and Urban Devel­
opment is authorized to establish stand­
ards governing the a.mounts o! settlement 
costs allowable in connection v;ith !IUD 
insured mortgage transactions. Such 
standards are to be based on the Sccre­
tan·'s determination of a. reasonable 
charge for necessary services. 

Pursuant to this directive, it is pro­
posed that § 203.27 of the regulations of 
the Assistant Secretary for Housing Pro­
duction a.nd Mortgage Credit be rev1sed 
as set forth below. The maximum stand­
ards will be established by the Secretary 
for specific areas where the Secretary 
determines that excessive fees and 
charges are being collected from mort­
gagors and sellers in connection with the 
mortgage transaction. Special provisions 
will be added for areas where these 
maximums are established. Existing pro­
visions in § 203.27 will be retained for 
the remainder of the country. Standards 
for 6 metropolitan areas are being pub­
lished for comment in this issue of the 
FEDERAL REGISTER and it is further con­
templated that standards will be s2t in 
the near future for additional areas in 
which the Secretary deems the setting of 
such standards to be advisable. 

No change is proposed at this time in 
the amount the mortgagee may collect 
as an origination fee. HUD and VA are 
jointly studying the questio<l as to what 
is a reasonable P.mount to be allowed 
the mortgagee for originating and clos­
ing the mortr;age. loan. In this study we 
are considering the question as to 
whether to allow the collection of a sepa­
rate "Closing Fee", as included in om· 
proposed schedule of maxir:1um scttl~­
mcnt charges, or wllethcr this fcc is to be 
absorbed by the mort;;agce f:·om the 
origination fee . 

The maximwn settlement charges to 
be fixed have been derived from cost 
data produced by a comprehensive survey 
of all HUD and VA lean closin~;s during 
March of 1971. Statistical and economic 
analyses were performed on this data, 
and additional information concerning­
the nature of the ."en·ices rE-ndered for 
various charges w:1s collected. Proposed 
maximums were then developed. and \;·ere 
reviewed by personnel of the HUD In­
suring Offices in the areas in question. 
The maximums appearing in this issue 
Of ihe FEDERAL REGISTER were then 
established. 

In nddition, it 1s proposed that a uni­
form •·settlement Cost R•;porting Form'' 
be submitted to HUD by the mortgngee 
following the settlement of each loan to 
which § 203.27 applies. A copy of the 
form proposed for this purpose is repro­
duced in this issue of the FEDERAL REGIS• 

· TER. Comments on the proposed amend­
ment, "Settlement Cost Reporting Form·• 
and settlement cost maximums arc solici­
ted from mortgagees, mortgagors, per­
sons who supply services in connection 
with renl estate settlements, public in­
terest groups and all other interested 
pnrtics. Interested parties are also re­
quested to comment on whether the pro­
posed maximums should also apply to 
mortgages on individual d\Yelling units 
insured tmdcr sections 213(d) and 2J.l 
o.t the National Housina Act. 
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Inaamucb u certain of the propoeed 
·rn111on ccmaut11tell 111bltanUve modUl• 
cation of the extattnr rel\llatlon, the 
Department Sa providina an opport1Ul1t7 
tor comment with respect to the pro· 
poeal before adoption of a ftDa1 rule. 

Interested perscma are Invited to 
partlclp&te In the mak1nar of the proposed 
rule bJ 111bm1Wn8 IUCh written com· 
menta or IRifteltloN u theJ mar desire. 
Communications ehollld Identify the 
aub.lect matter bJ the above title and 
area affected and should be 111bmltted 
In triplicate tO the Rules Docket Clerk, 
otllce of General Counsel, Department of 
Housing and Urban Development. Room 
10258, 451 Seventh Street sw., Washtnr­
ton. DC 20410. AU communications re· 
cetved on or before July 31, 1972 will be 
considered before taking action on the 
proposal. The propoaala contained In thta 
notice mar be changed tn the light of 
comments received. A copy of each 111b· 
mlttal wUl be available for public Inspec­
tion during bwslness houra at the above 
address. 

AccordlnglJ, we proiJose to revise 
I 203.27 to read as follows: 
I 203.27 Maximum charges," fees or 

diKOUftll, 

<a> The mortgagee mar collect from 
the mortgagor the follo11·tng cbarges, 

. fees, or discounts: 
<1> The application fees provided for 

In this part. 
<2> A charge to compensate the mort­

aagee for expenses Incurred 1n originat· 
lng and closing the loan, the charge not 
to exceed: 

m $20 or 1 percent of the original 
principal amount of the mortpge, 
whichever Is the greater; or 

m> $50 or 2~!! pereent of the original 
principal amount of the mortgage. 
whichever Is the greater, with respect 
to mortgages on property under con· 
atruction or to be constructed where the 
mortgagee makes partial disbursements 
and Inspections of the property durinc 
the procress of construction. 

mn If the mortgage involves repair 
or rehabll1tation. and the mortgagee 
meets the conditions of subdivision <Ul 
of this subparagraph nlatlng to dis· 
buraements and inspections, the charge 
prescribed in subdivision (ti) of thill111b­
paragraph mar be collected In connec­
tion with that portion of the mortgaae 
applled to aucb repair or rel\abllltatlon. 
The charge with respect to any part of 
the mortgage not applied to repair or 
rehabllttaUon, or any part of the mort­
gage so applied 'll'hich does not meet the 
conditions of aubdlvilllon <U> of this sUb· 
paragraph relating to dlllbursements and 
lnllpectlons, shall be limited to that pro· 
vided In I!IUbdlvillton <U of this aub· 
paragraph. 

(3) Except as provided In paragraph 
<b> of this section reasonable and cws­
tomarr amounts for any of the following 
items: . 

m · Reeordlnc f- and recording taxes 
or other charges Incident to recordation; 

<U> Credit Report; 
<111> Surver, If required by mortgagee 

or mortgagor; 

PROPOSED RULE MAKING 

<lv> Tttle examination; title Insurance, 
u any; and 

<v> such other reasonable and CWI• 
tomary charges or fees as mar be au· 
thortzecl by the Conunlssloner. 

<4> Reasonable and cwstomary charges 
In the nature of discounts If the mort­
aaaor Is: 

m A builder constructing houses for 
aBle who executes the mortgage tn hill 
ownnam!!; 

<II> Constructing a dwelling for his 
own occupancy; or 

<W> Refinancing an existing indebted· 
ness secured by the property owned by 
the mortgagor. 

<lv> Purchasing the property from a 
governmental agency or municipal cor­
poration which ill precluded by statute 
from paying the discount. 

<v> A buUder or realtor who Is pur­
chasing a dwelling from an owner-occu­
pant. 

<b)(l> Where the Secretary deter· 
mines that excessive fees and charges are 
being collected from mortgagors and sell­
ers in connection v:ith mortpge trans­
actioos Involving property located 1n 
specific geographic areas he shall estab­
lish, from time to time, by publication 
ln the FEDERAL REGISTER, dollar limita­
tions on the combined amounts that 
may be charged the mortgagor and seller 
by the mortgagee or any other person or 
entity for each of the follo\\ing services, 
u defined by the Secretary, which are 
rendered In connection \\ith a mortgage 
on property locatt-d In such areas: 

m Credit Report. 
<ll > Survey. 
<liD Title Examination. 
Uv> Title Insurance. 
(V) Closing Fee. 
<vi> Pest II.Ild Fungws Inspection. 
<2> Where limits on fees and charges 

prescribed In a geographical area pur­
suant to subparagraph O> of this para­
graph, no other amounts shall be col­
lected from the mortgagor or seller In 
connection with the making of a mort­
rage loan or a purchase financed by such 
mortgage loan except principal and In­
terest payments required to be paid under 
the terms or the mortgage and amounts 
for prepaid expenses, premiums for 
hazard and mortgage insurance. recorda· 
tion and transfer fees and taxes. real 
estate brokerage commiss.ionl!, mortgage 
diacow1t points that may be charged the 
seller, charges for additional structural 
lnspectloos, certifications or warranties 
requested by the mortgagor, fees for legal 
or financial advice In connection with the 
transaction that may be paid by the 
mortr:agor to an attorney or other ad· 
visor selected by the mortgagor, and 
charges a.uthoriled under para.craph <a> 
of this section. 

<c> !Reserved] 
<dl Prior to lnsurani:e of any mort­

gage, the mortgagee shall furnish to the 
Conlmlssloner, on the form prescribed 
by the Commissioner, a listing of all 
charges, fees, IUid discounts paid by the 
mortgaaor and b:r the seller or the prop­
erty, If anr, and certlfted as accurate 
and complete by the mortgagor and the 
seller, If any, and by the closing agent. 

The Commlllllloner's endorsement of the 
mortgage for Insurance shall constitute 
approval of the listed charces, fees, or 
discounts. 

<e> Nothing In this section will be con· 
atrued as prohibiting the mortgagor 
from dealing through a broker who does 
not represent the mortgagee, If he pre­
fers to do so, and paying such compen­
sation as ill satisfactory to the mort­
aagor In order to obtain mortgage 
financing. 

Issued at Washington, D.C., June 28, 
1972. 

EUGENE A. 0'11LLEDGII:, 
Alllstant SecretaT1/ tor Housing 

Production and Mortgage 
Credit, Federal Housing Com· 
mlsrioner. 

(FR Doc.72-10127 Pllec1 7-3-72;8:t8 am) 

[ 24 CFR Part 203 1 
(Docket No. R-72-198) 

MUTUAL MORTGAGE I~!JANCE 
AND INSURED HOME IMhOVE· 
MENT LOANS 
Proposed Maximum Settlement 

Charges 

Pursuant to section 701 of the Emer­
gency Home Finance Act of 19'70, 12 
u.s.c. 1430 note. 84 Stat. 450, 464, the 
Secretary of Housing and Urban De­
velopment Is authorized to establish 
standards governing the amounts of set­
tlement costs allowable In connection 
v.ith HUD insured mortgage transac­
tions. Such standards are to be based on 
the Secretary's determination of a rea­
sonable charge for necessary services. 

Section 203.27 of 2-i CFR pertains to 
"Maximum Charges, Fees or Discounts". 
Inasmuch as the prop011ed revision of 
§ 203.27 that Is being published In this 
issue of ~he FEDERAL REGISTEa constitutes 
a ~ubstantive modification of the exlst­
u:g. regulation. the Department is pro­
Vldmg an opportunity for comment with 
respect to the proposal before adoption 
of a final rule. 

Interested persons are Invited to par­
ticipate In the making of the propOI!Ied 
rule by submitting such written com­
ments or suggestions as they may desire 
Communications should identify th~ 
subJect matter by the above title II.Ild 
ar_ea.atrected and should be submitted In 
tnphcate to the Rules Docket Clerk, Of­
fice of General Counsel, Department of 
Housing and Urban Development Room 
10256, 451 Seventh Street sw., 'wash­
Ington. DC 20410. AU communications 
recel\•ed. on or before July 31, 1972 will 
be consulered before taking action on 
the proposal. The prop011als contained 
In this notice may be changed 1n the 
light of comments received. A copy of 
~ach submittal will be available for pub­
lic Inspection during business hours at 
the nbove address. 

The !oll0\\1ng maximum charles for 
settlement services are proposed tn ac· 
cordauce with the revised 34 CFR 203.27 
in t11e following specific geographic 
areas: 
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----·-----------------·-··---··------------
KtoliDI'nl ~ c-

.....-.....-. 
(I) Cll'ldlt ..,.._______________ Tile allarpS tar a endlt repon are to be tn 

accardance wttb tile current Bt1D contracta 
In tile SU:BA ecmtrlnc arecllt repor& telll. 

.,_, Plel4 -r--------········· NO. 
(I) 'l'lUe 1Mtlce • --········ 1100. (•) 'l'lUe ...__________ 12 per 11.000 of D0ftn18 for lendera pollcJ, 
· II per tl.OOO of~ for ownera poUc7. 

13 per 11,000 pine 1111 tor a lendera alld 
o- policy llauecl almulteneoual)'. 

(II) aaa.a-.-----·-·-·-··-······ .-o. 
~·· ............ t····- ------- ... -&a&·-(1) Ondlt npiii'L •• ___________________ Tile cb&rp8 for a credit repon are to be In 

• IOCCOIGance wltb tbe current HtJD contracta 
In tbe BM€A coYerlnc credit repor& feea. 

(I) Pleld. -..,..·-···----·······-··· .-o. (I) T!Ue eamtu.UoJL.__________________ 11110. 
It) T1Ue ._.____________________ 12 per 11,000 Of coverage for lenders policy. 

II per 11,000 Of coverage for owners poJIC)', 
13 per 11,000 plua 110 for a lenders and 

owners poliCJ' Issued almultaneoual)'. 
(I) C1asiac .............................. NO. 
(I) Pea\ &lld ·tuuaul IDepectlon......... flli. 

m-fi.Uf ~IICISco-oAKLAND SMIIA 
(1) Credit repon _______________________ _ 

(I) Ple14 aaney ••••••••••••••••••••••••• 

(I) Title eumiD&tlon anel title lnllur&nce •• 

(t) Clollq ---·--------------·---
(1) ........ fUIIJII& ~---------

Tile charges for s credit report are to be In 
accordance with the current HUD contracts 
In the SMS.\ covering credit rPport fees. 

A aepar&te charge for this service Is not 
permitted In the &rea. 

12 per $1,000 of coverage for lenders policy. 
13 per $1,000 of coYer&ge for owners policy 

and owners &Del lenders policy Loaued 
lllmult&neously. 

An additional 175.00 tor a CLTA policy or an 
additional eiOO.OO for a lenclers or lenders 
and owners ALTA pol1C7 laued atmUl· 
taneoual)'. 

.. 0. ... 

1\'-GATTLII•EVEUTr SMIIA 

(1) CINdlt reporL....................... The charges for a credit repor& are to be In 
IICCordanee with the cun-en& Ht1D contnca 
In the IWSA GOftrlnl credit repon f-. 

(I) Ple14nrYe)' ••• -------········--··· A oeparate ch&rp for tb1a ~Ice Ia ~ 
permitted In the area. 

(8) Tltlt .-tnatlon anel title J.naurance.. t2 per ei.OOO or OOYersge for lenders poltcJ'. 
13 per 11.000 or COYer&ge for Ul ownen pollcJ. 
13 per 11,000 plua 112 for a lenclaa and 

owners policy tsaued alr.tult&D-J. 
An additional $90.00 for a ALTA IeDden or 

lenders and owners pal1eJ' l8ued illnlul­
teneoualy. 

(ol) Cloalnl '"·····--··--··------------- .. 0. 
(I) PeBt &lld fUnp lnepectlon........... 130, 

..--. LOUJS SMSio 

(1) Credit report........................ The chergea for a credit repor& are to be In 
&eeord&nce with the current HUP con­
In the SMSA covering crecut repon f-. 

(2) P!elelaur...y......................... 150. 
{3) Title eumlnatlon................... 190. 
(4) Title lilsur~to~~ce...................... 12 per $1,000 of COYerage tor lenders pollcy. 

13 per $1,000' plus 115 for a lenders and •a per $1,000 for owners polll:J'. 
owners policy Issued ~lmulteneoual)'. 

(li) Closing ree.·----·····--------------- A separate charge for thta aertrlce Ia not 
pernlltted In the are&. 

(6) Pest &nd fungus Inspection........... $15. 

VI-WASHINGTON. D.C. SMSA 

(1) Credit report--------------·-···----- The charges for & credit report &re to be In 
accordance wlt.h the current Ht1D contracts 
In the SMSA coverlng credit report teea • 

(2) Field sune:v.---·-·--·-------·-··---- $55. 
(3) Title examination 

District or Columbia............... $90. 
M&rylan4 and VIrginia_____________ 1130. 

(&) Title lnsur&nce______________________ a2 per $1,000 of coverage for lenders policy. 
$3 per 11,000 or coverage for owners policy. 
13 per $1,000 plus UO for a lenders ancl 

owners pollcy Issued almUlt&neoual7. 
(5) Closing fee.......................... $50. 
(6) Pest and rungua Inspection.......... $15. 

The following proposed "Settlement Cost Reporting Form• would be 11814 In COllDeetlon 
With tha propoeed revlalon ot 24 CFR 203.27. 
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PROPOSED RULE MAKING 
.... ....._. ___ ....... -. 

~.....,.., ..... ,~ .... , 
IITI;I.~ C0Jr atPORTIIIG POlloi 

·----'!""- ·---
......... ____ ....,...._'!-_,_ 

/tl TQTtL f!RtVATI CQSJI 

,. t:ltdit~ ••••••••••••••••••••••••• ~~~~~~~~~I~~~~m~~~~ I. ,.,,u ..... , ........................ .. 
a. Fiel4 .....,. • • • ••••• ••••• • ••• • ,,;,,,, 
4.1'111e~ ........................ . 
lL a. Tltlo-(l.eooloo'oPollcy)'.,.,.,.,., 

Ia. Title 1M•,.._. (Ow .... PoUo,) .. • • • • • • • • • '"====+====~====t===:J "At-,.r ............................ 1-
~ ~=u;-.. ':~: ::::::::::::::::::::::: 1----+----1-----+---­
t~ =::-::.:: ::::::::::::::::::: 1----+----1-----+---'-f 

I. 'fOT.lL'!Il.tCCOSTJ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,.,,,,,. 1----+----1-----f---· , -.--:·. 
1. ~IF ...... ••••, •, •••••,, • ••••. • 1----+----1-----f---'-_.; 
2. Tra~t.t'.r Ta•a •• , ........ , ••••••• , ••••• 

II!, LOAM OtSCOUHT PA 't NT 11 
W. TOTAl.. Pltfl'410 ITDt$, 

#A. RIAL ISlATI TAXU • •, •• ,,., • o,, 
&. MO.TGA~! b4SUIIIAN.CI. , ,.. • ., • , ,. • , 
C. tf4UID ll't$URA~L • '•,, • • • • • •, 
•• SPCCU.L ASS I UMIMT {II •llftllwll•t, , , 

:!.:, IROK!.K'$ U.I.U CO"'-'I'S510H 'lo 

eO HO'f IIGH UNTIL ALL. IHTIUU AlE COMrLETIO OM TJ-IIS P!;)IUL DO f'OT j!Gtol bt II,..AMXI lt!AO AHO UtiOC:UTANO A~o.L. 

•Mnrasr.,.•~·~·~-:--~~~~~---~~~~~~~~~~~~---~~~~::~~~~~ _ ao~-.:owu- tultCH.\SU 

llteve ..eclwd aai ..... a OOmp1et.d copy of t1tis diselnwe s&;~;t~ent. T<) th• bos.l o! my lmowhfc• lin~ ~lief :.lt tl'le eohl·~• 
.. tWa tom.,. tNe aacl cor~ct ~tad the ••settleaft.t clwlrcu" litkd Lc'"""' ~~~seat actu.at co.sts inc-Jrr~d on ~ny bothJ.It ud pai.i 
., .. u. onSet to ~.a.e:e the tl'llnlact..ioft deplc.tH Oft the. fora. Fwth.cU~.:~teo, I bavc aot p~id any ch:ar&es oc lees Cot settlement 
.... ricn other l- these ne•il• aM llsCc4 on this fora. . 

fA. .. drtll} 

S LL 
1.._ .-.lM ..S 1N111 a __,t.ted "PY ol' tAu 4Ia.c!A~tl:=..2:al. 'I'~ tb !lest cf •Y kio'»b!ie c.d t-:Uef •ll the em tries 

• dtJs .... .,. .,., _. ONf8Ct Hdlhe "aela.t-a scttleaeat ciaar&d." Hste4· h«cOft repruetat act11:al ~o.,.ts ine~Uted on my bcha.U 
... ,.w I, .. '- ........ c.epleto Use baal8diM. oaUUted M U.e foua. Fllr(baraan-,1 have ao& paid t.ny (ce or c:luntcs ot reo-­
..... -., .........U.. Ia &N ron. ef a m..te., ~t lot ,.LU•.al MCYices otUt lhft tftose it .. ac:tl ai\Cltisted oa this Cona 

li.&IC lH tcr 

IJ411MIHC.. hc-ti- 1010 fll 'fll .. II. U.J.(;;., ooo.,.n.<a ... ef ""'"-"'•·~~~· U""'"' Oo~ ... Jo,....•"t ..... foJ•••I H..:·ai,.~ ,ld:ooi11hlronc;." !,,.,,.~j;.,,ut 
III!"'W•n '"'llftt..,..,, '- "'- ,....,-. •' ••• ~nu .. _.;,., "''"''"' .... ~ .... r ..... ilol•»~""-'' _._ •• , ;t.~uu, •"~"• •• Pu'>li•"-•• ""T 
..._...,._,, •-~ tJw ...... ,.. .,..1•$•• ••• s~ll k tltte'll'"•' "'$,.. ~tot.\NII., '""'""''"~: ""' ... u. '"·"' h•" "~"·• ,., •"'"· 

iL.:t,•ill,t ..;.c•:""'• f~o·ni:~;-.. :i"'' ''"' 1>~ .. , .• ,.; 
Cl.oallfa ACIEJM" tually lnctUTed and tho.t none of the!l8 

1. To the beat of my knowJedle and belief 
all tiM •""* on tbla form are true and 
correct aDd repraent tho total number of 
-ual OMta lncurnd for actual Hrvlaea 
rendered. 

I. In addttiOa, I bave obtaiDed and retatn 
In my p-10& certtacatlon. from those 
partlell wbo pnmdecl the •ttlemen• ~ 
llateclln lleotlotl U and Section V of thta tonn 
llatecl In ~ton U aDd 8ectl0a V on thia 
form an4 1worn to under penalty ot perJW'J 
that tbe - reported bf t!Mm were ac-

part!N baa pald or received a ree, commis­
sion, attpend, gratuity, or other form or 
remuneration In relation to this transaction 
not specUietLlly authorized by liUD and listed 
u an allowable c:har~;e on the !ace o! this 
form. 

3. Furthermore, ········--····-···-···-·• 
(Clo•ing Agent) 

being duly .,.01'11, awears, depoaea an<! says 
th&t he (It) bu not paid or received a !ee, 
o:ommllalon, stipend, gratuity, or other !orm 
ot remUlleTatlon In relation to this trans· 
action not speclllcally authorized by BUD 

and llat.ld u an allowable charge on the face 
ot thta form. 

Date 

.A.d4reu, Finn I'IGfrUl, a114 
Tttle (I/ Gppllcable) 

Adc!reu 

The following definitions o! maximum 
charges for settlement services shall be 
used ln connection with the proposed 
revision of 24 CFR 203.27. 
DEnNITlON8 o• 1-.!AXIMU:M CHABCES 1'0& SIT• 

TLEMEN'l" SERVICES ALLOWED Ilf CONNECTION 
W:rnr BUD INSUReD SINGLE l',AMlL T .MO&.T• 
CAGE "''"R.A.~SACTlONS 

1. Crec!tt Report Fee. A credit report Ia a 
report o! the prospective mortgagor's Anan­
ela.l ancl credit standing. It gives the credit 
record of the prospect! ve borrower and shows 
how well he has handled past ancl present 
obl1gntlons. The charges !or a credit report 
are to be 1n accordnm:e with the current HUD 
contracts co\·erlng credit report tees. 

2. Field surrey Charge. A snxvey ls the 
process by which a parcel o! land is meas­
ured and tts contents ascertained. It wlll 
t.sually lr.cl ude a legal clescrlpt!on o! the 
property's boundary lines. dlrnensiona of the 
prorerty, locations of buUdlr:gs, fences. &nd 
other lmproven1ents. Charges for this &erv .. 
ice must involve au act.ua.l measurement ot 
the property made on the pren1ises. 

3. Title F...raminat!on Fee. A fee charged for 
& search of the records relating to a specttlc 
piece o! property which was perforn1ed to 
detem11nc the status of the title wlth regard 
to its markctabtltty aud to ascertain whether 
any litns. easem€:llt::., encumbrances and pos~ 
sible "clouds" on the title exist . 

4. Title Insurance Charge. A !ee charged 
for the L.;;r.u;lnce o! an insurance policy to the 
n1ortgagcc or owner as a protection agntnst 
loss in the event title to the mortgaged prop­
erty Is found to t.e defective. A mortgagee's 
pollcy protects only the lender's interest! An 
owner's policy can be purchased at an 
addltlonnl charge. 

5. Closing Fer. Thls Is a !ee paid to an 
a.tton1cy, title insurer, mortgagee or some 
othPr third party for handling the settlement 
or actlng ns nn independent escrow agent. 
At closing the p:lrtlcs to the sa.le sign the 
necessary documents, determine the amounts 
to be exchanged und rnnke the appropriate 
payments. \Vhere e~crow agents are utilized, 
they act o.s 1:\dCf·t~r:J.ent fiduchrles charged 
with holding the evidence of the trallSfer tn 
trust !or the parties until all the step1 o! the 
tro.ns!er nre completed accordtn..g to the terms 
ot the sales contr~.l'~. 

6. Pest and Fu.ngu.s Inspection. Fee. This is 
a fee pnld for the ln.spectlon of the property 
and certific!\tlon or 1ts condition aa 1s cus­
tomnrily required by lending Institutions In 
the locality with respect to possible clamnge 
by termites, other s-tructurnl pests, dry rot 
or similar pcrlls. It Uoes net include a war­
ranty agaltlsl. future infestation. 

Issued nt Washington, D.C., June 28, 
1972. 

EuGENE A. Om.LEIIGE, 
Assistullt Secretar11 tor Hous­

ing Production and Mortgage 
Credit, Federal Housing 
Com missioner. 

[FR Do<:.72-l0128 Fned 7~-72;8:46 am) 
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